

Submitted in partial fulfilment of the Lancaster University Doctorate in Clinical Psychology

May 2019

Doctoral Thesis

Social Justice is the Best Therapy: Exploring Lived-Experiences of Welfare Reform in the United Kingdom

Charlotte Thompson

Trainee Clinical Psychologist

Doctorate in Clinical Psychology

Word count

Thesis Section	Abstracts	Text	Tables,	Total
			References and	
			Appendices	
Thesis Abstract	-	290	-	290
Literature	250	7997	7645	15,892
Review				
Research Paper	162	8000	5758	13,758
Critical	-	3998	896	4894
Appraisal				
Ethics Section	-	4971	2324	9387
Totals	412	25,256	16,623	44,221

Thesis Abstract

This thesis consists of a literature review, a research paper and a critical appraisal. The focus of this thesis is to understand the impact of welfare reform and austerity on individuals, with particular focus on mental wellbeing.

In attempt to explore the impact of stigma on individuals who claim benefits a qualitative metasynthesis of 18 papers was completed. Findings demonstrated that individuals experienced multiple levels of benefit stigma, that stigma had social and emotional impact, individuals adopted various strategies to manage their stigmatised identity and that benefits stigma created an atmosphere of distrust and suspicion within communities.

The research paper specifically explored the impact of applying for Personal Independence Payment (PIP) on mental wellbeing. PIP is a form of disability benefit introduced under the Welfare Reform Act. Thematic analysis of qualitative data yielded from 16 interviews led to the development of six related themes: 1) PIP is 'gruelling' throughout: designed to frustrate?; 2) 'Treated like a criminal' - a dehumanising, criminalising process; 3) 'It's life threatening for some people' - impact of PIP on mental health; 4) 'It feels like they're trying to cull the weak'- lacking a sense of belonging and worth in society; 5) 'They need to make improvements' –how PIP could be improved. These findings captured the distressing nature of the PIP process.

Finally, the critical appraisal provides a reflective stance on a central issue underlying many of the recommendations made within the literature review and empirical paper- the role of Clinical Psychology in politics and social justice. It is argued that psychological thinking can offer unique insight into some of the most pressing issues society faces. Therefore we have a responsibility to contribute our research findings and our theoretical understandings to public, social and political debates.

Declaration

This thesis records work undertaken for the Doctorate in Clinical Psychology at the Division of Health Research at Lancaster University from July 2018 to May 2019. The work presented here is my own, except where due reference is made. The work has not been submitted for the award of a higher degree elsewhere.

Name: Charlotte Thompson

Date:

Signature:

Acknowledgments

Firstly and most importantly, I wish to acknowledge and thank the participants of this study whose contribution was entirely selfless. They gave their time and shared their stories to help a researcher whom they did not know and they asked for nothing in return. I can only promise to dedicate my research and my career to tackling the injustices they and many others face as a result of austerity. I will stand alongside you in saying *'enough is enough'* and use the knowledge you shared with me to help others to navigate a safe path through austerity. I will not deny my privilege or power, but endeavour to use it wisely.

I would like to express my gratitude to my supervisors- Dr Pete Greasley (Lancaster University) and Dr Hayley Higson (Lancashire Care NHS trust). Both have been generous with their time, resources and guidance. They showed great patience and compassion when I experienced difficulties, as well as commitment and passion towards this work. Thank you also to the 2016 Lancaster University Doctorate in Clinical Psychology cohort who provided friendship, laughter and support throughout the past three years. I would like to thank Charlie, for his encouragement, words of motivation and his unwavering belief in me. My parents, without whom I would not have been fortunate enough to be in a position where I was able to complete this research. In particular I'd like to thank my mum- for always offering a final spelling and grammar draft read!

Finally, I am grateful to Psychologists for Social Change for inspiring me to pursue research into social justice and for showing me the role that clinical psychologists can play in generating social change. In particular I would like to thank the members of Psychologists for Social Change North-West. They provided a space where I could reflectively discuss this project and some of the difficult feelings that research in this area can provoke.

Contents

Section One: Literature Review

Summary

Title page	1-1
Abstract	1-2
Introduction	1-3
Stigma	1-6
The Impact of Stigma	1-9
Rationale for Review	1-10
Method	1-12
Search Strategy	1-12
Quality Appraisal	1-14
Analysis	1-14
Results and Discussion	1-16
Theme 1: Multiple Levels of Benefit-Sigma Experienced.	1-16
Theme 2: The Emotional and Social Impact of Stigma.	1-19
Theme 3: Workers not Scroungers- Coping with a Stigmatised Identity.	1-21
Theme 4: Impact on Communities- Creating a Climate of Distrust and	1-22
Suspicion.	

1-24

Clinical Implications	1-26
Strengths and Limitations	1-28
Future Directions	1-29
Conclusion	1-29
References	1-30
Box 1: Benefit Reforms Introduced Under the Welfare Reform Act	1-42
Box 2: Search Terms Used	1-43
Table 1: Filters Applied to each Database	1-44
Figure 1: Search Strategy	
Table 2: Papers Included in the Review	1-46
Table 3: Application of the Critical Appraisal Skills Program (CASP) to Papers	1-51
Included in the Review	
Figure 2: Theme Development	1-53
Figure 3: Thematic Map	1-54
Appendix 1-A: Author Guidelines	1-55
Section Two: Research Paper	
Title page	2-1
Abstract	2-2
Introduction	2-3

Personal Independence Payment	
PIP and Mental Wellbeing	2-6
The Role of Mental Health Services and Clinical Psychology	2-7
Rationale for Current Research	2-9
Aims of the Study	2-10
Method	2-11
Design	2-11
Reflexivity Statement	2-11
Inclusion/Exclusion Criteria	2-12
Recruitment and Participants	2-13
Ethics	2-14
Procedure	2-14
Data Analysis	2-16
Results and discussion	2-17
Theme One: PIP is 'Gruelling' Throughout –Designed to Frustrate?	2-17
Theme Two: 'You're Treated like a Criminal' - A Dehumanising,	2-19
Criminalising Process	
Theme Three: 'It's Life Threatening for some People' –The Impact of PIP on	2-20

Existing Mental Health Difficulties

Theme Four: 'It Feels like they're Trying to Cull the Weak'- Lacking a Sense		
of Belonging and Worth within Wider Society		
Theme Five: 'They Need to Make Improvements' -How PIP could be		
Improved		
Strengths and Limitations	2-26	
Professional Issues	2-27	
Recommendations	2-28	
Future Research		
Conclusions	2-31	
References		
Box 1: Key Features of PIP		
Figure 1: PIP Assessment and Dispute Process		
Table 1: Outcome of Participants' PIP Applications and Processes		
Table 2: Participants Represented in each Theme		
Appendix 2-A: Author Guidelines		
Appendix 2-B: Initial Codes Identified in each Participants Interview		
Appendix 2-C: Initial Codes used to Develop each Theme		
Section Three: Critical Appraisal		
Title page	3-1	
Section One	3-2	

Section Two	
Section Three	3-5
References	3-16
Section Four: Ethics	
Title page	4-1
FHMREC Application Form	4-2
Research Proposal	4-16
Appendix 4-A: Participant Information Sheet	4-26
Appendix 4-B: Screening Survey	4-30
Appendix 4-C: Consent Form	4-31
Appendix 4-D: Interview Schedule	4-34
Appendix 4-E: Recruitment Poster	4-36
Appendix 4-F: Debrief for Online Participants	4-37
FHMREC Ethical Approval Letter	
FHMREC Approval of Requested Amendments	4-39

Section One: Literature Review

Benefit stigma in the UK during a period of economic recession, austerity policies and

welfare reform: a qualitative metasynthesis

Charlotte Thompson

Trainee Clinical Psychologist

Lancaster University

Word count- 7997

Correspondence to be addressed to: Charlotte Thompson Doctorate in Clinical Psychology Division of Health Research Lancaster University Lancaster LA1 4YG

Prepared for: Clinical Psychology and Psychotherapy (see appendix 1-A for journal guidelines)

Abstract

It has been suggested that stigma towards benefit recipients has increased in recent years. This is likely due to the current political and economic climate in the UK as well as prominent neoliberal ideologies which present benefit claimants as 'scroungers'. This synthesis explores qualitative research investigating the experiences of receiving benefits in an era of economic recession, austerity and welfare reform to understand the impact and reach of 'benefit stigma'. A systematic literature search was conducted over four databases. This lead to the identification and inclusion of eighteen qualitative papers within this review. Analysis led to the development of four themes: 1) Multiple levels of benefit stigma experienced 2) The emotional and social impact of stigma 3) Workers not scroungers-Coping with a stigmatised identity and 4) Impact on communities- Creating a climate of distrust and suspicion. These findings show that many individuals who receive benefits experience stigma in their day-to-day lives. This impacts not only individual wellbeing but interpersonal relationships and community tensions.

Key Practitioner Message:

- Professionals who work with individuals who receive benefits should ensure that they operate in ways which do not perpetuate stigma.
- Professionals and professional training programmes should ensure that competence is developed in speaking to clients about issues of social and political injustice in a way which is empowering and does not contribute to self-blame.
- Services should acknowledge that benefit stigma may present as a barrier to accessing psychological services and find ways to address this.

Keywords

Stigma; Austerity; Welfare reform; Mental Health; Qualitative; Benefit Stigma

In 2008 the UK spent roughly £500 billion on a bank rescue package in response to an ongoing financial crisis. This contributed to a period of economic recession in the UK (Dagdeviren, Donoghue & Meier, 2016). Economic recessions are often followed by what has been described as 'a crisis in social policy' as they can provide justification to review welfare spending (Saffer, Nolte & Duffy, 2018). Accordingly, in 2010 the UK government initiated their austerity programme - a fiscal policy intended to curb public spending. Austerity measures describe a deficit reduction programme which consists of sustained reductions in public expenditure and tax increases. The purpose was to reduce the government budget deficit and reform the role of the welfare state in the UK. In 2012 the Welfare Reform Act was initiated (Welfare Reform Act, 2012). Benefit reforms introduced under this act can be seen in box 1.

[INSERT BOX 1]

The UK austerity measures and welfare reform have received widespread criticism. This has come from a variety of politicians and economists, as well as anti-austerity movements forming among citizens generally (e.g. UK uncut [www.ukuncut.org.uk] and the occupy movement [www.occupywallst.org]) and among professional groups (such as Psychologists for Social Change [www.psychchange.org]). It has also been argued that austerity policies and welfare reforms have disproportionately impacted individuals with disabilities (Garthwaite, 2014).

These reforms are a product of neoliberal ideologies and are accompanied by a rhetoric which portrays benefit claimants as 'lazy' and 'scroungers' and the welfare state as promoting 'welfare dependency'. These discourses focus on individual behaviours/ characteristics (e.g. lifestyle choices and motivation) as a determinant of benefit claimant status and portray claimants as responsible for their circumstances. These discourses are

prominent within national newspapers, with sensational articles about claimants cheating the system, e.g. "75% of incapacity claimants are fit to work" (Peev, 2010) (despite the DWP's [Department for Work and Pensions] own statistics estimating fraud levels at two percent [DWP, 2018]). There has also been a surge of British television programmes such as 'Benefits Street' (Channel 4) and 'Saints or Scroungers' (BBC one), which attempt to depict life on benefits. These have been accused of demonising working-class people and contribute to an environment where benefit claimants feel increasingly stigmatised (Saffer et al., 2018). This rhetoric has been reinforced by former Prime Minister, David Cameron, who asked 'why has *it become acceptable for many people to choose a life on benefits*?' (as cited in Patrick, 2017) and former Chancellor of the Exchequer, George Osborne, who linked the crimes of Mick Philpott (British father who received benefits and was found guilty of 'subsidising lifestyles like *that*' (Wintour & Dodd, 2013). These quotes are reminiscent of the wider perception that receiving benefits is a lifestyle choice and efforts to demonise welfare recipients based on the actions of a minority.

The media is a powerful means to promote this discourse and is often blamed for increasing levels of benefit stigma (Lister, 2004). In considering the power of the media in shaping public attitudes it is useful to consider the 'agenda setting function of the mass media' theory (McCombs & Shaw, 1972; Carroll & McCombs, 2003). This suggests that the media sets the public agenda as it has the power to influence what people think about. In the majority of media portrayals of benefit claimants, systemic causes of welfare need are neglected. Instead the focus is on individual pathways to poverty e.g. unemployment, family breakdown, substance use and debt (HM Government, 2014). This demonstrates how neoliberal ideologies can result in the individualisation of difficulties and shift focus from unjust systems to the individual (Hansen, Bourgois & Drucker, 2014). Briant, Watson and

Philo (2011) conducted a large scale content-analysis of articles relating to disability and benefits between 2004 and 2011 using five newspapers: The Sun, The Mirror, The Express, The Mail and The Guardian. They found a reduction in articles portraying individuals with disabilities in sympathetic terms and that individuals with mental health difficulties or hidden disabilities were particularly likely to be portrayed as 'undeserving'. This research also used focus group discussions where individuals were asked to talk about their reactions to media portrayals of benefit claimants. These discussions revealed that participants estimated that up to 70% of disability benefit claims were fraudulent, they justified this belief by referencing articles they had seen in newspapers. Beliefs regarding fraudulent benefit claimants may well be influenced by media representation such as the Sun's 'beat the cheat campaign' which was launched in 2012 to encourage people to report suspected 'benefit cheats' by reporting them to the 'National Benefit Fraud Hotline' (Newton-Dunn, 2012). In fact, a case study of the Sun's publications on disability revealed that articles published in 2012 had a strong moral focus which presented claimants as undeserving of support (McEnhill & Byrne, 2014). This was achieved through: disproportionate coverage of benefit fraud comparative to other types of fraud, generalisations made using individual benefit fraud cases and politicians speaking against benefit fraud and supporting the 'beat the cheat' campaign. Another analysis of media coverage found that the majority of newspaper articles about benefit claimants were negative (Baumberg et al., 2012). This analysis found that, in comparison to previous years, articles about benefit claimants were increasingly likely to focus on lack of reciprocity (the idea that we must contribute in order to receive e.g. contributing to the labour market in order to receive financial payment). The researchers concluded that 'stigmatising newspaper coverage is likely to raise personal stigma' (p. 54). These examples support the notion that the media influences public perceptions of benefit claimants. However, the media is not the only perpetuator of negative attitudes; personal experiences (e.g. knowing people who they believe are claiming fraudulently) and welfare reform itself have contributed to people feeling that claimants are undeserving.

Cuts to benefits, rising cost of living and the negative discourses that have dominated political debates during this period of recession, austerity and welfare reform have created a *'perfect storm'* (Pemberton, Fahmy, Sutton & Bell, 2016, p. 30) - intensifying the lived reality of poverty. The British Social Attitudes survey has demonstrated that attitudes towards the unemployed and the role of the welfare state in supporting them are currently less sympathetic than they were prior to this current period of economic instability (Clery, Lee & Kunz. 2013). In addition, quantitative research conducted by Baumberg (2016) found through a survey of 2,601 individuals (of whom 1,123 had claimed benefits) that 12% of participants felt ashamed to claim benefits, whilst up to 19% of participants felt that others should feel ashamed to claim benefits. Qualitative researchers have also found that benefit claimants report experiencing the current narrative around benefit claimants as stigmatising (Baumberg et al., 2012; Garthwaite, 2014).

Stigma

The concept of 'stigma' was first articulated by Erving Goffman in the 1960's. Goffman viewed stigma as a process based on the social construction of identity and argued that individuals who become linked to a stigmatised attribute shift from a 'normal' to 'discredited' social status which becomes internalised and shapes behaviour (Goffman, 1963). Since this early definition understanding of stigma has developed and expanded to include considerations of how society, communities and relationships are influenced by stigma (Parker & Appleton, 2003). Some have argued that stigma can be understood as a social process involving the rejection of human difference as a form of social control (Phelan, Link & Dovidio, 2008). This definition is particularly useful as it addresses both the psychological and social aspects of stigma, recognising that stigma has micro and macrolevel consequences. Research has primarily focused on the micro-level impact of stigma, such as impact on the individual and their interactions with others (Link & Phelan, 2001). However stigma categorises an entire group of people and thus there are systemic implications. In light of this it has been argued that the stigmatisation of certain groups or behaviours is an imperative mechanism in enforcing social norms or 'social capital' by stigmatising non-normative behaviour (Blume, 2002).

Stigmatisation is a complex and dynamic process with several levels (e.g. interpersonal, individual and structural) and perspectives (e.g. objective versus subjective) which operate at various levels of severity (e.g. hate crime, discrimination and negative judgements) (Meyer, 2003). The socio-ecological model (Baral et al., 2013; Link & Phelan, 2006) operationalises stigma according to the levels and means through which it is experienced; these are - structural, interpersonal and individual. This is a useful model to apply in understanding the reach of benefit stigma. Structural stigma describes the societal norms and policies which constrain access to resources. Structural stigma can be seen in the processes underlying claiming benefits and the way policies are enacted at a personal level. This is similar to what has been described as 'institutional stigma' (Corrigan, Markowitz & Watson, 2004). Examples of this level of stigma include: feeling looked down on by DWP staff, lack of privacy in jobcentres and being treated as underserving (Finn & Mason, 2008). Baumberg et al. (2012) argue that institutional stigma is the most powerfully felt stigma that claimants experience. Interpersonal stigma describes direct or enacted stigma, such as violence, hostility and verbal harassment. Several disability charities have stated that they are regularly contacted by individuals who have been subject to harassment from members of the public in which they have been accused of faking their disabilities in order to claim benefits (Walker, 2012). Finally, at the individual level, stigma involves the internalisation of

stigmatised attitudes. This level refers to the feelings and beliefs that a stigmatised individual holds about themselves, the beliefs they feel others hold about them and how this might shape their behaviour. This was observed in Garthwaite's (2015a) qualitative research where participants spoke about feeling ashamed of their claimant status and this leading to social withdrawal. These categories overlap and contribute towards each other, for example experiencing interpersonal and structural stigma can lead to individual stigma.

Stigma has both internal and external components in that individuals internalise a stigmatised identity through responding to and feeling external forces of stigma and exclusion. In addition, in an attempt to manage stigmatised identities, individuals who receive benefits will often engage 'othering' processes, whereby they stigmatise others who receive benefits and they view as less deserving than themselves (Chase & Walker, 2013). This can lead to divisions within communities (Patrick, 2014) and create an atmosphere of distrust (Saffer et al., 2018) which is likely to lead to increasing withdrawal and isolation. This could have a negative impact on individual mental wellbeing (Lauder, Sharkey & Mummery, 2004).

In exploring why benefit stigma exists, the idea of social norms of reciprocity and the perceived deviation from this in receiving benefits is a dominant viewpoint (Stuber & Schlesinger, 2006). This is of interest given research which shows that media representations of claimants have increasingly focused on lack of reciprocity (Baumberg et al., 2012). This may contribute towards our understanding of why benefit stigma has reportedly increased since the 1970's (Clery, Lee & Kunz, 2013). Furthermore the extent of stigma appears to be influenced by whether claimants are viewed as 'deserving' or not. Certain groups of claimants are often portrayed by the media as 'less deserving' than others, for example individuals who have never worked, immigrants and individuals with substance use difficulties (Wincup & Monaghan, 2016). Evidence suggests that people make 'deservingness

judgements' based on their perceptions of individuals' need and whether they are seen as to blame for their circumstances (Oorschot, 2000).

The Impact of Stigma

In considering benefit stigma from a psychological perspective it is important to explore the impact of stigma on individuals and communities. In the field of mental health research stigma has been linked to a range of negative consequences such as reduced selfefficacy, hope and empowerment (Hackler, Cornish & Vogel, 2016; Firmin et al., 2017). This has also been observed in poverty-stigma with research suggesting that participants experienced heightened feelings of guilt, humiliation and shame and reduced self-esteem as a result of stigma (Sutton, Pemberton, Fahmy, & Tamiya, 2014).

Stigma can influence personal identity through creating a discrepancy between the given identity (by those stigmatising) and actual identity, meaning that feelings of tension and vulnerability can be provoked (Lister, 2015). Benefit stigma can also impact the day-to-day lives of those who claim benefits. Airey (2003) argues that stigma can result in 'neighbourhood incivilities' and that this can influence sense of well-being as well as lead some individuals to engage in 'distancing strategies', such as social withdrawal, in order to resist the potentially harmful impact of stigma on wellbeing. Stigma can also influence how comfortable claimants feel when speaking to others in the community (Garthwaite, 2015a) and has been linked to increases in hate crimes against individuals with disabilities (Roulstone, Thomas & Balderston, 2011). This increased sense of disconnect is likely to perpetuate low self-esteem, lack of 'belonging' in society and feelings of worthlessness, which can be detrimental to positive mental wellbeing (Hill, 2006). It is also likely that in order to avoid feeling the full impact of stigma individuals withdraw from society, increasing vulnerability to isolation and loneliness which are also linked to poor mental wellbeing (Holt-

Lunstad, Smith & Layton, 2010). It has also been argued that the political/economic climate and the dominant rhetoric regarding claimants has led to internalised humiliation and shame for many benefits recipients (Garthwaite, 2014). Unfortunately this increase in shame has a negative impact on mental health (Zavaleta, Samuel & Mills, 2014). Benefit stigma is likely to evoke feelings of shame and humiliation and perpetuate withdrawal, isolation and loneliness - all of which are consistently linked to poor mental health. It is also possible that stigma might lead to people not applying for benefits to which they are entitled to which may impact them financially. Polls demonstrate that a very small number of individuals felt that they would not apply for benefits even if they needed them due to shame (4%) (Baumberg et al., 2012). This might suggest that stigma does not lead to individuals making the decision not to apply for benefits. However the experience of stigma may be under-reported as feeling stigmatised is stigmatising in itself (Chase & Walker, 2013). This may explain why some non-recipients make a decision not to apply for benefits even after being told they are eligible (e.g. Bauld, Hay, McKell & Carroll, 2010) and why Garthwaite (2014) found that claimants' experiences of not feeling eligible appeared to be linked to stigma.

Rationale for Review

Within the literature exploring the impact of austerity and welfare reform a key theme which emerges is the impact on mental health (Pemberton, Sutton, Fahmy & Bell, 2014). Within this, stigma and the negative portrayal of individuals who receive benefits have been highlighted as factors which negatively impact wellbeing (Garthwaite, 2016). Therefore, as clinical psychologists working in therapeutic settings it is essential that the impact of benefit stigma is considered and discussed. To ensure that issues are not located within the individual, clinical psychologists must remain aware of these processes and the effect that they can have on mental wellbeing. Failure to do so may result in worsening mental health (Goodman, Pugach, Skolnik & Smith, 2013). Furthermore lack of attention to the impact of benefit stigma also means that other stressors associated with claiming benefits may be missed and it may perpetuate the stigma by sending the message that claiming benefits and stigma should not be discussed.

Behavioural and individualised explanations of poverty and welfare use have been part of British political discourses throughout history (Chase & Walker, 2013) embedding the deserving/ undeserving poor dichotomy within cultural consciousness. Views towards the welfare state have fluctuated at various points in history (Welshman, 2002) and are impacted by political and economic circumstances. Research outlined above suggests that empathy and compassion for individuals receiving benefits has steadily eroded. Individuals are becoming increasingly stigmatised and the economic and political context the UK is currently situated within has amplified this. With this in mind, this paper will identify and synthesise qualitative research exploring the experience of stigma in individuals who receive benefits in an era of economic recession, austerity and welfare reform. The aim of this review is to explore and understand individual experiences, in terms of how benefit stigma impacts a person's sense of identity, how they manage this and how it might impact communities during a period of economic instability and welfare reform.

Method

The research findings from published qualitative studies exploring benefit stigma in the UK in a period of economic recession, austerity and welfare reform will be systematically examined and interpreted. This review will use the metasynthesis approach put forward by Noblit and Hare (1988) this is discussed below.

Search Strategy

The databases PsycArticles, PsycINFO, PubMed and SOCINDEX were searched in January 2019 using the search terms in Box 2.

[INSERT BOX 2]

These terms were selected to capture the range of austerity measures and welfare reforms in places. Where possible additional filters were applied in each database in order to filter out papers which did not meet the inclusion criteria. The following Inclusion/ Exclusion Criteria were applied:

- Research papers with a primarily qualitative component or a significant component of mixed-method design related to review question – stigma and benefits
- 2) Included the experiences and/or beliefs of participants receiving benefits
- 3) Included benefit stigma as a central concept of the research questions and/or findings
- Papers published between 2008-2019. Papers will only be included if data was also collected within this time frame.
- 5) Related to the UK and published in English
- 6) Published in peer-review journals, thus excluding unpublished theses.

Table 1 shows which filters were applied within which database search and figure 1 provides a flow chart of the selection process.

[INSERT TABLE 1]

[INSERT FIGURE 1]

In total, 18 papers were included in this review, these can be seen in table 2. All included papers were conducted in the UK. Sample sizes ranged from 15 to 73 participants. Data was obtained via 1:1 interviews (n=17) and focus groups (n=1). Data was analysed via differing methods which included: thematic analysis (n=12), grounded theory (n=1), case studies (n=1) and ethnographic fieldwork (n=3), three papers did not state how their data was analysed.

[INSERT TABLE 2]

Papers by Patrick (2014 & 2016) used the same data set, however different results and themes are discussed. Therefore both papers were included. Pemberton, Fahmy, Sutton and Bell (2016 & 2017) also used the same data set, however different results were discussed, thus both were included. Finally, Garthwaite (2014, 2015a, & 2015b) and Garthwaite, Bambra, Warren, Kasim and Greig (2014) used data from a wider study (Warren et al., 2013) which employed a mixed-methods approach to explore the experiences of 229 individuals receiving disability benefits. Of this larger participant group 25 participated in qualitative research and these are the experiences discussed within the papers included in this synthesis. All papers discuss different aspects of the data and develop different themes, therefore they were all included.

Quality Appraisal

The Critical Appraisal Skills Programme (CASP, 2017) research checklist was used to appraise the quality of the included studies. Papers were rated by the researcher and another

trainee clinical psychologist. Table 3 provides the scores from both ratings. Scores were generally agreed, where there were differences these were discussed until a final rating was agreed. Eight areas were used for assessing the quality of papers, including methodology, design, data collection and analysis. A rating system developed by Duggleby et al. (2010) was used in conjunction with the checklist to quantify the quality of each paper. Duggleby et al.'s (2010) rating scale assigns a score of one to three for the eight CASP items with a maximum score of 24. A score of one point is awarded when little or no justification or explanation is provided, two points when the issue is addressed but not fully elaborated on, and three points when extensive justification and explanation is given.

[INSERT TABLE 3]

The CASP shows that the all of the papers were of good quality. The main areas in which papers received a low score were in outlining how ethical issues were addressed and in not considering the relationship between the researcher and participants. This is important to bear in mind when interpreting the results as transparency is regarded as a fundamental component of sound qualitative research and allows potential sources of researcher bias to be identified (Yardley, 2000). Three papers did not state how they had analysed their data. This is reflected in their comparatively low scores.

Analysis

Based on previously published descriptions of the process (Noblit & Hare, 1988) this metasynthesis involved three steps:

- 1) Identifying papers for inclusion
- 2) Quality appraisal and data extraction and
- 3) Summarising and synthesising data.

The aim of this method of synthesising data was to explore the contribution of a collection of similar studies as a whole to produce higher order themes using the interpretations of the participants' original accounts. All papers were read several times to identify the central concepts with particular attention given to the 'results' and 'discussion' sections. Relevant quotes, interpretations and emerging themes were extracted verbatim. The key points noted from the individual studies were compared which allowed overlap and similarities to be seen between the papers. Schutz's (1971) notion of first, second and third order constructs was applied to this review. First order constructs (participants' understandings and direct quotes), second order constructs (the interpretations of the authors of the papers) and third order constructs (the researchers' synthesis of first and second order constructs) were added to a table and initial codes were generated using these. Following this it was possible to identify recurring themes. Figure 2 demonstrates the codes used to generate each theme. This allowed the key themes from each study to be compared to the emerging themes across the studies. Formulation of final themes were developed in discussions between the researcher and supervisors.

[INSERT FIGURE 2]

Results and Discussion

The results of this synthesis revealed four themes: 1) Multiple levels of benefit stigma experienced 2) The emotional and social impact of stigma 3) Workers not scroungers - Coping with a stigmatised identity, and 4) Impact on communities - Creating a climate of distrust and suspicion.

There were several instances in which relationships between different themes and subthemes were observed in the data. These are show in figure 3 which demonstrates the different levels at which benefits stigma operates, how this stigma impacts the individual, their responses to this and the ways in which these responses impact communities.

[INSERT FIGURE 3]

This diagram shows the link between these multiple levels of stigma and the emotional and social responses to this. Starting from the broader political level stigma and filtering down through institutional stigma experienced within the processes of applying for benefits, to interpersonal stigma within communities and relationships all of which contribute to internalised stigma.

Theme 1: Multiple levels of benefit stigma were experienced

As discussed in the introduction, stigma can operate at various levels (Baral et al., 2013). In this synthesis four levels of stigma were identified: political stigma, institutional stigma, interpersonal stigma and internalised stigma.

Political stigma

The broadest level in which participants experienced stigma was at a political level. Participants often described feeling *'tarred with the same brush'* (Saffer et al. 2018, p. 104) by politicians and the media due to the use of the term 'scrounger' to generalise benefit claimants: "...when David Cameron says there's a lot of scroungers . . . ' it's generalization and it's just upsetting. " (Garthwaite, 2014, p. 790). Participants hypothesised that 'disabled people are scapegoated' (Saffer et al., 2018, p. 133) as a means to justify welfare reform. Thus some felt that they were stigmatised due to the Government's need to reduce welfare spending and a perceived ease in targeting those who are vulnerable: "*If they could cut a penny in half they would. I think if they could bring euthanasia in, they would'*... 'Take all the *lame ones out, just like a sick animal*" (Garthwaite, 2014, p. 788). Others suggested that stigma was a result of Conservative party ideologies such as: 'every man for himself' (Saffer et al., 2018, p. 132). One participant drew comparisons between UK political parties:

I feel under the Labour government they were more sort of friendly towards people with social problems and disabilities but I think the Tories have come in at a difficult time and it's an easy group of people to target (Garthwaite, 2014, p. 790)

This suggests that stigma may be more intensely felt in the current political climate, either due to the ideology of the party in power or, as the quote above alludes to, the *'difficult times'* of economic recession. One participant discussed how they felt that this political stigma will be enacted via institutions such as the DWP: *"I expect that the government through the DWP will go for the low hanging fruit first, that is the bad back and CFS* [Chronic Fatigue Syndrome] *malingerers' brigade which is pretty much me."* (Saffer et al., 2018, p.133). This quote also highlights an internalisation of the stigma as this participant refers to herself as belonging to the *'malingerers' brigade'-* devaluing her condition and accepting the narrative as opposed to rejecting it.

Institutional stigma

Participants reported feeling that "[Job Centre staff] do look down at you..." (Patrick, 2016, p. 248) that they are treated like "a different species ..." (Wright, 2016, p. 11) by

benefits system staff, and the process of applying for benefits "makes you feel guilty for being disabled" (Shefer et al., 2016, p. 839). Others discussed lack of care given to claims paperwork, including errors on forms and paperwork going missing. This highlights the devaluing and dehumanising nature of engagement with benefits processes. In addition, the presence of security guards at Job Centres was seen to reflect that benefit claimants were treated and managed as a threatening population by benefits system staff (Patrick, 2016). These examples communicate to claimants that they are of low-status and served as a "constant reminder that to them, you're scum" (Smith, 2017, p. 127).

Interpersonal stigma

Participants discussed examples of interpersonal stigma within their communities and relationships. Pemberton et al. (2017) reported that many of their participants had experienced verbal abuse which was framed within the rhetoric of 'hard workers versus benefit claimants'. Across the studies interpersonal stigma appeared to stem from perceptions made regarding claimants 'deservingness' and resulted in many feeling the need to justify their use of welfare support to others (e.g. Garthwaite, 2015a). Participants felt that they were looked down upon by others in the community and that they *"just get looked at as though they're scraping you off the bottom of your shoe"* (Garthwaite, 2015b, p.7). Comments about perceived 'wellness' were a common experience (e.g. Garthwaite, 2015a). Individuals with unseen illnesses were more likely to experience interpersonal stigma as outwardly they do not look unwell (e.g. Garthwaite, 2015b).

Internalised stigma

Pemberton et al. (2017) concluded that the stigma participants in their research had endured had become internalised. This was observed across several of the studies included in this review. Many participants adopted self-stigmatising language such as *"scrounger"* (Garthwaite, 2015b, p. 7), "layabouts" (Macdonald et al., 2013, p. 201) and "dole dosser" (Giuntoli et al., 2015, p. 406) highlighting an internalisation of the dominant rhetoric. Participants described feeling that: "people like me have no worth because I'm not producing" (Saffer et al., 2018, p. 127) and: "I'm a piece of shit'... 'I'm one of the dregs of society, I'm one of the ones wasting your tax" (Garthwaite, 2015b, p. 6). In many of the participants' accounts it was observed that the stigmatising rhetoric was intensified by the process of claiming benefits and interpersonal interactions demonstrating stigmatising attitudes. For many this resulted in internalised stigma. In this respect it can be argued that several levels of stigma operate simultaneously to entrench benefit stigma. This can lead to deepening feelings of shame, humiliation and exacerbated emotional strain, which is explored in the next theme.

Theme 2: The emotional and social impact of stigma

As a result of the multiple levels of stigma it is not surprising that an internalised stigma was observed e.g. "*I really am ashamed… it's like a rope around your neck*" (Garthwaite, 2015b, p. 6). This internalisation appeared to inform self-perception and resulted in negative impact on self-esteem (Pemberton et al., 2017) and negative 'social emotions' (Smith, 1993). Social emotions are evoked through the experienced, anticipated, or perceived thoughts, feelings or actions of others. This can include embarrassment, guilt and shame which emerged as common emotional responses to the stigma which participants endured (Shefer et al., 2016; Smith, 2017; Garthwaite, 2014; Garthwaite, 2015b). For many participants it was clear that the impact was psychological and relational harm (Patrick, 2016). One participant expressed that: "*I've been poorly through depression every time I've been on benefits*" (Patrick, 2016, p. 253) and attributed this to her internalised belief that she should work hard for her money and the stigma associated with deviating from this. For many

participants these feelings were a motivating factor for pursuing a life without benefits as this was seen as a way to no longer feel ashamed and thus be 'alright', for example:

The main thing I want to change about my current situation is get off benefits and go and get a job . . . Onto a job and then I can get that feeling of being ashamed off me and them I'm all right then . . . (Partick, 2014, p. 710).

Participants also described under-claiming benefits; this linked to the emotional impact of benefit stigma, which left some doubting their eligibility: *"Even though I'm entitled, I don't think I should be entitled.*" (Garthwaite, 2014, p. 790). Others adjusted the ways in which they lived their lives as a result of the shame felt in spending money which was not felt to be truly 'theirs': *"when you work for your money it's a lot different from receiving benefits, because you can kind of feel better to spend that money because you've earned it*" (Patrick, 2014, p. 720)

Garthwaite (2014) highlighted that some participants felt that as benefit recipients they were not entitled to enjoy luxuries such as cars and holidays (a perspective emphasised by political and media rhetoric). This is reminiscent of Patrick's (2014) findings that participants in their study felt that they were *"existing but not living"* (p. 709) and suggests that stigma might contribute to this.

Social withdrawal also emerged as a significant aspect of this theme as the stigma experienced and the fear of stigma encouraged people to withdraw from their existing social networks (Garthwaite, 2015a). For some participants this meant avoiding social interactions due to a fear of stigma:

I make any excuse to not to go a party, not that I'm invited to many, but at church it might be someone's golden wedding anniversary and if I go and there's people I *don't know and they ask me what I do, what do you think I say?* (Garthwaite, 2015b, p. 6)

In several instances participants hid their claimant status from others expressing that it was easier to *"deliberately keep meself to meself"* (Garthwaite, 2015a, p. 205). This was linked to feelings of shame and guilt due to receiving benefits as well as lived experience of stigma.

These extracts illustrate the impact of benefit stigma which lead to increased shame and resulted in the increasing isolation of many benefit claimants. In attempting to manage their experiences of shame and embarrassment participants would attempt to hide their stigmatised identity through withdrawal.

Theme 3: Workers not scroungers - Coping with a stigmatised identity.

Participants appeared conscious to describe themselves as 'workers' and emphasise that they would rather be working then receiving benefits. Comments such as *"I have a very strong work ethic. I would love to work rather than lay in bed all day*" (DeWolfe, 2012, p. 626) were common. This is perhaps reflective of a desire to distance themselves from the dominant narrative of 'work-shy' benefit claimants. By rejecting the dominant rhetoric it is possible that participants were able to protect themselves from internalised stigma. Many provided examples of how they were not a 'stereotypical' benefit claimant, with comments such as: *"I knew I had already paid tax when I had worked before so I felt entitled to it"* (Formby, 2017, p. 8) and *"I'd rather be out working, having my own money. But then, everybody says, 'well, you've worked all your life', which I have"* (Moffatt & Noble, 2015, p. 1200).

Some participants went beyond simply stating that this narrative was incongruent with their values and thus did not apply to them and gave examples of other 'types of people' who this narrative was better suited to. This was described as 'othering' by Partick (2014) and was common within the studies synthesised. In fact one participant felt that welfare reform was a good thing as it might alleviate some of the stigma she felt in being associated with others that she felt were undeserving:

People like me who's genuine are getting stigmatized for the people who are just layabouts, you see them digging gardens or changing wheels on their car and it's not fair . . . it'll separate the wheat from the chaff, definitely (Garthwaite, 2014, p. 792).

Participants stated that they "hate being associated with them no hopers" (Garthwaite, 2014, p. 793) with some implying that certain sub-groups of claimants were less deserving. Some participants questioned the deservingness of immigrants: "it does make people angry 'cos how we see it is these people are coming into our country, taking our jobs and a lot of them are doing two identities and taking our benefits as well" (Patrick, 2014, p. 711); others felt that "alcoholics and druggies, they shouldn't get [benefits]" (Patrick, 2014, p. 711) and some felt that those who had not contributed previously (e.g. worked or paid taxes) were less deserving – "If you haven't put nowt into country you shouldn't get nowt off country" (Patrick, 2016, p. 255). Interestingly these views fit with wider perceptions that claimants 'deservingness' is determined by reciprocity (e.g. having paid 'into the country' previously) and whether or not their benefit claimant status is a result of poor lifestyle choices (a common belief attributed to addiction). This process of 'othering' certain sub-groups of claimants whilst portraying themselves as more 'deserving' is inherently divisive and may contribute to discord and feelings of distrust within communities.

Theme 4: Impact on communities - Creating a climate of distrust and suspicion

As discussed in the previous theme many participants responded to the stigma they experienced by distancing themselves from the stigmatised identity and in turn stigmatising 'others'. Some participants discussed the divisive nature of this:

It has got really bad. Some neighbours opposite they are in exactly the same situation as you are, but they still stick their nose up at you. You are just fighting a dead battle... It has got worse, it has got really bad now, wherever you go now you hear people say look at these 'dole bums' (Pemberton et al., 2017, p. 13)

Patrick (2014) suggested that these discourses of a 'deserving us' and 'undeserving them' exacerbated existing fault lines within communities. Participants felt that they were judged by others in their communities with several reporting negative language from others such as *"benefit scum"* (Saffer et al., 2018, p. 113). In addition, several participants felt that neighbours were watching them and reporting their activities to benefits services: *"I think that most of the information that social security get isn't from some great detective skills, but from neighbours ringing up"* (DeWolfe, 2012, p. 624). This illustrates an atmosphere of distrust and even paranoia within communities – *"It's the paranoia. That somebody's gonna dob you in, somebody's gonna, that they'll be watching you"* (Saffer et al., 2018, p. 115). Participants highlighted their fears that periods of activity might be interpreted by neighbours as an indicator that they were well enough to work:

"Neighbours judged me unkindly and when I was well enough to walk short periods I felt I was being judged when I went out and that I was being secretly videoed to show the authorities I was well enough to work and I was a con artist." (DeWolfe, 2012, p. 624)

Interestingly some participants also noticed themselves engaging in these thought process in that they doubted the 'genuineness' of other disability claimants illnesses: "...when you walk into an assessment office you see people on crutches and you think this guy has crutches but does he, is he putting this on when I really have a disability?" (Saffer et al., 2018, p. 129). Again, this points to an overall atmosphere and distrust, suspicion and division within the

communities in which benefit claimants live. Unfortunately, this environment also contributes to the withdrawal discussed in the previous theme and is a consequence of the stigma outlined in theme one and the distancing strategies individuals use to 'shift' the stigma away from them discussed in theme three.

Summary

This synthesis explores the experiences of benefit stigma during a period of political and economic instability in the UK. Through a thorough analysis of qualitative studies into benefit claimants experiences it became clear that many individuals who receive benefits experience stigma in their day-to-day lives through various levels and means. This impacts not only individual wellbeing but interpersonal relationships and community tensions.

The inflammatory and pejorative media and political coverage of benefit claimants presents a 'deserving/undeserving poor' dichotomy identifying benefit recipients as 'undeserving'. This distances those who receive benefits from the rest of society (Chauhan & Foster, 2014). This distancing and creation of a demonised 'other' contributes to benefitrecipients experiencing interpersonal stigma, e.g. verbal abuse and 'undeserving' assumptions from others. Furthermore the processes involved in applying for benefits are inherently stigmatising. The processes of welfare reform, austerity measures and changes to benefit entitlement have been experienced as dehumanising and humiliating - deepening and extending the reach of benefit stigma. It is therefore unsurprising that these social discourses become internalised, resulting in an 'imposed identity' (Anspach, 1979) which is in line with stigmatising narratives yet in contrast to individuals' values and self-identity. This internalisation can result in low self-esteem, depression, anxiety, embarrassment, stress and humiliation as was demonstrated in this synthesis (and in other papers not included in this review e.g. Warr, 2005; Reutter et al., 2009; Sherman, 2013; Broussard, Joseph & Thompson, 2012). Goodman et al. (2013) argued that these 'social injuries' lead to a sense of powerlessness and lack of control. This review highlighted that to manage these feelings and perhaps to claim back some power and control, participants' endeavoured to reject and resist negative discourses. However due to the entrenched, insidious and relentless nature of benefit stigma their attempts had individual costs (e.g. withdrawal, isolation and loneliness) and held the potential for considerable negative impact on communities.

Unfortunately, through engagement in 'othering' as a response to being 'othered' benefit claimants re-circulated and further deepened the reach of the 'scrounger' rhetoric projected against them. By creating *'phantom others'* (Garthwaite, 2015a, p. 209) as a method to alleviate their experiences of stigma participants externalised blame and deflected stigma by projecting it onto others. This strategy to protect identity is consistent with Bourdieu's (1984) understanding of social inequality which suggests that people distance themselves from those perceived as 'below' them in the social hierarchy, or as Garthwaite (2015a) suggests, create positions in the social hierarchy for those who are 'worse off'. Selfidentity can be protected as long as it is not aligned to the 'othered' group. This process of 'othering' is inherently divisive and puts the focus on the benefit claimants rather than on the unjust system with which they are struggling. It was seen to create an atmosphere of distrust, suspicion, isolation and 'social disorganisation' (Halleröd & Larsson, 2008). Effectively this means that the capacity and opportunity for benefit claimants to unite and demonstrate the solidarity, social cohesion and force necessary to challenge Government policy and rhetoric is limited. Thus the status-quo remains unchallenged and unchanged.

Finally, while Government and media discourses have frequently alluded to a 'culture of worklessness' (MacDonald, Shildrick & Furlong, 2014) and suggested an underclass of welfare recipients who have never worked, or do not wish to work, and whose families have never worked, it has been suggested that this powerful idea may have little basis in fact.

Research has consistently failed to provide any evidence to support the notion that cultures of worklessness exist within families or that benefit claimants would rather receive benefits than work (Gaffney, 2015; Jensen & Tyler, 2015). Accordingly, this synthesis found that in the majority of studies participants spoke of their history of work and their hopes to get back into work. Unfortunately these inaccurate Government and media discourses have directly influenced policy, for example 'Universal Credit' (the UK Governments flagship welfare reform) was introduced in order to tackle the problem of children *'growing up in homes where no one works'* and unemployment is repeated *'through the generations'* (DWP, 2010, p. 3). This highlights a crucial need for the discourses to be refuted and challenged.

Clinical Implications

This review highlights how social context can be stigmatising and considers the impact of this on mental wellbeing. With this in mind professionals who work therapeutically with individuals who experience benefit stigma should ensure that they operate in a way which does not contribute to it. Research has indicated a tendency for therapists to avoid discussions about social and political context (Smith, Li, Dykema, Hamlet & Shellman, 2013; Appio, Chambers & Mao, 2013; Boyle, 2011) creating an over-emphasis on individualised determinants of distress (Reid, 2010). This is likely to impact therapeutic alliance as it could result in 'blind-spots' in therapy whereby salient factors regarding distress are ignored (Smith et al., 2013). It is likely that this avoidance of engaging with social context stems from uncertainty in how to manage these issues and familiarity with models which focus on cognitions and behaviours. With this in mind clinical psychologists and clinical psychology training programs should ensure that competence in this area is developed. Whilst these issues cannot be changed in therapy the way in which a person views themselves as a result of them can be discussed. Their distress can be validated and the way that they respond to unjust treatment can be considered. In this respect, therapists who are competent in
discussing social and political injustice are better placed to empower clients (Goodman et al., 2013). This could lead to a therapeutic intervention whereby an individual's internalised guilt could be replaced with more empowering thoughts and feelings.

The reach of clinical psychology expands beyond the therapy room, however this is seldom utilised. Clinical psychologists are well positioned to address benefit stigma from a service level through developing strategies to 'shame-proof' mental health services (Lister, 2015). This might be done by taking steps to address the isolation that benefit claimants might experience through developing support groups for those who are distressed as a result of the benefit-system. This could act as a 'safe-space' for people to meet others in similar positions. Services which are set up to be mindful of the isolation, fear, stigma and precarious financial security benefit claimants may experience could reduce benefit stigma. In addition, acknowledgement of the barriers that being a benefit claimant might present in accessing psychological services and attempts to address these barriers would be advantageous. For example, if a client's benefits are reduced it may become difficult for them to continue attending sessions, in which case home-visits may provide a suitable alternative.

Benefit stigma can result in individuals feeling ashamed of not only their status as a benefit claimant but also the life-circumstances that led them to claim benefits in the first place. This has been described as 'no legitimate dependency' (Peacock, Bissell & Owen, 2014) - meaning that people allocate a disproportionate level of self-blame and personal responsibility for their circumstances. This can result in individuals feeling that they should be able to manage their situation by themselves due to it being their fault, thus presenting as a barrier to seeking support. This idea of 'no legitimate dependency' and self-blame as a barrier to seeking support may explain why researchers have established that those from poorer socioeconomic backgrounds are less likely to engage with mental health support (Falconnier, 2009). This could be a difficult barrier to overcome as traditionally in order to address self-

blame an individual would need to attend the service. Thus clinical psychologists need to look towards alternative strategies to manage this. This could involve speaking-up against benefit stigma, the 'scrounger' rhetoric and stigmatising Government policies and aligning themselves with benefit claimants. Clinical psychologists should look towards creative, inclusive approaches which promote acceptance, reduce stigma, encourage unity within communities and tackle the social injustices that maintain poverty. Further discussion regarding how this could be achieved, the potential barriers to achieving this and suggestions for overcoming these barriers are disused in section three of this thesis.

Strengths and Limitations

This is the first review to synthesise papers exploring benefit claimants experiences of stigma during a period of economic instability and welfare reform in the UK. The individual studies in this review did not focus on benefit stigma yet this featured heavily in their findings. This review allowed these stigma specific experiences to be extracted and understood in further depth than the individual papers provided. In addition, the focus on a period of economic instability, austerity measures and welfare reform sheds some light on the impact of wider contextual factors on benefit stigma.

However, conclusions drawn from the findings of this review must be made within the context of the following limitations. Firstly, whilst an exhaustive search strategy was applied to identify relevant papers it is possible that some were missed. Secondly, as is inherent in qualitative methodology interpretation bias may have impacted theme development, however themes and codes were reviewed by the researcher's field and academic supervisor to ensure integrity. Thirdly, it is not possible to draw firm conclusions as a result of the diversity within the studies in terms of focus, participants, methodologies and epistemologies. Whilst common themes were identified it is possible that another researcher might identify different themes, although it is envisaged that they would be similar. Finally, the CASP highlighted some areas of concern regarding the quality of some of the papers, in particular the lack of transparency and failure to report sufficient detail regarding how data was analysed. While some researchers (Walsh & Downe, 2006) advocate the exclusion of studies which are methodologically flawed in order to protect the reliability of the synthesis, studies in this synthesis were not be excluded due to quality appraisal scores. This is because poor quality reporting does not mean that the papers findings are not useful (Sandelwski, Docherty & Emden, 1997). In addition, failure to provide information is likely due to journal word-count guidelines as opposed to author oversight (Walsh & Downe, 2006).

Future Directions for Research

There is a need for larger scale qualitative and quantitative studies in order to sufficiently depict the impact and experience of benefit stigma as well as increase understanding into the experiences of welfare reforms more generally. These studies should consider how applying for or receiving welfare benefits during periods of economic instability impact individual mental wellbeing, relationships and communities.

Conclusion

This synthesis demonstrated that benefit stigma is a central feature of claiming benefits for many individuals. It is vital that academics and professionals advance understanding of the psychological and social harms caused by benefit stigma and develop strategies to remove stigma within services. Clinical psychologists in particular should endeavour to utilise their skill set, psychological knowledge and privileged position to mobilise professional and public consensus to tackle this enduring issue.

References

- Airey, L. (2003). "Nae as nice a scheme as it used to be": lay accounts of neighbourhood incivilities and well-being. *Health and Place*, 9 (2), 129-137. DOI:10.1016/S1353-8292(03)00013-3
- Anspach, R. R. (1979). From stigma to identity politics: Political activism among the physically disabled and former mental patients. *Social Science and Medicine. Part A: Medical Psychology and Medical Sociology, 13,* 765-773. DOI 10.1016/0271-7123(79)90123-8
- Appio, L., Chambers, D. A., & Mao, S. (2013). Listening to the voices of the poor and disrupting the silence about class issues in psychotherapy. *Journal of Clinical Psychology: In Session*, 69(2), 152-161. DOI: 10.1002/jcpl.21954.
- Baral, S. D., Poteat, T., Strömdahl, S., Wirtz, A. L., Guadamuz, T. E., & Beyrer, C. (2013).
 Worldwide burden of HIV in transgender women: a systematic review and metaanalysis. *The Lancet Infectious Diseases*, *13*(3), 214-222. DOI: 10.1016/S1473-3099
- Bauld, L., Hay, G., McKell, J., & Carroll, C. (2010). Problem drug users' experiences of employment and the benefit system. *Department for Work and Pensions*. Department for Work and Pensions Research Report, 640. Retrieved from: https://dspace.stir.ac.uk/bitstream/1893/11520/1/McKell_2010_Problem_drug_users_expe riences_of_employment.pdf
- Baumberg, B. (2016) The stigma of claiming benefits: a quantitative study. *Journal of Social Policy*. 45, 2, 181–199. DOI: 10.1017/S0047279415000525
- Baumberg, B., Bell, K., Gaffney, D., Deacon, R., Hood, C., & Sage, D. (2012). BenefitsStigma in Britain. Turn 2 Us. UK. Retrieved from

https://wwwturn2us2938.cdn.hybridcloudspan.com/T2UWebsite/media/Documents/B enefits-Stigma-inBritain.pdf

- Blume, L. (2002). Working paper: Stigma and social control (No. 119). Reihe Ökonomie / Economics Series, No. 119, Institute for Advanced Studies (IHS), Vienna. Retireved from: www.econstor.eu/bitstream/10419/71207/1/740818805.pdf
- Bourdieu, P. (1984). *Distinction: a social critique of the judgement of taste*. Routledge. London
- Boyle, M. (2011). 'Making the world go away, and how psychology and psychiatry benefit', in Rapley, M., Moncrieff, J., & Dillon, J. (eds.), *De-Medicalizing Misery: Psychiatry, Psychology and the Human Condition* (27-43). Basingstoke: Palgrave-Macmillan
- Briant, E., Watson, N., & Philo, G. (2011). Bad news for disabled people: How the newspapers are reporting disability. Retrieved from: http://eprints.gla.ac.uk/57499/1/57499.pdf
- Broussard, C. A., Joseph, A. L., & Thompson, M. (2012). Stressors and coping strategies used by single mothers living in poverty. *Journal of Women and Social Work*, 27(2), 190-204. DOI: 10.1177/0886109912443884
- Carroll, C. E., & McCombs, M. (2003). Agenda-setting effects of business news on the public's images and opinions about major corporations. *Corporate Reputation Review*, 6(1), 36-46. DOI: 10.1057/palgrave.crr.1540188
- CASP (2017). Critical Appraisal Skills Programme (CASP). *Qualitative Research Checklist*, *31*(13), 449.

- Chase, E., & Walker, R. (2013). The co-construction of shame in the context of poverty:
 Beyond a threat to the social bond. *Sociology*, *47*(4), 739-754. DOI:
 10.1177/0038038512453796
- Chauhan, A., & Foster, J. (2014). Representations of poverty in British newspapers: a case of 'othering' the threat? *Journal of Community & Applied Social Psychology*, 24(5), 390-405. DOI: 10.1002/casp.2179
- Clery, E., Lee, L, & Kunz, S. (2013) Public attitudes to poverty and welfare, 1983- 2011 Analysis using British Social Attitudes data. Prepared for: Joseph Rowntree Foundation. Retrieved from: http://natcen.ac.uk/media/137637/poverty-andwelfare.pdf
- Corrigan, P. W., Markowitz, F. E., & Watson, A. C. (2004). Structural levels of mental illness stigma and discrimination. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 30(3), 481-491. DOI: 10.1093/oxfordjournals.schbul.a007096
- Dagdeviren, H., Donoghue, M., & Meier, L. (2017). The narratives of hardship: the new and the old poor in the aftermath of the 2008 crisis in Europe. *The Sociological Review*, 65(2), 369-385. DOI: 10.1111/1467-954X.12403
- De Wolfe, P. (2012). Reaping the benefits of sickness? Long-term illness and the experience of welfare claims. *Disability & Society*, 27(5), 617-630.
 DOI:10.1080/09687599.2012.669107
- Duggleby, W., Holtslander, L., Kylma, J., Duncan, V., Hammond, C., & Williams, A. (2010).
 Metasynthesis of the hope experience of family caregivers of persons with chronic illness. *Qualitative Health Research*, 20(2), 148-158.
 DOI:10.1177/1049732309358329

DWP (2010) Universal Credit: Welfare that Works. *Department for Work and Pensions*. Retrieved from:

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachme nt_data/file/48897/universal-credit-full-document.pdf

DWP (2018) Fraud and Error in the Benefit system: 2017/18 Preliminary estimates. Department for Work and Pensions. Retrieved from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachme nt_data/file/707831/fraud-and-error-preliminary-estimates-2017-2018.pdf

- Falconnier, L. (2009). Socioeconomic status in the treatment of depression. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 79(2), 148-158. DOI: 10.1037/a0015469
- Finn, D., & Mason, D. (2008). Problems in the delivery of benefits, tax credits and employment services. York, Joseph Rowntree Foundation. Retrieved from: http://www.jrf.org.uk/publications/problemsdelivery-benefits-tax-credits-andemployment-services
- Firmin, R. L., Lysaker, P. H., McGrew, J. H., Minor, K. S., Luther, L., & Salyers, M. P. (2017). The Stigma Resistance Scale: A multi-sample validation of a new instrument to assess mental illness stigma resistance. *Psychiatry Research*, 258, 37-43. DOI: 10.1016/j.psychres.2017.09.063
- Formby, A. P. (2017). 'Got a degree... all of a sudden I'm in a Jobcentre': The role of 'stigma' in 'precarious' graduate transitions. *Journal of Poverty and Social Justice*, 25(3), 249-262. DOI: 10.1332/175982717X14877669275128.
- Gaffney, D. (2015). Retrenchment, reform, continuity: welfare under the coalition. *National Institute Economic Review*, 231(1), 44-53. DOI: 10.1177/002795011523100106

- Garthwaite, K. (2014). Fear of the brown envelope: exploring welfare reform with long-term sickness benefits recipients. *Social Policy & Administration*, 48(7), 782-798. DOI: abs/10.1111/spol.12049
- Garthwaite, K. (2015a). 'Keeping meself to meself'–How Social Networks Can Influence
 Narratives of Stigma and Identity for Long-term Sickness Benefits Recipients. Social
 Policy & Administration, 49(2), 199-212. DOI: 10.1111/spol.12119
- Garthwaite, K. (2015b). Becoming incapacitated? Long-term sickness benefit recipients and the construction of stigma and identity narratives. *Sociology of Health & Illness*, 37(1), 1-13. DOI: 10.1111/1467-9566.12168
- Garthwaite, K. (2016). Stigma, shame and 'people like us': an ethnographic study of foodbank use in the UK. *Journal of Poverty and Social Justice*, *24*(3), 277-289. DOI: 10.1332/175982716X14721954314922
- Garthwaite, K., Bambra, C., Warren, J., Kasim, A., & Greig, G. (2014). Shifting the goalposts: a longitudinal mixed-methods study of the health of long-term Incapacity Benefit recipients during a period of substantial change to the UK social security system. *Journal of Social Policy*, *43*(2), 311-330. DOI:10.1017/S0047279413000974
- Giuntoli, G., Hughes, S., Karban, K., & South, J. (2015). Towards a middle-range theory of mental health and well-being effects of employment transitions: Findings from a qualitative study on unemployment during the 2009–2010 economic recession. *Health. 19*(4), 389-412. DOI: 10.1177/1363459314554314
- Goffman. E. (1963) Stigma: Notes on the Management of Spoiled Identity. New York: Prentice-Hall

- Goodman, L. A., Pugach, M., Skolnik, A., & Smith, L. (2013). Poverty and mental health practice: Within and beyond the 50-minute hour. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*. 69, (2), 182-190. DOI: 10.1002/jclp.21957
- Hackler, A. H., Cornish, M. A., & Vogel, D. L. (2016). Reducing mental illness stigma:Effectiveness of hearing about the normative experiences of others. *Stigma and Health*, 1(3), 201. DOI: 10.1037/sah0000028
- Halleröd, B., & Larsson, D. (2008). Poverty, welfare problems and social exclusion. *International Journal of Social Welfare*, *17*(1), 15-25. DOI: 10.1111/j.1468-2397.2007.00503.x
- Hansen, H., Bourgois, P., & Drucker, E. (2014). Pathologizing poverty: New forms of diagnosis, disability, and structural stigma under welfare reform. *Social Science & Medicine*, 103, 76-83. DOI: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2013.06.033
- Hill, D. L. (2006). Sense of belonging as connectedness, American Indian worldview, and mental health. *Archives of Psychiatric Nursing*, 20(5), 210-216.
 DOI:10.1016/j.apnu.2006.04.003

HM Government. (2014), Child Poverty Strategy 2014-17. London: The Stationery Office

- Holt-Lunstad, J., Smith, T. B., & Layton, J. B. (2010). Social relationships and mortality risk: a meta-analytic review. *PLoS medicine*, 7(7), DOI: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1000316
- Jensen, T., & Tyler, I. (2015). 'Benefits broods': The cultural and political crafting of antiwelfare commonsense. *Critical Social Policy*, 35(4), 470-491. DOI: 10.1177/0261018315600835

- Lauder, W., Sharkey, S., & Mummery, K. (2004). A community survey of loneliness. *Journal of advanced Nursing*, 46(1), 88-94. DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2648.2003.02968.x
- Link, B. G., & Phelan, J. C. (2001). Conceptualizing stigma. Annual review of Sociology, 27(1), 363-385. DOI: 10.1146/annurev.soc.27.1.363
- Link, B. G., & Phelan, J. C. (2006). Stigma and its public health implications. *The Lancet*, *367*(9509), 528-529. DOI:10.1016/s0140-6738(06)68184-1
- Lister, R. (2004) Poverty and Social Justice: recognition and respect. Bevan Foundation Annual Lecture. Available at: https://www.bevanfoundation.org/wpcontent/uploads/2011/12/Ruth-Lister2004.pdf
- Lister, R. (2015). 'To count for nothing' Poverty beyond the statistics. *Journal of the British Academy, 3*, 139-165. DOI: 10.5871/jba/003.139
- Macdonald, R., Shildrick, T., & Furlong, A. (2014). In search of 'intergenerational cultures of worklessness': Hunting the Yeti and shooting zombies. *Critical Social Policy*, 34(2), 199-220. DOI: 10.1177/0261018313501825
- McCombs, M. E., & Shaw, D. L. (1972). The agenda-setting function of mass media. *Public* opinion quarterly, 36(2), 176-187. DOI: 10.1086/267990
- McEnhill, L., & Byrne, V. (2014). 'Beat the cheat': portrayals of disability benefit claimants in print media. *Journal of Poverty and Social Justice*, 22(2), 99-110. DOI: 10.1332/175982714X13971346086512
- Meyer, I. H. (2003). Prejudice, social stress, and mental health in lesbian, gay, and bisexual populations: conceptual issues and research evidence. *Psychological bulletin*, *129*(5), 674.

- Moffatt, S., & Noble, E. (2015). Work or welfare after cancer? Explorations of identity and stigma. Sociology of health & illness, 37(8), 1191-1205. DOI: 10.1111/1467-9566.12303
- Moher, D., Liberati, A., Tetzlaff, J., Altman, D. G., & Prisma Group. (2010). Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. *Annals of Internal Medicine 151*(14):264-269. DOI:10.7326/0003-4819-151-4-200908180-00135
- Newton-Dunn, T. (2012) Blitz the £1.2bn fiddlers. *The Sun*. Retrieved from: https://www.thesun.co.uk/archives/politics/411981/blitz-the-1-2bn-fiddlers/
- Noblit, G. W., Hare, R. D., & Hare, R. D. (1988). *Meta-ethnography: Synthesizing qualitative studies* (Vol. 11). Sage.
- Oorschot, W. V. (2000). Who should get what, and why? On deservingness criteria and the conditionality of solidarity among the public. *Policy & Politics*, 28(1), 33-48. DOI: 10.1332/0305573002500811
- Parker, R., & Aggleton, P. (2003). HIV and AIDS-related stigma and discrimination: a conceptual framework and implications for action. *Social science & medicine*, *57*(1), 13-24. DOI: 10 <u>.1016/S0277-9536(02)00304-0</u>
- Patrick, R. (2014). Working on welfare: Findings from a qualitative longitudinal study into the lived experiences of welfare reform in the UK. *Journal of Social Policy*, *43*(4), 705-725. DOI: 10.1017/S004729414000294
- Patrick, R. (2016). Living with and responding to the 'scrounger' narrative in the UK: exploring everyday strategies of acceptance, resistance and deflection. *Journal of Poverty and Social Justice*, 24(3), 245-259.

Patrick, R. (2017). For whose benefit: The everyday realities of welfare reform. Policy Press.

- Peacock, M., Bissell, P., & Owen, J. (2014). Dependency denied: health inequalities in the neo-liberal era. *Social Science & Medicine*, *118*, 173-180. DOI: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2014.08.006
- Pemberton, S., Fahmy, E., Sutton, E., & Bell, K. (2016). Navigating the stigmatised identities of poverty in austere times: Resisting and responding to narratives of personal failure. *Critical Social Policy*, *36* (1), 21-37. DOI: 10.1177/0261018315601799
- Pemberton, S., Fahmy, E., Sutton, E., & Bell, K. (2017). Endless Pressure: Life on a Low Income in Austere Times. *Social Policy & Administration*, *51*(7), 1156-1173.
 DOI:10.1111/spol.12233
- Phelan, J. C., Link, B. G., & Dovidio, J. F. (2008). Stigma and prejudice: One animal or two? Social science & medicine, 67(3), 358-367. DOI: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2008.03.022
- Peev (2010) 75% of incapacity claimants are fit to work: Tough new Benefits test weeds out the workshy. *Daily mail*. Retrieved from: www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-1324035/75-incapacity-claimants-fit-work-Benefits-test-weeds-workshy.html
- Reid, J. (2010). Can poverty drive you mad? 'schizophrenia, socio-economic status and the case for primary prevention. *New Zealand Journal of Psychology, 39* (2) 7-19.
 Retrieved from: http://www.psychology.org.nz/wpcontent/uploads/NZJP-Vol392-2010-2-Read.pdf
- Reutter, L. I., Stewart, M. J., Veenstra, G., Love, R., Raphael, D., & Makwarimba, E. (2009). "Who do they think we are, anyway?" Perceptions of and responses to poverty

stigma. *Qualitative Health Research*, *19*(3), 297-311. DOI: 10.1177/1049732308330246

- Roulstone, A., Thomas, P., & Balderston, S. (2011). Between hate and vulnerability: unpacking the British criminal justice system's construction of disablist hate crime. *Disability & Society*, 26(3), 351-364. DOI: 10.1080/09687599.2011.560418
- Saffer, J., Nolte, L., & Duffy, S. (2018). Living on a knife edge: the responses of people with physical health conditions to changes in disability benefits. *Disability & Society*, 1-24.
 DOI: 10.1080/09687599.2018.1514292
- Sandelowski, M., Docherty, S., & Emden, C. (1997). Qualitative metasynthesis: Issues and techniques. *Research in Nursing & Health*, 20, 365-371 DOI: 10.1002/(SICI)1098-240X(199708)20:4<365::AID-NUR9>3.0.CO;2-E

Schutz, A. (1971). Collected papers, Volume 1. The Hague: Martinus Nijhoff

- Shefer, G., Henderson, C., Frost-Gaskin, M., & Pacitti, R. (2016). Only making things worse:
 a qualitative study of the impact of wrongly removing disability benefits from people
 with mental illness. *Community mental health journal*, 52(7), 834-841. DOI:
 10.1007/s10597-016-0012-8
- Sherman, J. (2013). Surviving the Great Recession: Growing need and the stigmatized safety net. *Social Problems*, *60*(4), 409-432. DOI: 10.1525/sp.2013.60.4.409
- Shildrick, T., & MacDonald, R. (2013). Poverty talk: how people experiencing poverty deny their poverty and why they blame 'the poor'. *The Sociological Review*, *61*(2), 285-303. DOI: 10.1111/1467-954X.12018
- Smith, E. R. (1993). Social identity and social emotions: Toward new conceptualizations of prejudice. In Mackie. D. M., & Hamilton. D. L. (Eds.) *Affect, cognition and*

stereotyping: Interactive Processes in Group Perception. (pp. 297-315). California: Academic Press.

- Smith, K. (2017). 'You don't own money, you're just the one who's holding it': Borrowing, lending and the fair person in North Manchester. *The Sociological Review*, 65(1), 121-136. DOI: 10.1177/0081176917693528
- Smith, L., Li, V., Dykema, S., Hamlet, D., & Shellman, A. (2013). "Honoring somebody that society doesn't honor": Therapists working in the context of poverty. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 69(2), 138-151. DOI: 10.1002/jclp.21953
- Stuber, J., & Schlesinger, M. (2006). Sources of stigma for means-tested government programs. *Social Science & Medicine*, 63(4), 933-945. DOI: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2006.01.012
- Sutton, E., Pemberton, S., Fahmy, E., & Tamiya, Y. (2014). Stigma, shame and the experience of poverty in Japan and the United Kingdom. *Social Policy and Society*, 13(1), 143-154. DOI:10.1017/S1474746413000419
- Walker, P. (2012) Benefit cuts are fuelling abuse of disabled people, says charities. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from: https://www.theguardian.com/society/2012/feb/05/benefit-cuts-fuelling-abuse-disabled-people
- Walker, R., & Bantebya-Kyomuhendo, G. (2014). *The shame of poverty*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Walsh, D., & Downe, S. (2006). Appraising the quality of qualitative research. *Midwifery*, 22(2), 108-119. DOI: 10.1016/j.midw.2005.05.004

- Warr, D. (2005). There goes the neighbourhood: the malign effects of stigma. *Social City*, *19*, 1-11
- Warren, J., Bambra, C., Kasim, A., Garthwaite, K., Mason, J. and Booth, M (2013)
 Prospective pilot evaluation of the effectiveness and cost-utility of a 'health first' case management service for long term Incapacity Benefit recipients. *Journal of Public Health*, 1-9. DOI: 10.1093/pubmed/fds100
- Welfare Reform Act (2012) accessed online at: www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2012/5/contents/enacted
- Welshman, J. (2002). The cycle of deprivation and the concept of the underclass. *Benefits*, *10*(3), 199-205.
- Wincup, E., & Monaghan, M. (2016). Scrounger narratives and dependent drug users:
 welfare, workfare and warfare. *Journal of Poverty and Social Justice*, 24(3), 261-275.
 DOI: 10.1332/175982716X14721954315084

Wintour, P. & Dodd, V. (2012). Mick Philpott's benefits 'lifestyle' should be questioned, says Osborne. *The guardian*. Retrieved from: https://www.theguardian.com/society/2013/apr/04/mick-philpott-benefits-lifestylequestioned

- Wright, S. (2016). Conceptualising the active welfare subject: welfare reform in discourse, policy and lived experience. *Policy & Politics*, 44(2), 235-252.
- Yardley, L. (2000). Dilemmas in qualitative health research. *Psychology and health*, *15*(2), 215-228. DOI: 10.1080/08870440008400302
- Zavaleta, D., Samuel, K., & Mills, C. (2014). Social isolation: A conceptual and measurement proposal (OPHI Working Papers 67).

Box 1: Benefit Reforms Introduced Under the Welfare Reform Act

- Reduced adequacy of some out-of-work benefits (e.g. not adjusting due to inflation and increasing cost of living).
- A cap on the amount of benefits a family can receive.
- Reductions in housing and council tax benefits
- Work Capability Assessments (WCAs) for those claiming Employment Support Allowance (ESA).
- The removal of the Independent Living Fund in England and Wales.
- Increased conditionality (behavioural conditions attached to certain benefits enforced through penalties or 'sanctions' that reduce, suspend or end access to benefits).
- And replacing Disability Living Allowance (DLA) with Personal Independence Payments (PIP).

Box 2. Search Terms Used

MeSH terms/ thesaurus terms

austerity OR auster* OR "welfare reform" OR "welfare policy" OR neoliberal* OR benefit* OR "Disability Living Allowance" OR "Employment Support Allowance" OR "Personal Independence Payment" OR "sickness benefit*" OR "Incapacity Benefit*" OR "welfare claim*" OR "Independent Living Fund" OR WCA* OR work capability assessment* OR poverty OR "universal credit" OR conditionality OR sanctions OR "benefit cuts" OR "tax credit*" OR "housing benefit*" OR jobcentre

AND

stigma*

Free Text Terms

"claims stigma*" OR "benefit stigma*" OR "benefits stigma*"

PsycArticles		PsychInfo		PubMed			SOCINDEX		
-	Publication date:	-	Publication date:	-	Publication date:	-	Publication date:		
	2008-2019		2008-2019		2008-2019		2008-2019		
		-	Methods:	-	Participants:	-	Sources:		
			'qualitative' and		human		academic		
			'interviews'				journals		
		-	Search terms: in			-	Language:		
			abstract and title				English		
						-	Geography:		

Table 1: Filters Applied to Each Database

Great Britain



Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses (PRISMA) flow diagram (Moher, Liberati, Tetzlaff, Altman & PRISMA group 2010).

Authors	Title	Year	Participants	Aims	Data analysis
De Wolfe	Reaping the benefits of sickness? Long- term illness and the experience of welfare claims.	2012	23 participants with myalgic encephalomyelitis (ME). 17 in receipt of disability benefits	To explore the experience of people with ME in claiming sickness-related benefits in the United Kingdom	Not stated
Formby	'Got a degree all of a sudden I'm in a Jobcentre': The role of 'stigma' in 'precarious' graduate transitions	2017	26 graduates.	To explore how graduates respond to different aspects of 'benefit stigma'	Not stated
Garthwaite *	Fear of the Brown Envelope: Exploring Welfare Reform With Long- Term Sickness Benefits Recipients.	2014	25 chronically ill and disabled people in receipt of disability benefits	To explore long-term sickness benefits experiences of welfare reform in the UK	Thematic analysis
Garthwaite *	'Keeping meself to meself' How social networks can influence narratives of stigma and identity for long-term sickness benefits recipients'	2015 a	25 chronically ill and disabled people in receipt of disability benefits	To explore social networks and their relationship to stigma and identity for benefits recipients	Thematic analysis

Table 2: Papers Included in the Review

BENEFITS STIGMA DURING A TIME OF AUSTERITY

Garthwaite *	Becoming incapacitated? Long-term sickness benefit recipients and the construction of stigma and identity narratives.	2015 b	25 chronically ill and disabled people in receipt of disability benefits	To explore how individuals perceived and managed becoming 'incapacitated', particularly in relation to stigma and identity.	Thematic analysis
Garthwaite Bambra, Warren, Kasim & Greig*	Shifting the goalposts: a longitudinal mixed-methods study of the health of long- term Incapacity Benefit recipients during a period of substantial change to the UK social security system.	2014	25 chronically ill and disabled people in receipt of disability benefits	To explore long-term sickness benefits experiences of welfare reform in the UK	Mixed methods: qualitative = Thematic analysis
Giuntoli, Hughes, Karban & South	Towards a middle-range theory of mental health and well- being effects of employment transitions: Findings from a qualitative study on unemployment during the 2009–2010 economic recession.	2015	16 focus groups with a total of 73 people who lost their jobs as a result of economic recession.	To explore the impact of job loss and involuntary unemployment on participants mental well- being during the 2009–2010 economic recession.	Thematic analysis

BENEFITS STIGMA DURING A TIME OF AUSTERITY

Macdonald Shildrick & Furlong	In search of 'intergeneration al cultures of worklessness': Hunting the Yeti and shooting zombies	2013	47 people across twenty families, participants were receiving a range of welfare benefits	To investigate whether 'cultures of worklessness' are passed down the generations.	Case studies
Moffatt & Noble	Work or welfare after cancer? Explorations of Identity and Stigma	2015	23 people of working age with cancer	To explore how cancer impacts on welfare, employment and returning to work	Thematic analysis
Patrick**	Working on welfare: findings from a qualitative longitudinal study into the lived experiences of welfare reform in the UK.	2014	15 out of work benefits claimants who were experiencing at least one change to their benefits	To explore how individuals affected by changes to the benefits system experienced these reforms.	Thematic analysis
Patrick**	Living with and responding to the 'scrounger' narrative in the UK: exploring everyday strategies of acceptance, resistance and deflection	2016	15 out of work benefit claimants who were experiencing at least one change to their benefits	To explore how out of work claimants respond to the 'scrounger' narrative.	Thematic analysis
Pemberton, Fahmy, Sutton & Bell***	Navigating the stigmatized identities of poverty in austere times: Resisting and responding to	2016	62 individuals experiencing poverty in England and Scotland (52 were not in paid work).	To explore the impacts of current discourses on participants.	Thematic analysis

2017 62 individuals Thematic Pemberton, Endless To explore the Pressure: Life experiencing impacts of analysis Fahmy, on a Low poverty in current Sutton Income in England and discourses on Austere Times Scotland (52 were participants. & not in paid work). Bell*** Saffer. 2017 Grounded Living on a 15 participants To explore the Nolte & knife edge: the who had made experience of theory Duffy responses of claims for people with disability benefits people with physical physical health disabilities in conditions to living as a changes in benefit disability claimant benefits Shefer. **Only Making** 2016 17 individuals To investigate Thematic Henderson. Things Worse: with mental the impact of analysis Frosthealth difficulties benefits cuts on A Qualitative Gaskin & Study of the receiving disability Impact of disability benefits benefits Pacitti Wrongly recipients Removing whose Disability disability was Benefits from related to mental health. People with Mental Illness. Shildrick Poverty talk: 2013 60 participants To investigate Thematic & how people caught up in 'the the dynamics of analysis poverty over MacDonal experiencing low-pay, no-pay the life-course. d poverty deny cycle' their poverty and why they blame 'the poor' Smith 'You don't own 2017 Number not stated To explore the Ethnographi money, you're – all were practice of c fieldwork just the one working age borrowing and who's holding adults and lending money

receiving some

between

it': Borrowing,

	lending and the fair person in North Manchester.		form of state welfare.	neighbours in times of financial precarity and social stigma.	
Wright	'conceptualising the active welfare subject: welfare reform in discourse, policy and lived experience'	2016	16 individuals claiming benefits	To explore differing conceptualisati ons of the 'active welfare subject' in relation to users' perspectives on the lived experience of receiving benefits.	Not stated

*used the same data set **used the same data set ***used the same data set

Study		ent	~	A					
	Research Design	Recruitment Strategy	Data Collection	Reflexivity	Ethical Issues	Data Analysis	Findings	Value of Research	Total
De Wolfe (2012)	1	3	2	1	1	2	3	3	16
Formby (2017)	1	2	3	1	1	1	3	3	15
Garthwaite (2014)	3	3	3	1	3	3	3	3	22
Garthwaite (2015a)	3	3	3	1	2	2	3	3	20
Garthwaite (2015b)	3	3	3	1	1	2	3	3	19
Garthwaite, Bambra	2	2	2	1	3	2	3	3	18
Giuntoli, Hughes, Karban & South (2015)	3	3	3	1	3	3	3	3	22
MacDonald, Shildrick & Furlong (2013)	2	2	2	1	3	2	3	3	18
Moffatt &Noble (2015)	3	3	3	1	2	3	3	3	21
Patrick (2014)	2	2	2	1	1	2	3	3	16
Patrick (2016)	3	3	3	1	1	2	3	3	19
Pemberton, Fahmy, Sutton & Bell (2016)	3	3	3	1	1	2	3	3	19
Pemberton, Fahmy, Sutton & Bell (2017)	3	3	3	1	1	2	3	3	19
Saffer, Nolte &	3	3	3	3	3	3	3	3	24
Duffy (2018)									

Table 3: Application of the Critical Appraisal Skills Programme (CASP) to Papers Included in the Review.

Shefer, Henderson, Frost- Gaskin & Pacitti (2016)	3	2	3	1	3	3	3	3	21
Shildrick & MacDonald (2013)	3	3	3	3	1	2	3	3	21
Smith (2017)	2	2	2	3	1	1	3	3	17
Wright (2016)	1	3	3	3	2	1	3	3	19

Figure 2: Theme Development

	Theme 1:	Theme 2: The	Theme 3: Coping	Theme 4: The	
	Multiple levels of	emotional and	with a	impact of stigma	
	benefit stigma.	social impact of	stigmatised	on communities.	
		stigma.	identity.		
Codes	Internalised	Guilty;	Rejecting	Feeling watched by	
	stigma;	Shame;	narrative;	neighbours;	
	Interpersonal	Low self-esteem;	Stigmatising	Judging others;	
	stigma;	Not living;	others;	Suspicion;	
	Stigmatised by	Humiliated; Embarrassed;	Highlighting	Distrust;	
	the media;		eligibility;	Isolation;	
	Stigmatised by		Want to work;	Withdrawal;	
	politicians;	Questioning own	Othering;		
	The process is	eligibility;		Divisive	
	stigmatising;	Impacting mental	Drug users not deserving;		
	Welfare reform is	health;	-		
	stigmatising;	Stigma is a burden;	Immigrants not		
		You feel like a	deserving		
	Jobcentre staff judge;	burden			
	Judge,				
	Errors made by				
	staff				

Figure 3: Thematic Map



Appendix 1-A

Author Guidelines: Clinical Psychology and Psychotherapy

Sections

- 1. Submission
- 2. Manuscript Categories and Requirements
- 3. Preparing The Submission
- 4. Editorial Policies and Ethical Considerations
- 5. Author Licensing
- 6. Publication Process After Acceptance
- 7. Post Publication
- 8. Editorial Office Contact Details

1. SUBMISSION

Authors should kindly note that submission implies that the content has not been published or submitted for publication elsewhere except as a brief abstract in the proceedings of a meeting or symposium.

Data Protection: By submitting a manuscript to or reviewing for this publication, your name, email address, and affiliation, and other contact details the publication might require, will be used for the regular operations of the publication, including, when necessary, sharing with the publisher (Wiley) and partners for production and publication. The publication and the publisher recognize the importance of protecting the personal information collected from users in the operation of these services, and have practices in place to ensure that steps are taken to maintain the security, integrity, and privacy of the personal data collected and processed. You can learn more at https://authorservices.wiley.com/statements/data-protection-policy.html.

Once the submission materials have been prepared in accordance with the Author Guidelines, manuscripts should be submitted online at http://mc.manuscriptcentral.com/cpp.

The submission system will prompt you to use an ORCiD (a unique author identifier) to help distinguish your work from that of other researchers. Click here to find out more.

Click here for more details on how to use ScholarOne Manuscripts.

For help with submissions, please contact the Editorial Office at CPPedoffice@wiley.com

Clinical Psychology & Psychotherapy aims to keep clinical psychologists and psychotherapists up to date with new developments in their fields. The Journal will provide an integrative impetus both between theory and practice and between different orientations within clinical psychology and psychotherapy. *Clinical Psychology & Psychotherapy* will be a forum in which practitioners can present their wealth of expertise and innovations in order to make these available to a wider audience. Equally, the Journal will contain reports from researchers who want to address a larger clinical audience with clinically relevant issues and clinically valid research. The journal is primarily focused on clinical studies of clinical populations and therefore no longer normally accepts student-based studies.

This is a journal for those who want to inform and be informed about the challenging field of clinical psychology and psychotherapy.

Submissions which fall outside of Aims and Scope, are not clinically relevant and/or are based on studies of student populations will not be considered for publication and will be returned to the author.

2. MANUSCRIPT CATEGORIES AND REQUIREMENTS

Research articles: Substantial articles making a significant theoretical or empirical contribution (submissions should be limited to a maximum of 5,000 words).

Reviews: Articles providing comprehensive reviews or meta-analyses with an emphasis on clinically relevant studies.

Assessments: Articles reporting useful information and data about new or existing measures.

Practitioner Reports: Shorter articles (a maximum of 1200 words) that typically contain interesting clinical material. These should use (validated) quantitative measures and add substantially to the literature (i.e. be innovative).

3. PREPARING THE SUBMISSION

Parts of the Manuscript

The manuscript should be submitted in separate files: title page; main text file; figures.

File types

Preferred formats for the text and tables of your manuscript are .doc, .docx, .rtf, .ppt, .xls. LaTeX files may be submitted provided that an .eps or .pdf file is provided in addition to the source files. Figures may be provided in .tiff or .eps format.

New Manuscript

Non-LaTeX users: Upload your manuscript files. At this stage, further source files do not need to be uploaded.

LaTeX users: For reviewing purposes you should upload a single .pdf that you have generated from your source files. You must use the File Designation "Main Document" from the dropdown box.

Revised Manuscript

Non-LaTeX users: Editable source files must be uploaded at this stage. Tables must be on separate pages after the reference list, and not be incorporated into the main text. Figures should be uploaded as separate figure files.

LaTeX users: When submitting your revision you must still upload a single .pdf that you have generated from your revised source files. You must use the File Designation "Main Document" from the dropdown box. In addition you must upload your TeX source files. For all your source files you must use the File Designation "Supplemental Material not for review". Previous versions of uploaded documents must be deleted. If your manuscript is accepted for publication we will use the files you upload to typeset your article within a totally digital workflow.

The text file should be presented in the following order:

- 1. A short informative title containing the major key words. The title should not contain abbreviations (see Wiley's best practice SEO tips);
- 2. A short running title of less than 40 characters;
- 3. The full names of the authors;
- 4. The author's institutional affiliations where the work was conducted, with a footnote for the author's present address if different from where the work was conducted;
- 5. Conflict of Interest statement;
- 6. Acknowledgments;
- 7. Abstract, Key Practitioner Message and keywords;

- 8. Main text;
- 9. References;
- 10. Tables (each table complete with title and footnotes);
- 11. Figure legends;

Figures and appendices and other supporting information should be supplied as separate files.

Authorship

Please refer to the journal's Authorship policy in the Editorial Policies and Ethical Considerations section below for details on author listing eligibility.

Acknowledgments

Contributions from anyone who does not meet the criteria for authorship should be listed, with permission from the contributor, in an Acknowledgments section. Financial and material support should also be mentioned, including the name(s) of any sponsor(s) of the research contained in the paper, along with grant number(s). Thanks to anonymous reviewers are not appropriate.

Conflict of Interest Statement

Authors will be asked to provide a conflict of interest statement during the submission process. For details on what to include in this section, see the Conflict of Interest section in the Editorial Policies and Ethical Considerations section below. Submitting authors should ensure they liaise with all co-authors to confirm agreement with the final statement.

Abstract

Enter an abstract of no more than 250 words containing the major keywords. An abstract is a concise summary of the whole paper, not just the conclusions, and is understandable without reference to the rest of the paper. It should contain no citation to other published work.

Key Practitioner Message: All articles should include a Key Practitioner Message of 3-5 bullet points summarizing the relevance of the article to practice.

Keywords

Please provide five-six keywords (see Wiley's best practice SEO tips).

Main Text

- 1. The journal uses US spelling; however, authors may submit using either option, as spelling of accepted papers is converted during the production process.
- 2. Footnotes to the text are not allowed and any such material should be incorporated into the text as parenthetical matter.

References

References should be prepared according to the *Publication Manual of the American Psychological Association* (6th edition). This means in-text citations should follow the author-date method whereby the author's last name and the year of publication for the source should appear in the text, for example, (Jones, 1998). The complete reference list should appear alphabetically by name at the end of the paper. Please note that for journal articles, issue numbers are not included unless each issue in the volume begins with page 1, and a DOI should be provided for all references where available.

For more information about APA referencing style, please refer to the APA FAQ.

Reference examples follow:

Journal article

Beers, S. R., & De Bellis, M. D. (2002). Neuropsychological function in children with

maltreatment-related posttraumatic stress disorder. *The American Journal of Psychiatry*, 159, 483–486. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.159.3.483

Book

Bradley-Johnson, S. (1994). *Psychoeducational assessment of students who are visually impaired or blind: Infancy through high school* (2nd ed.). Austin, TX: Pro-ed.

Internet Document

Norton, R. (2006, November 4). How to train a cat to operate a light switch [Video file]. Retrieved from *http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Vja83KLQXZs*

Endnotes

Endnotes should be placed as a list at the end of the paper only, not at the foot of each page. They should be numbered in the list and referred to in the text with consecutive, superscript Arabic numerals. Keep endnotes brief; they should contain only short comments tangential to the main argument of the paper.

Tables

Tables should be self-contained and complement, not duplicate, information contained in the text. They should be supplied as editable files, not pasted as images. Legends should be concise but comprehensive – the table, legend, and footnotes must be understandable without reference to the text. All abbreviations must be defined in footnotes. Footnote symbols: \dagger , \ddagger , \$, \$, \$, should be used (in that order) and *, **, *** should be reserved for P-values. Statistical measures such as SD or SEM should be identified in the headings.

Figure Legends

Legends should be concise but comprehensive – the figure and its legend must be understandable without reference to the text. Include definitions of any symbols used and define/explain all abbreviations and units of measurement.

Figures

Although authors are encouraged to send the highest-quality figures possible, for peer-review purposes, a wide variety of formats, sizes, and resolutions are accepted. Click here for the basic figure requirements for figures submitted with manuscripts for initial peer review, as well as the more detailed post-acceptance figure requirements.

Figures submitted in color may be reproduced in color online free of charge. Please note, however, that it is preferable that line figures (e.g. graphs and charts) are supplied in black and white so that they are legible if printed by a reader in black and white. The cost of printing color illustrations in the journal will be charged to the author. The cost is £150 for the first figure and £50 for each figure thereafter. If color illustrations are supplied electronically in either TIFF or EPS format, they may be used in the PDF of the article at no cost to the author, even if this illustration was printed in black and white in the journal. The PDF will appear on the Wiley Online Library site.

Additional Files

Appendices

Appendices will be published after the references. For submission they should be supplied as separate files but referred to in the text.

General Style Points

The following points provide general advice on formatting and style.

1. Abbreviations: In general, terms should not be abbreviated unless they are used repeatedly and the abbreviation is helpful to the reader. Initially, use the word in full, followed by the abbreviation in parentheses. Thereafter use the abbreviation only.

- Units of measurement: Measurements should be given in SI or SI-derived units. Visit the Bureau International des Poids et Mesures (BIPM) website for more information about SI units.
- 3. Numbers: numbers under 10 are spelled out, except for: measurements with a unit (8mmol/l); age (6 weeks old), or lists with other numbers (11 dogs, 9 cats, 4 gerbils).
- 4. Trade Names: Chemical substances should be referred to by the generic name only. Trade names should not be used. Drugs should be referred to by their generic names. If proprietary drugs have been used in the study, refer to these by their generic name, mentioning the proprietary na1me and the name and location of the manufacturer in parentheses.

Wiley Author Resources

Manuscript Preparation Tips: Wiley has a range of resources for authors preparing manuscripts for submission available here. In particular, authors may benefit from referring to Wiley's best practice tips on Writing for Search Engine Optimization.

Editing, Translation, and Formatting Support: Wiley Editing Services can greatly improve the chances of a manuscript being accepted. Offering expert help in English language editing, translation, manuscript formatting, and figure preparation, Wiley Editing Services ensures that the manuscript is ready for submission.

Video Abstracts A video abstract can be a quick way to make the message of your research accessible to a much larger audience. Wiley and its partner Research Square offer a service of professionally produced video abstracts, available to authors of articles accepted in this journal. You can learn more about it by clicking here. If you have any questions, please direct them to videoabstracts@wiley.com.

4. EDITORIAL POLICIES AND ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS

Peer Review and Acceptance

The acceptance criteria for all papers are the quality and originality of the research and its significance to journal readership. Except where otherwise stated, manuscripts are singleblind peer reviewed. Papers will only be sent to review if the Editor-in-Chief determines that the paper meets the appropriate quality and relevance requirements.

Wiley's policy on the confidentiality of the review process is available here.

Data Sharing and Data Accessibility

The journal encourages authors to share the data and other artefacts supporting the results in the paper by archiving it in an appropriate public repository. Authors should include a data accessibility statement, including a link to the repository they have used, in order that this statement can be published alongside their paper.

Human Studies and Subjects

For manuscripts reporting clinical studies that involve human participants, a statement identifying the ethics committee that approved the study and confirmation that the study conforms to recognized standards is required, for example: Declaration of Helsinki; US Federal Policy for the Protection of Human Subjects; or European Medicines Agency Guidelines for Good Clinical Practice. It should also state clearly in the text that all persons gave their informed consent prior to their inclusion in the study.

Patient anonymity should be preserved. Photographs need to be cropped sufficiently to prevent human subjects being recognized (or an eye bar should be used). Images and information from individual participants will only be published where the authors have obtained the individual's free prior informed consent. Authors do not need to provide a copy of the consent form to the publisher; however, in signing the author license to publish,

authors are required to confirm that consent has been obtained. Wiley has a standard patient consent form available for use.

Clinical Trial Registration

The journal requires that clinical trials are prospectively registered in a publicly accessible database and clinical trial registration numbers should be included in all papers that report their results. Authors are asked to include the name of the trial register and the clinical trial registration number at the end of the abstract. If the trial is not registered, or was registered retrospectively, the reasons for this should be explained.

Conflict of Interest

The journal requires that all authors disclose any potential sources of conflict of interest. Any interest or relationship, financial or otherwise that might be perceived as influencing an author's objectivity is considered a potential source of conflict of interest. These must be disclosed when directly relevant or directly related to the work that the authors describe in their manuscript. Potential sources of conflict of interest include, but are not limited to: patent or stock ownership, membership of a company board of directors, membership of an advisory board or committee for a company, and consultancy for or receipt of speaker's fees from a company. The existence of a conflict of interest does not preclude publication. If the authors have no conflict of interest to declare, they must also state this at submission. It is the responsibility of the corresponding author to review this policy with all authors and collectively to disclose with the submission ALL pertinent commercial and other relationships.

Funding

Authors should list all funding sources in the Acknowledgments section. Authors are responsible for the accuracy of their funder designation. If in doubt, please check the Open Funder Registry for the correct nomenclature: https://www.crossref.org/services/funder-registry/

Authorship

The list of authors should accurately illustrate who contributed to the work and how. All those listed as authors should qualify for authorship according to the following criteria:

- 1. Have made substantial contributions to conception and design, or acquisition of data, or analysis and interpretation of data;
- 2. Been involved in drafting the manuscript or revising it critically for important intellectual content;
- 3. Given final approval of the version to be published. Each author should have participated sufficiently in the work to take public responsibility for appropriate portions of the content; and
- 4. Agreed to be accountable for all aspects of the work in ensuring that questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of the work are appropriately investigated and resolved.

Contributions from anyone who does not meet the criteria for authorship should be listed, with permission from the contributor, in the Acknowledgements statement on the title page (e.g., to recognize contributions from people who provided technical help, collation of data, writing assistance, acquisition of funding, or a department chairperson who provided general support). Prior to submitting the article all authors should agree on the order in which their names will be listed in the manuscript.

Additional Authorship Options. Joint first or senior authorship: In the case of joint first authorship, a footnote should be added to the author listing, e.g. 'X and Y should be considered joint first author' or 'X and Y should be considered joint senior author.'

Publication Ethics

This journal is a member of the Committee on Publication Ethics (COPE). Note this journal uses iThenticate's CrossCheck software to detect instances of overlapping and similar text in submitted manuscripts. Read Wiley's Top 10 Publishing Ethics Tips for Authors and Wiley's Publication Ethics Guidelines.

ORCiD

As part of the journal's commitment to supporting authors at every step of the publishing process, the journal requires the submitting author (only) to provide an ORCiD identifier when submitting a manuscript. This takes around 2 minutes to complete. Find more information here.

5. AUTHOR LICENSING

If a paper is accepted for publication, the author identified as the formal corresponding author will receive an email prompting them to log in to Author Services, where via the Wiley Author Licensing Service (WALS) they will be required to complete a copyright license agreement on behalf of all authors of the paper.

Authors may choose to publish under the terms of the journal's standard copyright agreement, or OnlineOpen under the terms of a Creative Commons License.

General information regarding licensing and copyright is available here. To review the Creative Commons License options offered under OnlineOpen, please click here. (Note that certain funders mandate a particular type of CC license be used; to check this please click here.)

Self-Archiving Definitions and Policies: Note that the journal's standard copyright agreement allows for self-archiving of different versions of the article under specific conditions. Please click here for more detailed information about self-archiving definitions and policies.

Open Access fees: Authors who choose to publish using OnlineOpen will be charged a fee. A list of Article Publication Charges for Wiley journals is available here.

Funder Open Access: Please click here for more information on Wiley's compliance with specific Funder Open Access Policies.

6. PUBLICATION PROCESS AFTER ACCEPTANCE

Accepted Article Received in Production

When an accepted article is received by Wiley's production team, the corresponding author will receive an email asking them to login or register with Wiley Author Services. The author will be asked to sign a publication license at this point.

Guidelines for Cover Submission

One of the best ways to showcase your work is with an eye-catching journal issue cover. After your article is accepted for publication, you can submit your idea for a cover image. If you would like to send a suggestion for cover artwork related to your article, please follow these general guidelines.

Proofs

Once the paper is typeset, the author will receive an email notification with full instructions on how to provide proof corrections.

Please note that the author is responsible for all statements made in their work, including changes made during the editorial process – authors should check proofs carefully. Note that proofs should be returned within 48 hours from receipt of first proof.

Publication Charges

Colour figures. Colour figures may be published online free of charge; however, the journal charges for publishing figures in colour in print. If the author supplies colour figures at Early View publication, they will be invited to complete a colour charge agreement in RightsLink for Author services. The author will have the option of paying immediately with a credit or debit card, or they can request an invoice. If the author chooses not to purchase color printing, the figures will be converted to black and white for the print issue of the journal.

Early View

The journal offers rapid publication via Wiley's Early View service. Early View (Online Version of Record) articles are published on Wiley Online Library before inclusion in an issue. Note there may be a delay after corrections are received before the article appears online, as Editors also need to review proofs. Once the article is published on Early View, no further changes to the article are possible. The Early View article is fully citable and carries an online publication date and DOI for citations.

7. POST PUBLICATION

Access and Sharing

When the article is published online:

- The author receives an email alert (if requested).
- The link to the published article can be shared for free with your contacts or through social media.
- The author will have free access to the paper (after accepting the Terms & Conditions of use, they can view the article).
- The corresponding author and co-authors can nominate up to ten colleagues to receive a publication alert and free online access to the article.

Promoting the Article

To find out how to best promote an article, click here.

Measuring the Impact of an Article

Wiley also helps authors measure the impact of their research through specialist partnerships with Kudos and Altmetric.

8. EDITORIAL OFFICE CONTACT DETAILS

Email: CPPedoffice@wiley.com

Author Guidelines updated 18th April 2011
Section Two: Research Paper

Experiences of Individuals Claiming Personal Independence Payment for Mental Health

Difficulties

Charlotte Thompson

Trainee Clinical Psychologist

Lancaster University

Word count- 7994

Correspondence to be addressed to: Charlotte Thompson Doctorate in Clinical Psychology Division of Health Research Lancaster University Lancaster LA1 4YG

Prepared for: Journal of Mental Health (See appendix 2-A for journal guidelines)

Abstract

Concerns have grown that applying for Personal Independence Payment is a potentially harmful process. This study aimed to explore these concerns through interviews with 16 individuals who had applied for PIP due to mental health difficulties. Thematic analysis was applied and five themes were identified: 1) PIP is 'gruelling' throughout: designed to frustrate?; 2) 'Treated like a criminal' - a dehumanising, criminalising process; 3) 'It's life threatening for some people' - impact of PIP on mental health; 4) 'It feels like they're trying to cull the weak'- lacking a sense of belonging and worth in society; 5) 'They need to make improvements' –how PIP could be improved. The findings captured the distressing nature of the PIP process. The overriding message is that the process is currently not fit for purpose for individuals with mental health difficulties. Thus implications and recommendations for clinical practice, service design and policy are discussed.

Key words: PIP, mental health, welfare reform, austerity, disability benefits, social policy, qualitative

In 2008 the UK entered a period of economic recession following the collapse of the global financial market and the banking crisis in 2007 (Gamble, 2009). This impacted many countries worldwide. Several of these countries, including the UK, implemented 'austerity measures' - a fiscal policy which aimed to restore economic stability through decreasing public expenditure and increasing taxes (Seidman, 2012). Thus, in 2010 the Conservative-led coalition government introduced large-scale cuts to local budgets (HM Treasury, 2010). Then in 2012 'welfare reform' (The UK Government, 2012) was introduced to reduce expenditure on 'out-of-work' benefits by reassessing the eligibility of 1.5 million benefit claimants.

Alongside these reforms there has been a prominent neoliberal discourse within British media and political platforms which emphasises the free market and anti-dependency policies (Bochel, 2011). Researchers have argued that this discourse has promoted intolerance and hostility towards benefit-recipients by creating a narrative whereby those who are in receipt of benefits are seen as lazy, lacking in aspiration and engaging in poor lifestyle choices (Garthwaite, 2014 & 2016).

Welfare reform and austerity measures have been positively correlated with increases in suicides and adverse mental health outcomes in the UK (e.g. Barr, Taylor-Robinson, Scott-Samuel, McKee & Stuckler, 2012; Hawton et al., 2015; Spence, Roberts, Ariti & Bardsley, 2014). This pattern has also been observed in other European countries (Greece, Spain and Portugal) that adopted austerity measures (McKee, Karanikolos, Belcher & Stuckler, 2012). Interestingly, this is not the case for European countries that protected their welfare state e.g. Germany and Iceland (Karanikolos et al., 2013). These patterns do not necessarily provide evidence that austerity leads to poor mental health outcomes. However it is worth noting that negative mental health patterns during economic crisis trends typically reverse once economic recovery begins to show (Biddle, Brock, Brookes & Gunnell, 2008).

There are several possible mechanisms through which mental wellbeing may be impacted during periods of economic hardship. It has been argued that austerity policies disproportionately impact those with mental health difficulties (Garthwaite, 2014). Individuals with mental health difficulties are more likely to have their benefits cut and receive sanctions (Barr et al., 2016). This places them at increased risk of severe poverty (Loopstra et al., 2015) which is a well-established a factor contributing to poor mental wellbeing (Melzer, Fryers, & Jenkins, 2004). Researchers have argued that this will negatively impact mental health through increasing social comparisons and that social inequality heightens social evaluation anxieties by increasing the importance of social status (Wilkinson & Pickett, 2010). This can impact mental wellbeing through fostering low selfesteem and triggering social emotions e.g. humiliation and shame (Rodgers & Pilgrim 2005; De Botton, 2004). Humiliation and shame have been highlighted as key emotions linked to receiving out-of-work benefits (Mills, Zavaleta, & Samuel, 2014; We Are Spartacus, n.d). These are powerful emotions which can impact our relationships, our view of ourselves as well as our psychological and physiological states (Cacioppo & Patrick, 2008). Thus, it is suggested that wellbeing is highly dependent on our capacity to monitor and respond to how we exist in the minds of others (Gilbert, 2009a).

Unfortunately, the negative discourses surrounding benefit claimants restrict their abilities to control how they are perceived by others. Interestingly, this narrative is lacking in evidence and researchers have consistently failed to find a reduced work-ethic among benefit claimants (e.g. Macdonald, Shildrick & Furlong, 2014). This suggests that benefit claimants may be subject to an 'imposed-identity' (Brantlinger, 2009) which is not in line with how they view themselves. The implications for this are significant and link back to feelings of humiliation and shame as allocated group membership that is stigmatising can lead to internalised shame, humiliation and self-criticism (Pinel, 1999). Understanding of these internal experiences is imperative in order to inform how mental health services approach and support this population. For example, Gilbert (2009a) has put forward the argument that compassion is a powerful antidote to shame and humiliation. This suggests that ideas from compassion focused therapy (Gilbert, 2009b) could be beneficial in supporting benefit claimants who present with these difficulties.

It is also important to discuss mental health service provision within this period of economic instability and the psychological ramifications presented. In conflict to Governmental reassurances to create equality between mental and physical healthcare (Department of Health [DoH], 2014) budget-cuts have been significantly higher for mental health services than physical health services (NHS England, 2013). As a result services have attempted to make efficiency savings and meeting targets has become a priority (DoH, 2012). This has exacerbated difficulties in an already underinvested sector (Docherty & Thornicroft, 2015). One consequence of this is a reduction in practitioners' abilities to provide flexible and person-centred care. Unfortunately the delivery of flexible and person-centred care have been consistently highlighted as approaches which help to mitigate some of the psychological and practical barriers that restrict individuals under financial strain from accessing mental health services (e.g. Kim & Cardemil, 2012; Pugach & Goodman, 2015). Thus austerity policies have placed vulnerable individuals at increased likelihood of requiring mental health support. However as a result of austerity related cuts to mental health services their needs are unlikely to be sufficiently met.

Personal Independence Payment

In 2012 the UK coalition Government's Welfare Reform Act replaced Disability Living Allowance (DLA) with Personal Independence Payment (PIP) (Department for Work and Pensions; DWP, 2015). Atos and Capita (private companies who employ PIP assessors) have held the contracts for PIP assessments since its inception. Box 1 outlines the key features of PIP, including the eligibility criteria, the components to PIP and the difference between the standard and enhanced rates (source: Citizens Advice). Figure 1 provides a diagrammatic representation of the PIP application and dispute process (source: www.parliment.uk).

[INSTERT BOX 1]

[INSERT FIGURE 1]

PIP and Mental Wellbeing

Statistics show that 55% of new PIP claims and 38% of DLA reassessment claims are rejected (DWP, 2018). Of these rejections 9% are appealed (DWP, 2018a) – with 65% of these appeals being ruled in favour of the claimant (Grey, 2017). A cursory view of these statistics might imply that the majority of individuals (91%) are happy with their PIP outcome as they choose not to appeal. However, according to data published by the DWP the decision not to appeal is typically based on the anticipated stress of appealing (37%), feeing too unwell (20%) or a belief that it would not be effective (20%) (DWP, 2018b). It is important to consider the potential psychological impact of this high appeals-overturn rate. Claimants experience a reduced income whilst appealing. The appeal process puts them under emotional strain and having claims rejected is likely experienced as invalidating. The overturn rate alone suggests systemic ineptitude in the assessment of PIP eligibility and the way that the criteria are interpreted. In addition, the number of applicants who do not appeal the decision due to anticipated emotional strain suggests that the PIP process is unnecessarily stressful.

The PIP process has been found to be particularly difficult for individuals with cognitive difficulties, mental health concerns and learning disabilities. Research conducted by

Allen, Hale, Seton and Newton (2016) suggested that PIP claimants found the process complex and difficult to understand. Participants also reported that PIP assessments did not allow them to adequately explain how their condition impacted them. This was found to be particularly difficult for those with fluctuating symptoms or invisible illnesses (e.g. mental health). Furthermore, Varshini (2016) revealed that inconsistencies and intimidation were experienced by participants in face-to-face assessments, raising concerns regarding the level of psychological stress claimants may be experiencing.

The statistics and research findings outlined here reflect long-standing concerns around PIP and suggest that the current system is not only failing individuals with mental health difficulties but is actively working against them. This highlights the importance of research into the experiences of applying for PIP and the potential impact on mental wellbeing.

The Role of Mental Health Services and Clinical Psychology

Those who receive welfare benefits (including PIP) are more likely to experience mental health difficulties and report higher rates of suicidal thoughts, suicide attempts and self-harm than those who do not receive welfare benefits (e.g. mentalhealth.org, 2016; Ford et al., 2010). Thus a significant number of individuals who attend mental health services will likely be affected by PIP (Roulstone, 2015).

Many mental health services will offer individual therapy, medication or a combination of both. These interventions prioritise a reduction in 'symptoms' as a measure of success. Many individuals will be offered support via the Improving Access to Psychological Therapies (IAPT) model and will be offered Cognitive Behavioural Therapy (CBT). The focus within CBT is on identifying and changing 'faulty thinking patterns' and 'maladaptive behaviours' (Enright, 1997)- as well as how the individual can manage their experiences

differently, how they can change and how they can see things from an alternative perspective. This reflects a misplaced assumption that the causes of distress are located within the person which can perpetuate the self-blame that benefit claimants can often feel, by placing their issues internally as opposed to externally, i.e. as a result of social injustice.

It has been argued that clinical psychology is overly concerned with changing the individual and that many psychological theories are ignorant of social context (Boyle, 2011). This avoidance of social context can be argued to maintain the social status-quo and protect the interests of the powerful (Ferraro, 2016). This has led to criticism that psychological theories can and have been used support a neoliberal political agenda (Teghtsoonian, 2009).

In order to prevent social issues being reframed as an individual issue it is vital that clinical psychologists have an understanding of the social factors which contribute to mental distress. Whilst the majority of psychologists are no doubt aware of this, it is important that understanding extends beyond awareness and thought is given to how this can be mitigated in the context of a profession where there is an element of one-to-one work. Failure to do so may result in individuals as viewing themselves as responsible for their social context which could lead to increased distress and self-blame (Goodman, Pugach, Skolnik & Smith, 2013).

The Power Threat Meaning (PTM) Framework (Johnstone et al., 2018) may be a useful model to consider in moving away from these individualising narratives. The focus is on contextualising distress and replacing diagnoses with individual narratives focused on issues of power, threat and meaning. Through this framework the social origins of distress are recognised and thought is given to how social narratives can impact wellbeing. The PTM framework can be applied to understanding distress due to experiences with the benefit system by demonstrating how *power* is held unequally through policies which maintain individuals' circumstances and the stigmatising rhetoric. The *threat* is caused by austerity

2-8

policies and welfare reform (e.g. Higson, 2016) and the *meaning* that individuals attach to this could be self-blame, guilt and a sense of worthlessness as individuals are left feeling at fault for their benefit claimant status and, by extension, the life circumstances that led them to claim benefits. Applying this framework could help to move away from existing narratives (e.g. scroungers vs deserving) and help form more useful narratives.

Given the impact of welfare reform and PIP on mental wellbeing it is important that clinical psychology focuses on developing knowledge, understanding and research into the social origins of distress. Clinical psychologists must take the lead in moving beyond the therapy room and look towards ways to address social inequalities, utilising their position of power and privilege to facilitate social change. This notion has led to the development of groups such as psychologists for social change¹ who aim to apply psychological theories to policy and political action.

Rationale for Current Research

It is important that research in this area progresses for three reasons. Firstly, it is vital that those supporting individuals with mental health difficulties have a comprehensive understanding of the challenges likely to impact this population. Secondly, there is currently little empirical research to support concerns that PIP may cause distress (e.g. Mattheys, Warren & Bambra, 2018; Shefer, Henderson, Frost-Gaskin & Pacitti, 2016); anecdotal evidence seen across the media is easily influenced by the political stance of the media outlet and surveys commissioned by charities are influenced by the interests of such charities, thus peer reviewed empirical papers are of particular benefit. Thirdly, before research can be translated into action there needs to be a relative degree of confidence regarding its accuracy, therefore, increasing research may facilitate reformist action.

²⁻⁹

¹ www.psychchange.org/

Aims of the Study

The aims of the study are therefore: 1) to gain an understanding into individuals' experiences of applying for PIP due to a mental health difficulty and 2) to develop understanding around the impact that applying for PIP might have on mental wellbeing.

Method

Design

Interviews were used to explore participants' experiences of applying for PIP due to mental health difficulties. The interview questions were developed collaboratively between the researcher and their supervisors following familiarisation with literature and discussions with individuals who had claimed PIP. The full interview schedule can be seen on page 4-34 and further information regarding the interview can be seen under 'procedure' in this paper.

Reflexivity Statement

I grew up in a predominantly working-class area of the UK with an above average number of people living below the poverty-line. I also have first-hand experience of claiming out-of-work benefits. Professionally I have worked within substance-use services, homelessness charities and foodbanks before beginning clinical psychology training in 2016. Through these roles I have direct experience of working with individuals whose mental wellbeing was impacted by welfare reform and austerity. These experiences have shaped my attitudes towards welfare reform, my beliefs about the social determinants of distress and will have inevitably influenced the theoretical and epistemological frameworks which underpin this research.

A critical-theorist stance is taken which considers the social, political, historical and ideological structures which shape society. The assumption that countries, such as the UK are unproblematically, democratic and free is questioned and the competing power interests between groups in society are considered (Kincheloe & McLaren, 2011). Critical-theory assumes that those in powerful positions have a vested interest in maintaining the status-quo. The dynamics of these efforts as well as issues of power and justice are central to critical research. In this respect critical-psychology is an underlying perspective within this research.

In recognition of the researcher's own biases and the inherent challenges qualitative research can face in terms of bias management, several strategies were utilised to manage this. The use of supervision enabled the researcher to reflect on any emotional or biased responses and avoid incorporating them into the data analysis. In addition supervisors viewed interview extracts, initial coding and theme development throughout the research process. During the interviews the schedule was strictly adhered to and the researcher was conscious to not share their own opinions so as not to influence participants. Finally findings were compared to other research findings in this field as significant deviation from previous findings could indicate researcher bias.

Inclusion/ Exclusion Criteria

To be eligible to participate participants had to be aged 18-70. This reflects the age based eligibility requirement of PIP (16-64) and allowed additional years for older adults who may have received PIP previously. Those under the age of 18 were excluded due to issues in obtaining informed consent. Participants must have applied for PIP primarily due to mental health difficulties; individuals with physical difficulties or cognitive difficulties were included if mental health difficulties were a significant contributing factor. This was decided by the participant - if they felt their mental health difficulties were a primary influence in their decision to apply for PIP they were eligible to participate. Participants must have made the application within the past 3 years to ensure that participants had taken part in an up to date PIP process.

Recruitment and Participants

Initial recruitment began by contacting various Facebook groups which offered support to individuals applying for welfare benefits and asking them to share the recruitment poster (p.4-36) on their page. Unfortunately Facebook group administrators did not respond to these requests. This meant that the research was not as visible as the researcher had anticipated through this platform. Thus, this strategy resulted in no participants being recruited. However, the Twitter 'hashtag' and 'sharing' functions served as a useful means to overcome this barrier and provided the research with higher visibility on this platform-resulting in all participants being recruited via Twitter. O'Connor, Jackson, Goldsmith and Skirton (2014) provide a useful summary of how Twitter can be used in health-based research recruitment and detail the various functions that can facilitate wide sharing of research and thus recruitment. Their research also demonstrates that Twitter can enable engagement with individuals who may not be accessing services and provide a transparent, anonymous and accessible means to research participation.

Twenty-seven people expressed an interest in participating and were contacted to arrange an interview. This led to the recruitment of 14 participants: 11 took part in the interview over the phone and three took part via skype. The researcher was contacted by two individuals who expressed interest in participating yet did not find the research accessible due to their mental health difficulties. This led to the development of a qualitative "onlinequestionnaire". Through the online-questionnaire the interview questions were displayed onscreen and a free-text option to respond was provided. This led to the recruitment of two more participants (see procedure section for details).

Table 1 provides details of the participants' PIP applications and outcomes. This table has been included as it is important to consider the participants' context when interpreting the results. Thirteen participants were receiving PIP at the time of the interview and three were not. Out of the 13 participants receiving PIP, six received reduced benefits following their reassessment from DLA to PIP. Eight participants had applied for "mandatory reconsideration" (see figure 1) following the outcome of their assessment and three participants had attended tribunals. Twelve participants had attended face-to-face physical assessments and four were awarded PIP with no face-to-face assessment. No further

information (such as age, gender, location or ethnicity) was collected in order to protect the anonymity of participants.

[INSERT TABLE 1]

Ethics

Ethical approval was provided by the Lancaster University Faculty of Health and Medicine Research Ethics Committee on 05/10/2018. Requested amendments to send an online-questionnaire to participants was granted on 21/10/2018. See section four of this thesis for ethics application forms and approval letter.

Procedure

Recruitment began with an advert posted to Facebook and Twitter. This provided a link to the participant information sheet (p.4-26) which participants read before responding to a screening-survey (p.4-30) which ensured that they met the inclusion criteria. At the end of the screening-survey they were asked to provide their preferred method of contact. Finally, they were asked to view and sign a consent form (p.4-31). Following this, participants were contacted to arrange an interview.

The interviews lasted between 15-50 minutes, in which the researcher asked a series of questions related to applying for PIP. The interview was semi-structured, allowing for follow-up questions to be asked based on responses. The interview began with an openquestion asking participants to describe their experience of applying for PIP. They were then asked about how the process made them feel and whether the process had any impact on their mental wellbeing. They were also asked about what support they received when applying for PIP and if this was experienced as helpful. Towards the end of the interview they were asked about what changes they would like to see regarding PIP. Finally they were asked if there was anything regarding their experience of applying for PIP which they had not discussed and would like to share with the researcher. During the interview the researcher asked followup or clarifying questions where appropriate. The interviews were recorded onto an encrypted audio-recording device and transcribed verbatim.

Individuals who had requested to participate via an online method were contacted once the required amendments had been approved in order to facilitate this. The researcher then provided these participants with a link to the online-interview where they read the same participant information sheet and consent form and completed the same screening survey as the other participants. Once these were completed the online-questionnaire was presented onscreen.

The online-questionnaires took between 13-35 minutes to complete, this was recorded via a function on the online survey tool (Qualtrics). For the online interview participants were presented with the questions from the interview schedule. This meant that these interviews were structured rather than semi-structured as the reviewer was not able to ask follow-up questions based on participants' responses. Implications of this are discussed within the results and discussion section.

Data Analysis

Thematic analysis (TA) was used to explore common themes within individuals' experiences (Clarke & Braun, 2014). A theme captures something salient within the data and represents a level of patterned response. TA often combines elements of inductive/ deductive analysis (Rohleder & Lyons, 2014). Pure induction is never possible because standpoints, epistemology and theoretical frameworks will influence how data is interpreted (Braun & Clarke, 2006). However, this research aimed to ground observations in the data rather than in prior theory, so in this respect, it was an inductive TA.

A number of steps were taken to analyse the data in this way as suggested by Braun and Clarke (2006). This involved familiarisation with the data set through reading and rereading the transcripts. Following this, initial codes were generated. Appendix 2-B shows the initial codes extracted from each participant's interview. Codes were then examined and arranged into common themes; this is demonstrated in appendix 2-C. This was done through examining the prevalence of certain codes and through arranging the codes into groups of similar/ related codes. The researcher's supervisors examined interview extracts and initial codes. Discussions regarding emerging themes were held between the researcher and their supervisors. Following this the key themes were reviewed, defined and named.

Results and Discussion

Five themes emerged from analysis of the interviews documenting the experience of applying for PIP due to mental health difficulties:

- 1. PIP is 'gruelling' throughout –Designed to frustrate?
- 2. 'Treated like a criminal' A dehumanising, criminalising process
- 3. 'It's life threatening for some people' Impact of PIP on mental health
- 4. 'It feels like they're trying to cull the weak'- Lacking a sense of belonging and worth in society
- 5. 'They need to make improvements' How PIP could be improved

Information regarding participants represented in each theme can be seen in table 2. This table demonstrates that 15 participants found PIP to be a gruelling process (theme one) and found it negatively impacted their mental health (theme three). All participants felt that improvements to PIP were needed (theme five). However, only 10 participants felt that the process was dehumanising/ criminalising (theme two) and only six participants commented on impact on their sense of belonging in society (theme four). This might suggest that themes one, three and five are more robust than themes two and four and therefore they may be more generalisable. This should be held in mind when interpreting the results.

[INSERT TABLE 2]

Theme One: PIP is 'Gruelling' Throughout - Designed to Frustrate?

Participants discussed the gruelling and challenging nature of the application process. As Robin stated: *"Each stage has been gruelling...it slowed my heath recovery massively."*

Six participants discussed difficulties in completing the form. This was experienced as stressful due to challenges in fitting mental health experiences into the layout of the

paperwork which appeared to be more applicable to physical health. Some felt that the forms were intentionally complex in order to deter potential claimants from applying e.g: *"The form is very puzzling and it makes you think that it's been done in that way on purpose so that you'll give up time filling it in and they've got less people to pay for then."* (Jamie).

In terms of reducing distress this highlights the potential advantages of claimants receiving support with their PIP paperwork. In fact several participants reflected that support received from family, charities or mental health professionals eased some of the stress associated with making PIP applications e.g. "*I wouldn't have got my PIP without my mental health workers. They helped me with the forms, I was going to give up. Like I imagine most people do*" (Frankie). The benefits of support in filling in claims paperwork has been demonstrated in research into the use of welfare-advisors in primary care settings (e.g. Greasley & Small, 2005; Wise, 2015).

When discussing the assessments it was evident that many participants experienced discomfort in being expected to share their mental health experiences with a stranger. This highlighted the exposing nature of discussing mental health difficulties with those who may be feared and who may not have established a trusting rapport. As Robin described: "*It's definitely upsetting especially if you have to go through to the physical stage of meeting with someone and having to expose all that darkness to some stranger*." This quote also highlights the experience of shame that many feel as a result of the stigma surrounding both claiming benefits and mental health difficulties (e.g. Kim, Thibodeau & Jorgensen, 2011). For some, the difficult nature of discussing mental health difficulties resulted in distressing experiences during the assessment; Billie stated: "*I started hearing voices and became dissociated and couldn't answer very well*". This suggests that the assessment has the potential to be so difficult that claimants experience distressing mental health difficulties within the room. It was noted by one participant that this presents a safeguarding concern: "*There's a complete*

lack of care, even safeguarding to make sure people who are walking out of the appointments aren't going to kill themselves before they get home" (Rudy). Here, Rudy observed that distressing topics are brought to the surface in assessments which are not managed safely and that this could result in an individual taking their own life. In fact, Barr et al. (2016) found that assessments for out-of-work benefits were linked to increases in suicide rates. Whilst the Government has argued that these findings are misleading (Buchanan, 2015) there are many reported instances in which individuals have taken their own life as a result of welfare reform driven assessments (Calum's list, 2019; Spartacus Network, 2015). In light of this it is somewhat surprising that neither Capita nor Atos assessors are required to undertake any training in suicide intervention (PPRproject, 2018). Evidence points to a link between these assessments and increased risk of suicide. A systemic failure to safeguard against this is arguably violation of individuals' human rights under Article 2 of the Human Rights Act- 'a right to life'. This outlines individuals' rights for their life to be protected as well as the Governments' responsibility in safeguarding against threat to life (Human rights Act, 1998).

Theme Two: 'Treated Like a Criminal': A Dehumanising, Criminalising Process

Feelings of being criminalised and dehumanised by the PIP process were expressed by 10 participants. This was summarised succinctly by Robin who stated: *"I just felt dehumanised";* this is reminiscent of how each participant represented in this theme described feeling, thus fewer quotes are provided in this theme in order to avoid repetition. The psychological impact of feeling dehumanised impacted mental wellbeing, e.g:

I just felt completely dehumanised and I felt beaten down, after each tribunal I went into a spiral, a mental health spiral that lasted a couple of months because of just how, almost surgical and unfeeling the whole thing is (Robin). Participants also discussed the fact that tribunals are held at Magistrates courts and the criminalising impact of this; as one participant expressed *"the psychological side of it…you're in a criminal court, where people go because they've done wrong"* (Jamie). As Jamie points out there are psychological processes at play here, as the implication of being in court is that you are a criminal, that you are lying or guilty and that you need to defend yourself. This led to a heightened state of anxiety which holds the potential to impact the proceedings as well as their overall psychological wellbeing.

The experience of criminalisation and dehumanisation has been highlighted in Von-Sommaruga-Howard's (2016) recent review exploring the current neoliberal narrative and its consequences where the dehumanising aspects of austerity were discussed. This was regarded as a means of maintaining 'the other' (the disadvantaged) in positions of low power. In the USA, Wacquant (2009) has suggested that welfare claimants are portrayed as deviant and argues that this allows claimants to be transformed into *"cultural similies of criminals who have violated the civic law of wage work"* (p.60).

Theme Three: 'It's Life Threatening for Some People' - Impact on Existing Mental Health Difficulties

For all but one of the participants the process of applying for PIP had a negative impact on mental health. Examples included: increases in self-harm, anxiety, voice-hearing, difficulties eating, dissociation and a flare up in a physical health condition triggered by stress. One participant disclosed that they had attempted suicide as a result of PIP: "*after getting the letter I started self-harming more, my mental health got worse and worse to the point that I was sectioned and nearly killed by a train*" (Billie); and two stated that they been sectioned under the Mental Health Act as a result of PIP: "*my anxiety worsened significantly and the stress led me to being sectioned*" (Alex) and "*it was mostly to do with this PIP form* *that I was sectioned*" (Billie). In fact, a total of eight participants (50%) discussed an increase in suicidal thinking and planning as a result of PIP, highlighting the potentially life-threatening nature of the PIP application process.

In addition to the direct impact of PIP on mental health, five participants discussed the financial implications of being denied PIP and the impact this had on their mental health with one participant explaining: *"the immediate loss of half your income, it made me suicidal"* (Lee). Participants explained that concerns about financial insecurity had an impact on their mental health. This appeared to be a result of a threat to stability and security. *"I worry… Am I going to lose my home?"* (Jamie). This threat to stability and security is likely to have significant impact on mental wellbeing.

It is important to note that one participant (Daryl) reported that their mental health was not negatively impacted by PIP. They attributed this to the fact that they had not been asked to attend a face-to-face assessment following recommendations from a healthcare professional to the DWP. This suggests that one way mental health professionals may be able to support benefit claimants is by contacting the DWP to recommend against a face-to-face assessment if it is felt that this would put an individual at significant risk².

Theme Four: 'It Feels like They're Trying to Cull the Weak'- Lacking a Sense of Belonging and Worth within Society

 $^{^2}$ It is important to state that several participants' healthcare professionals also made this recommendation. However it was inconstantly adhered to by the DWP. Therefore this support does not guarantee exemption from a face-to-face assessment.

This theme discusses participants' sense of belonging and worth within society, participants' perception of the relationship between themselves and those in power, and the impact of stigma. For some participants their sense of belonging in society had been deeply impacted by the PIP process, as well as the wider rhetoric around benefits claimants. This theme focuses on social and institutional stigma (Baumberg et al., 2012). Social stigma refers to a perception that others have regarding benefits-claimants and institutional stigma refers to stigma that arises from the process of claiming benefits. Baumberg et al. (2012) found that institutional stigma was the most common form of stigma reported by benefits claimants followed by social stigma.

In the UK various media outlets and politicians have contributed to the increasingly negative attitudes towards benefits claimants (Pemberton, Fahmy, Sutton & Bell, 2016). Jamie explained how this led to an increase in withdrawal and fear of being identified as a benefit claimant whilst in the community: *"Now you just don't want anyone else to know that you might be claiming PIP because you hear quite a lot of the way people are verbally abused out in public so it makes you become more withdrawn"* (Jamie). A similar finding was seen in Garthwaite's (2015) research on stigma and identity in long term sickness benefits recipients. The potential psychological ramifications of this are increased loneliness and isolation. Isolation and loneliness have been linked to increased risk of mental health difficulties (Bhugra & Arya, 2005; Cornwell & Waite, 2009). Thus policies which increase isolation and loneliness directly threaten mental wellbeing.

Comments from participants, in particular those which reference the dominant 'benefit scrounger' narrative, highlight a profound disconnect between those in power and those who are struggling to make ends meet as a result of increased difficulty in accessing welfare support. This points to one of the most contentious narratives associated with austerity - the idea that a person who receives benefits is worth less to society. Unsurprisingly this was seen to generate feelings of 'worthlessness' among participants: *"It just makes you feel worthless and it makes me feel like I'm a burden and the government would rather I ended up as a suicide statistic because it'd cost them less money.*" (Rudy). This feeling was even echoed by Dylan who had been awarded PIP with no face-to-face assessment. This highlights that even for those who are spared face-to-face assessments, rejections and tribunals, the rhetoric that surrounds PIP and welfare recipients more generally can be emotionally damaging. Dylan had attended a judicial review regarding the mobility component of PIP and stated:

I'll never forget what it felt like to have lawyers paid by the government standing up in court and arguing in favour of policies that are clearly there to discriminate against people like me. It makes me feel so unsafe, on such a deep foundational level that the government hate you that much, that they'll pay all this money to all these lawyers just to take away the things you need.

Another participant described how they felt that the process of applying for PIP was intentionally difficult and frustrating in order to put people off applying and to refuse as many people PIP as possible: *"It almost feels like they're trying to cull the weak, the things that they're doing. I know it sounds extreme but a lot of people have ended up killing themselves over these assessments."* (Morgan).

Participants' comments speak volumes about the impact of social and institutional stigma on well-being and sense of belonging within society. It would therefore be unwise to underestimate the profound impact that the negative portrayal of those receiving benefits can have on an individual level. This theme suggests that for those who have prior vulnerabilities and see themselves as being subject to relentless public vilification at the hands of elected

politicians and the media there is more than likely going to be a significant impact on sense of worth, self-esteem, self-respect and mental health.

Theme Five: 'They Need to Make Improvements'-How PIP could be Improved

Every participant expressed that improvements need to be made to the PIP process to make it a more manageable experience and to make it suited to assessing the needs of individuals with mental health difficulties. Key areas highlighted for improvement were: a) to make the process (the forms and assessments) more mental health focused; b) for assessors to increase their knowledge of mental health difficulties and; c) for greater emphasis to be placed on evidence provided by healthcare professions at the decision-making stage.

Many participants felt that the PIP forms and the questions they were asked in assessments did not allow them to accurately portray the nature of their mental health experience and how it impacted them on a day to day basis. For example Charlie explained that "*a lot of the questions are totally irrelevant to mental health*". Furthermore, some questions could be argued to be discriminatory against mental health. This is due to a failure to recognise the fluctuating and complex nature of such difficulties which are unlikely to be captured within a simple 'yes/no' response. Bobbie provided the following example:

Take a simple example is a question like...do you have a bank card? Yes or no... from that they make assumptions about your ability to manage your own spending and stuff. Now obviously bipolar, common symptom... problems managing money, so you should score a point, but because you've got a bank card and it's yes or no.

The focus on physical health and the lack of opportunity to adequately express mental health difficulties left some participants feeling that their mental health difficulties were not seen as important, as Rudy described: *"it implicitly invalidates the reality of my mental health experiences"*. This raises the question of whether mental health difficulties are being

intentionally devalued in these assessments and if so, how does this fit with the government's promise to create a parity of esteem between mental and physical health? (HM Government, 2011).

Participants also expressed concerns regarding the assessors' limited mental health knowledge with several highlighting that "there needs to be more understanding from the people who are doing the questioning about exactly what mental health is" (Jo). For Morgan this lack of knowledge resulted in inappropriate questions regarding depression: "I think there could be a lot less invasive questioning... like 'why haven't you killed yourself yet?". Similar experiences were reflected by several participants whereby lack of mental health knowledge resulted in insensitive and invasive questioning. This line of questioning is highly inappropriate, particularly as the individual is offered no therapeutic support within or following the assessment and would lose their benefit entitlement if they opted to end an assessment. This raises concerns regarding risk of harm and whether assessors are working within their remit. These concerns are explored in further detail later in 'professional issues'.

Finally, participants felt that greater focus on the evidence provided by their healthcare professional would be advantageous. Taylor argued that *"evidence sent in from the mental health teams should be given far more weight"*- suggesting that this would be a more reliable assessment of difficulty. However, as Jordan expressed: *"They sometimes completely disregard what your mental health professional says"*. In fact several instances were noted whereby participants felt that medical evidence was ignored by the assessors.

Strengths and Limitations

This is one of few studies considering the impact of the PIP process on mental wellbeing using a participant group who experience mental health difficulties. In-depth accounts of participants' experiences were beneficial given the relative lack of research in this area. The results of this research are consistent with findings from similar studies in the area of welfare reform and mental wellbeing (e.g. Garthwaite, 2014; De wolfe, 2012; MacDonald, Shildrick & Furlong, 2014) suggesting that these feelings are experienced widely amongst people applying for PIP.

It is also acknowledged that individuals may have been more likely to volunteer to participate in this research if they had a negative experience of their PIP application. Therefore potential bias within the sample must be taken into account when considering the generalisability of these findings. However, the majority of the participants were successful in their PIP applications, suggesting that unsuccessful applications was not a factor which motivated participation. In addition, recruitment via Twitter meant that individuals who were active in speaking about benefits claims or mental health on Twitter were more likely to see the recruitment advert and thus participate which could have increased bias within the sample. It also excluded individuals who did not use Twitter.

Two participants took part via the online-questionnaire. This enhanced the inclusivity and accessibility of the research. Whilst this is seen as a strength to the research it is equally important to acknowledge the limitations it presented because less data was collected via the online-interview as follow-up questions were not asked. If this research were to be repeated e-mail would be considered as an alternative way to collect this data (e.g. McAuliffe, 2003). This would allow for follow-up questions to be asked.

The use of phone and Skype interviews allowed participants from various geographical locations to participate without the need to travel. It also allowed participants to speak to the researcher in a location they have chosen themselves - thus they are more likely to feel at ease (McCoyd & Kerson, 2006). However, it is important to be mindful that relying

on technologies such as the internet, skype, phones and e-mail for interviews has limitations. Use of these strategies excludes those who do not use or do not have access to these technologies (Morris, 2013). In addition, some researchers have argued that important visual cues are absent when phone or skype is used (e.g. Garbett & McCormack, 2001). However the lack of visual cues in phone interviews may have mitigated against researcher bias as feedback cues (e.g. nodding to indicate agreement) were not seen by participants.

Finally, it is important to consider limitations of using TA to analyse the data. Using TA meant that emerging themes could not always be sufficiently explored with participants as the interview schedule remained the same throughout the interviews. Thus themes such as 'Theme 4: Lacking a Sense of Belonging and Worth within Society' were not developed in as much depth as they might have been had Grounded Theory (Glaser & Strauss, 2017) had been used.

Professional Issues

PIP assessments are carried out by healthcare professionals registered under professional bodies with strict codes of professional standards from the Health and Care Professions Council (HCPC) and the Nursing and Midwifery Council (NMC)therefore they must comply with their codes of conduct.

However, in the current study several instances are highlighted where this may not be the case. The HCPC state that: '*you must keep within your scope of practice by only practising in the areas you have appropriate knowledge, skills and experience*' (HCPC, n.d. p.6). There is no requirement for staff employed by Capita to have any previous experience in mental health (www.capitapipjobs.co.uk). This raises the question of whether it is appropriate for staff with no training to assess the needs of individuals with mental health difficulties. The HCPC also state that: 'you must not do anything, or allow someone else to do anything, which could put the health or safety of a service user, carer or colleague at unacceptable risk' (HCPC, n.d. p. 8). Given that participants in this research discussed worsening mental (including suicide attempts) as a result of their face-to-face assessments it is likely that this standard is not consistently adhered to.

These regulatory bodies have a responsibility to evaluate whether professionals are causing harm to individuals and are no longer in compliance with their professional codes of conduct. It is suggested that other registered healthcare professionals urge their professional bodies to address this concern.

Recommendations

On the basis of this research and other research in this area, several recommendations have been made. It is acknowledged that many of the recommendations made in this section are not novel and have been suggested by others within the mental health profession. However, time and resources need to be allocated to allow progression from recommendations to practical change and tackle any barriers which restrict abilities to do so. Debates around this are covered in more depth in section three of this thesis.

Mental health services

Mental health services should ensure that discussions around benefits and ongoing claims are incorporated into assessments. In doing so, practitioners should ensure that distress around benefits claims is treated empathetically and individuals are made aware that they are not alone in experiencing this. Practically, services should encourage practitioners to provide supporting evidence to the DWP and consider how this additional task may impact caseloads. Furthermore mental health services should develop links with community groups offering support around benefits claims and ensure that relevant individuals are signposted accordingly. If local groups are unavailable it is suggested that services consider providing this.

Clinical psychologists

Clinical psychologists should emphasise approaches which take into account social context and openly explore this. For example, through narrative therapy (which views people as separate from their problems) a contextualised understanding of an individual's difficulties can be developed through externalising distress (Epston, 1992). In fact, it has been suggested that narrative therapy acts as a form of activism by challenging and resisting dominant cultural truths (White, 2004). Through this approach therapist and client can deconstruct unhelpful narratives which contribute towards distress.

Psychologists could also work more broadly, within communities and wider social systems in order to respond to the distress caused by changes to the welfare system. Through community psychology (Levine, Perkins & Levine, 1997) an active role can be taken in identifying and challenging the welfare reforms, political narratives and social contexts which can lead to distress. This could be through researching the impact of welfare reform, using the findings to inform assessment, formulation and treatment as well as disseminating findings with policy makers, politicians and services. Finally, clinical psychologists are encouraged to use their position to urge the Government to overhaul the PIP assessment process to ensure that it is fit for purpose.

Policy makers

During the interviews participants made several suggestions regarding improvements that could be made in the implementation of PIP. Most participants reflected that if assessors had specific knowledge related to their condition this would make the assessments less daunting. Whilst this may not be feasible, one suggestion may be to employ individuals who can act as consultants to DWP/ Capita staff who are not familiar with the condition they are assessing. In addition, as Grey (2017) recommended in the second independent review of PIP assessments, rigorous quantitative and qualitative evaluation should be undertaken which prioritises focus on the effectiveness of PIP for mental health. Finally, steps should be taken to address the stigma associated with claiming benefits. Increased awareness on the reality of experiencing mental health difficulties and claiming benefits may help to address this. This might involve providing training to politicians and assessors.

Future Research

Discussions with participants yielded interesting suggestions for future research. One participant felt that their diagnosis of autistic-spectrum-condition (ASC) created additional challenges in claiming PIP and suggested that this should receive some research attention. Research into the impact of PIP on individuals with ASC (and neurodiversity more generally) would be of benefit due to recent statistics have showing that almost a quarter (24%) of individuals who listed some form of learning difficulty or neurodiversity as their reason for applying for PIP had their benefits cut between 2016 and 2018 (DWP, 2018). As a 'hidden disability' the impact on an individual's ability to manage with day-to-day life may not be apparent in in assessments. Another participant expressed their fear of Universal Credit (a new form of welfare benefit being gradually introduced across the UK) and how this might impact their mental health. Further research might consider exploring this. This would be beneficial as concerns have been raised that Universal Credit is likely to significantly impact mental wellbeing in those who receive disability benefits (Mind, 2017; Dwyer & Wright, 2014).

Conclusions

This research suggests that PIP is not a suitable or safe method of assessing the needs of individuals with mental health difficulties. The process of applying for PIP had a negative impact on all but one of the participants' mental wellbeing and several discussed thoughts of suicide or suicide attempts. This highlights the severely distressing nature of PIP and brings to light a significant risk issue which, if unmanaged, could have devastating consequence to individuals, families and communities. This impact on mental wellbeing indicates that clinical psychologists and mental health professionals should play a role in attempting to mitigate some of the psychological ramifications of PIP. This could be done through ensuring services are designed in a stigma free way and that difficulties with the welfare system are openly discussed. Beyond this professionals are encouraged to urge the Government to reevaluate the current welfare system as the overriding message from this research is that PIP is not fit for purpose and urgent overhaul is needed.

References

- Allen, K., Hale, C., Seton, K., & Newton, J. (2016) A deeply dehumanising experience M.E/CFS journeys through the PIP claim process in Scotland. Retrieved from: https://www.actionforme.org.uk/uploads/pip-report-scotland.pdf
- Barr, B., Taylor-Robinson, D., Scott-Samuel, A., McKee, M., & Stuckler, D. (2012). Suicides associated with the 2008-2010 recession in the UK: a time-trend analysis. *BMJ 345*.
 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.e5142.
- Barr, B., Taylor-Robinson, D., Stuckler, D., Loopstra, R., Reeves, A., & Whitehead, M.
 (2016). 'First, do no harm': are disability assessments associated with adverse trends in mental health? A longitudinal ecological study. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, 70(4), 339-345. DOI: 10.1136/jech-2015-206209
- Baumberg, B., Bell, K., Gaffney, D., Deacon, R., Hood, C., & Sage, D. (2012). Benefits
 Stigma in Britain. Turn 2 Us. UK. Retrieved from:
 https://wwwturn2us2938.cdn.hybridcloudspan.com/T2UWebsite/media/Documents/B
 enefits-Stigma-inBritain.pdf
- Bhugra, D., & Arya, P. (2005). Ethnic density, cultural congruity and mental illness in migrants. *International Review of Psychiatry*, *17*(2), 133-137. DOI: 10.1080/09540260500049984
- Biddle, L., Brock, A., Brookes, S., & Gunnell, D. (2008). Suicide rates in young men in
 England and Wales in the 21st century: time-trend study. *BMJ 336*, 539-542. DOI: 10.1136/bmj.39475.603935.25
- Bochel, H. M. (Ed.). (2011) The Conservative Party and Social Policy. Policy Press.

- Boyle, M. (2011). Making the world go away, and how psychology and psychiatry benefit. In *De-Medicalizing Misery* (p. 27-43). Palgrave Macmillan: London.
- Brantlinger, E. (2009). Impediments to Social Justice: Hierarchy, Science, Faith, and Imposed Identity (Disability Classification). In *Handbook of Social Justice in Education* (pp. 418-434). Routledge.
- Braun, V. & Clarke, V. (2006) Using thematic analysis in psychology. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 3 (2). Retrieved from: http://eprints.uwe.ac.uk/11735
- Buchanan, A. (2015). 'More suicides' in government disability test areas. BBC News. Retrieved from: http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-34838539
- Cacioppo, J. T., & Patrick, W. (2008). *Loneliness: Human nature and the need for social connection*. WW Norton & Company.
- Calum's List (2019). Welfare Reform Deaths Memorial Page Please Stop Killing Us. Retrieved from: http://calumslist.org/
- Clarke, V., & Braun, V. (2014). Thematic analysis. In *Encyclopedia of quality of life and well-being research* (p. 6626-6628). Springer: Dordrecht.
- Cooper, K. & Stewart, K. (2015). Does money in adulthood affect adult outcomes? New York: Joseph Rowntree Foundation.
- Cornwell, E. Y., & Waite, L. J. (2009). Social disconnectedness, perceived isolation, and health among older adults. *Journal of health and social behavior*, 50(1), 31-48. DOI: 10.1177/002214650905000103
- Crawford, R., & Phillips, D. (2012). Local Government Spending: Where Is the Axe Falling? Institute for Fiscal Studies 124-141

De Botton. A. (2004). Status Anxiety: Written by Alain de Botton

- Department of Health (2012) Mental Health Strategies. 2011/12 National Survey of investment in adult mental health services. London: Department of Health
- Department of Health (2014) Social Care Local Government and Care Partnership Directorate. Closing the gap: priorities for essential change in mental health. London: Department of Health
- De Wolfe, P. (2012). Reaping the benefits of sickness? Long-term illness and the experience of welfare claims. *Disability & Society*, 27(5), 617-630. DOI: 10.1080/09687599.2012.669107
- Docherty, M., & Thornicroft, G. (2015). Specialist mental health services in England in 2014: overview of funding, access and levels of care. *International journal of mental health systems*, 9(1), 34. DOI: 10.1186/s13033-015-0023-9

DWP (2015) Mortality Statistics: Employment and Support Allowance, Incapacity Benefit or Severe Disablement Allowance. Retrieved from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachme nt_data/file/459106/mortality-statistics-esa-ib-sda.pdf

DWP (2018a) Personal Independence Payment: Official Statistics. Retrieved from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachme nt_data/file/763108/pip-official-statistics-to-october-2018.pdf

- DWP (2018b) Personal Independence Payment Claimant Research Final Report Summary Key findings from the three waves of qualitative and quantitative research exploring claimants' experiences of the PIP claim process. Retrieved from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachme nt_data/file/738909/summary-personal-independence-payment-claimant-researchfinal-report.pdf
- Dwyer, P., & Wright, S., (2014). Universal Credit, ubiquitous conditionality and its implications for social citizenship. *Journal of Poverty and Social Justice 22*, 27-35.
 DOI:10.1332/175982714X13875305151043.
- Enright, S. J. (1997). Cognitive behaviour therapy-clinical applications. *British Medical Journal*, *314*(7097), 1811.
- Epston, D. (1992). *Experience, contradiction, narrative & imagination: selected papers of David Epston & Michael White, 1989-1991*. Adelaide: Dulwich Centre Publications.
- Ferraro, D. (2016). Psychology in the age of austerity. *Psychotherapy and Politics International*, *14*(1), 17-24. DOI:10.1002/ppi.1369
- Ford, E., Clark, C., McManus, S., Harris, J., Jenkins, R., Bebbington, P., & Stansfeld, S. A.
 (2010). Common mental disorders, unemployment and welfare benefits in
 England. *Public health*, *124*(12), 675-681. DOI: 10.1016/j.puhe.2010.08.019
- Gamble, A. (2009). The spectre at the feast: capitalist crisis and the politics of recession. Basingstoke: Palgrave.
- Garbett, R., & Mccormack, B. (2001). The experience of practice development: an exploratory telephone interview study. *Journal of Clinical Nursing*, *10*(1), 94-102. DOI: 10.1046/j.1365-2702.2001.00455.x

- Garthwaite, K. (2014). Fear of the brown envelope: exploring welfare reform with long-term sickness benefits recipients. *Social Policy & Administration*, 48(7), 782-798. DOI: 10.1111/spol.12049
- Garthwaite, K. (2015). 'Keeping meself to meself'–How Social Networks Can Influence
 Narratives of Stigma and Identity for Long-term Sickness Benefits Recipients. Social
 Policy & Administration, 49(2), 199-212. DOI: 10.1111/spol.12119

Garthwaite, K., (2016). Hunger Pains: Life inside Foodbank Britain. Policy Press, Bristol.

Gilbert, P. (2009a). The compassionate mind. Robinson.

- Gilbert, P. (2009b). Introducing compassion-focused therapy. *Advances in Psychiatric Treatment*, *15*(3), 199-208. DOI: 10.1192/apt.bp.107/005264
- Glaser, B. G., & Strauss, A. L. (2017). Discovery of grounded theory: Strategies for qualitative research. Routledge.Goodman, L. A., Pugach, M., Skolnik, A., & Smith, L. (2013). Poverty and mental health practice: Within and beyond the 50-minute hour. Journal of Clinical Psychology, 69(2), 182-190. DOI: 10.1002/jclp.21957
- Gough, B., McFadden, M., & McDonald, M. (2013). *Critical social psychology: An introduction*. Macmillan International Higher Education.
- Greasley, P., & Small, N. (2005). Providing welfare advice in general practice: referrals, issues and outcomes. *Health & Social Care in the Community*, *13*(3), 249-258.
 DOI:10.1111/j.1365-2524.2005.00557.x
- Grey (2017) Government's response to the Second Independent Review of the Personal Independence Payment Assessment. Retrieved from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachme
nt_data/file/668621/pip-assessment-second-independent-review-government-response.pdf

Hawton, K., Geulayov, G., Casey, D., Bale, E., Kapur, N., Cooper, J., Turnbull, P., Clements,C., Waters, K., Ness, J., Thacker, S., Townsend, E., (2015). The Multicentre Study ofSelf-harm in England. University of Oxford, Oxford.

HCPC (n.d.) Standards of conduct, performance and ethics. Retrieved from: https://www.hcpc-uk.org/globalassets/resources/standards/standards-of-conductperformance-and-ethics.pdf

- Higson. H., (2016) Explorations of Mental Health Professionals' Views on Hope and Austerity: The Synergy of a Paradox? (Doctoral Thesis) Lancaster University. Lancaster. England
- HM Government (2011) No Health Without Mental Health: a cross-government mental health outcomes strategy for people of all ages. Retrieved from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachme nt_data/file/138253/dh_124058.pdf

HM Treasury (2010). Spending Review 2010. London: The Stationery Office.

Human Rights Act (1998) Retrieved online: https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/1998/42/pdfs/ukpga_19980042_en.pdf

Johnstone, L., Boyle, M., Cromby, J., Dillon, J., Harper, D., Kinderman, P., & Read, J. (2018). *The power threat meaning framework*. Leicester, United Kingdom: British Psychological Society. Retrieved from https://www.bps.org.uk/sites/bps.org. uk/files/Policy.

- Karanikolos, M., Mladovsky, P., Cylus, J., Thomson, S., Basu, S., Stuckler, d., &
 Mackenbach, J. (2013). Financial crisis, austerity, and health in Europe, *The Lancet*, *3*, 382, 391-2. DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(13)60102-6
- Kim, S., & Cardemil, E. (2012). Effective psychotherapy with low-income clients: The importance of attending to social class. *Journal of Contemporary Psychotherapy*, 42(1), 27-35. DOI: 10.1007/s10879-011-9194-0
- Kim, S., Thibodeau, R., & Jorgensen, R. S. (2011). Shame, guilt, and depressive symptoms: a meta-analytic review. *Psychological Bulletin*, 137(1), 68. DOI: 10.1037/a0021466
- Kincheloe, J. L., & McLaren, P. (2011). Rethinking critical theory and qualitative research. In Kincheloe, J.L., Hayes, K., Steinberg, S. R., & Tobin. K., (Eds) Key Works in Critical Pedagogy (286-326). New York: Brill|Sense. Accessed online via: https://brill.com/view/book/edcoll/9789460913976/BP000001.xml Levine, M., Perkins, D. V., & Levine, M. (1997). *Principles of community psychology*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Loopstra, R., Reeves, A., Taylor-Robinson, D., Barr, B., McKee, M., & Stuckler, D., (2015). Austerity, sanctions, and the rise of food banks in the UK. *British Medical Journal* 350. DOI:10.1136/bmj.h1775 h1775eh1775.
- Macdonald, R., Shildrick, T., & Furlong, A. (2014). In search of 'intergenerational cultures of worklessness': Hunting the Yeti and shooting zombies. *Critical Social Policy*, 34(2), 199-220. DOI: 10.1177/0261018313501825

- Mattheys, K., Warren, J., & Bambra, C. (2018). "Treading in sand": A qualitative study of the impact of austerity on inequalities in mental health. *Social Policy & Administration*, 52(7), 1275-1289. DOI: 10.1111/spol.12348
- McAuliffe, D. (2003). Challenging methodological traditions: Research by email. *The Qualitative Report*, 8(1), 57-69.
- McCoyd, J. L., & Kerson, T. S. (2006). Conducting intensive interviews using email: A serendipitous comparative opportunity. *Qualitative Social Work*, 5(3), 389-406. DOI: 10.1177/1473325006067367
- McKee, M., Karanikolos, M., Belcher, P., & Stuckler, D. (2012). Austerity: a failed experiment on the people of Europe, *Clinical Medicine 12*(4) 346-350. DOI: 10.7861/clinmedicine.12-4-346
- Melzer, d., Fryers, T., & Jenkins, R. (2004). Social Inequalities and the distribution of the Common Mental disorders. Hove: Psychology Press
- Mentalhealth.org (2016) Fundamental Facts about Mental Health 2016. Retrieved from: https://www.mentalhealth.org.uk/sites/default/files/fundamental-facts-about-mentalhealth-2016.pdf
- Mills, C., Zavaleta, D., & Samuel, K. (2014). Shame, humiliation and social isolation:Missing dimensions of poverty and suffering analysis. OPHI Working Paper 71,University of Oxford
- Mind (2017) People with mental health problems made more unwell by benefits system. https://www.mind.org.uk/news-campaigns/news/people-with-mental-healthproblems-mademore-unwell-by-benefits-system/

- Morris, R. (2013). 'Unjust, inhumane and highly inaccurate': the impact of changes to disability benefits and services–social media as a tool in research and activism. *Disability & Society*, 28(5), 724-728. DOI: 10.1080/09687599.2013.808093
- NHS England (2013) NHS England/Commissioning Policy and Primary Care/Commissioning Policy & Resources. Commissioning for Quality and Innovation (CQUIN): 2014/15 guidance. London: NHS England
- O'connor, A., Jackson, L., Goldsmith, L., & Skirton, H. (2014). Can I get a retweet please? Health research recruitment and the Twittersphere. *Journal of advanced nursing*, *70*(3), 599-609. DOI: 10.1111/jan.12222
- Pemberton, S., Fahmy, E., Sutton, E., & Bell, K. (2016). Navigating the stigmatised identities of poverty in austere times: Resisting and responding to narratives of personal failure. *Critical Social Policy*, *36*(1), 21-37. DOI: 10.1177/0261018315601799
- Pinel, E. C. (1999). Stigma consciousness: The psychological legacy of social stereotypes. *Journal of personality and social psychology*, 76(1), 114.
 DOI:10.1037/0022-3514.76.1.114
- PPRproject (2018, January) First do no harm? Health regulatory bodies must act in relation to PIP and WCA assessors. Retrieved from: https://www.pprproject.org/first-do-noharm-health-regulatory-bodies-must-act-in-relation-to-pip-and-wca-assessors
- Pugach, M. R., & Goodman, L. A. (2015). Low-income women's experiences in outpatient psychotherapy: A qualitative descriptive analysis. *Counselling Psychology Quarterly*, 28(4), 403-426. DOI: 10.1080/09515070.2015.1053434
- Rodgers, A., & Pilgrim. D. (2005) A Sociology of Mental Health and Illness. Open University Press

- Rohleder, P., & Lyons, A. C. (Eds.) (2014). *Qualitative research in clinical and health psychology*. Macmillan International Higher Education.
- Roulstone, A. (2015). Personal Independence Payments, welfare reform and the shrinking disability category. *Disability and Society*, 30(5), 673-688. DOI: 10.1080/09687599.2015.1021759
- Seidman, L. (2012). Keynesian stimulus versus classical austerity. *Review of Keynesian Economics 0*(1), 77-92. DOI: 10.4337/roke.2012.01.05.
- Shefer, G., Henderson, C., Frost-Gaskin, M., & Pacitti, R. (2016). Only making things worse:
 a qualitative study of the impact of wrongly removing disability benefits from people
 with mental illness. *Community Mental Health Journal*, 52(7), 834-841. DOI:
 10.1007/s10597-016-0012-8
- Shildrick, T., & MacDonald, R. (2013). Poverty talk: how people experiencing poverty deny their poverty and why they blame 'the poor'. *The Sociological Review*, *61*(2), 285-303. DOI: 10.1111/1467-954X.12018
- Spartacus Network. (2015). Work capability assessment: Deaths and suicides. UK. Retrieved from: http://www.centreforwelfarereform.org/uploads/attachment/456/workcapabilityassessment-deaths-and-suicides.pdf
- Spence, R., Roberts, A., Ariti, C., & Bardsley, M. (2014). Focus on: Antidepressant Prescribing. The Health Foundation and the Nuffield Trust, London
- Teghtsoonian, K. (2009). Depression and mental health in neoliberal times: A critical analysis of policy and discourse. *Social Science & Medicine*, *69*(1), 28-35.

- The UK Government (2012). Welfare Reform Act 2012. Retrieved from: http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2012/5/contents/enacted
- Varshini, T. (2016). The United Kingdom's Welfare State in Practice: A Case Study of Personal Independence Payment (PIP). *IALS Student Law Review* 4(36).
- Von Sommaruga Howard, T. (2016). Neoliberalism and Austerity: False Narratives and Consequences. *Psychotherapy and Politics International*, *14*(1), 61-69.

Wacquant, L. (2009). Punishing the poor. duke university Press.

- We are Spartacus (n.d). The People's Review of the Work Capability Assessment. London: We Are Spartacus.
- White, M. (2004). Working with people who are suffering the consequences of multiple trauma: A narrative perspective. *International Journal of Narrative Therapy & Community Work. 2004*(1) 45-76
- Wilkinson, R., Pickett, K. (2010). The spirit level: Why equality is better for everyone. London: Penguin.
- Wise, J. (2015). Providing welfare advice in GP surgeries can benefit patients, says report.*BMJ* 350-354. DOI: 10.1136/bmj.h3544
- Yardley, L. (2000). Dilemmas in qualitative health research. *Psychology and health*, *15*(2), 215-228. DOI: 10.1080/08870440008400302

Box 1: Key Features of PIP

- PIP is a form of welfare benefit awarded to individuals who need extra money to support them with everyday living due to illness disability or mental health conditions. Eligibility requires that individuals must:
 - i. be aged 16-64
 - ii. need support with everyday tasks
 - iii. have needed this support for three months and expect it to continue for a further nine months
 - iv. have been living in England, Scotland or Wales for at least two years
- PIP is made up of two components, a daily living component and a mobility component.
- PIP is paid at either a standard or enhanced rate depending on level of need
- The standard rate for daily living is £57.30 a week and the enhanced rate for daily living is £85.60. The mobility standard rate is £22.65 and the enhanced rate is £59.75.
- Individuals who apply for PIP are assessed by a health professional (usually a GP, nurse, occupational therapist or paramedic).
- Assessors send a report to the DWP where a decision maker will decide whether an individual is entitled to PIP, which components they are entitled to, the rate which they are entitled to and for how long they should receive it.

When PIP is due to end an individual will be reminded to make a new claim and will be asked to repeat the above process to make a new claim (the length of the claim varies according to the individual and is based on the likelihood of their condition changing)

Figure 1: PIP Assessment and Dispute Process



Participant

Participant				-	a	2	
	Receiving PIP	Not receiving PIP	Receiving less PIP following DLA	Attended a face- to-face assessment	Did not attend a face-to-face assessment	Applied for mandatory reconsideration	Attended a tribunal
Robin		Х		Х		Х	Х
Charlie			Х	Х		Х	
Bobbie	Х			Х			
Jo		Х		Х		Х	
Daryl	Х				Х		
Jamie			Х	Х		Х	Х
Frankie	Х			X		Х	
Morgan	Х			Х			
Rudy		Х		Х		Х	
Stevie			Х		Х		
Taylor			Х	X			
Billie	Х			X		Х	
Jordan	Х			X			
Dylan	Х				Х		
Lee	Х			X		Х	Х
Alex	Х				Х		

Participant	Theme 1: PIP is 'gruelling' throughout: designed to frustrate?	Theme 2: 'Treated like a criminal' - a dehumanising, criminalising process	Theme 3: 'It's Life Threatening for Some People' - Impact on Existing Mental Health Difficulties	Theme 4: 'It feels like they're trying to cull the weak'- lacking a sense of belonging and worth in society	Theme 5: 'They need to make improvements' -How PIP could be improved
Robin	Х	Х	Х		Х
Charlie	Х		Х		Х
Bobbie	Х	Х	Х		Х
Jo	Х	Х	Х		Х
Daryl					Х
Jamie	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х
Frankie	Х	Х	Х		Х
Morgan	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х
Rudy	Х	Х	X	Х	Х
Stevie	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х
Taylor	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х
Billie	Х	Х	Х		Х
Jordan	Х		Х		Х
Dylan	Х		Х	Х	Х
Lee	Х		Х		Х
Alex	Х		Х		Х

 Table 2: Participants Represented within each Theme

Appendix 2-A

Journal of Mental Health- Author Guidelines

Instructions for authors

Thank you for choosing to submit your paper to us. These instructions will ensure we have everything required so your paper can move through peer review, production and publication smoothly. Please take the time to read and follow them as closely as possible, as doing so will ensure your paper matches the journal's requirements. For general guidance on the publication process at Taylor & Francis please visit our Author Services website.

AUTHORSERVICES Supporting Taylor & Francis authors

SCHOLARONE MANUSCRIPTS*

This journal uses ScholarOne Manuscripts (previously Manuscript Central) to peer review manuscript submissions. Please read the guide for ScholarOne authors before making a submission. Complete guidelines for preparing and submitting your manuscript to this journal are provided below.

Contents

- About the Journal
- Peer Review
- Preparing Your Paper
- •
- Structure
- Word Limits
- Style Guidelines
- Formatting and Templates
- References
- Checklist
- Using Third-Party Material
- Submitting Your Paper
- Data Sharing Policy
- Publication Charges
- Copyright Options
- Complying with Funding Agencies
- Open Access
- My Authored Works
- Reprints

About the Journal

Journal of Mental Health is an international, peer-reviewed journal publishing high-quality, original research. Please see the journal's Aims & Scope for information about its focus and peer-review policy.

PIP AND MENTAL WELLBEING

Please note that this journal only publishes manuscripts in English.

Journal of Mental Health accepts the following types of article: Original Article, Review Article, Research and Evaluation, Book Review, Web Review.

Book Reviews All books for reviewing should be sent directly to Martin Guha, Book Reviews Editor, Information Services & Systems, Institute of Psychiatry, KCL, De Crespigny Park, PO Box 18, London, SE5 8AF

Peer Review

Taylor & Francis is committed to peer-review integrity and upholding the highest standards of review. Once your paper has been assessed for suitability by the editor, it will then be double blind peer reviewed by independent, anonymous expert referees. Find out more about what to expect during peer review and read our guidance on publishing ethics.

Preparing Your Paper

Structure

Your paper should be compiled in the following order: title page; abstract; keywords; main text introduction, materials and methods, results, discussion; acknowledgments; declaration of interest statement; references; appendices (as appropriate); table(s) with caption(s) (on individual pages); figures; figure captions (as a list).

Word Limits

Please include a word count for your paper.

The total word count for Review Articles should be no more than 6000 words. All other articles should be no more than a total of 4000 words. We do not include the abstract, tables and references in this word count. Manuscripts are limited to a maximum of 4 tables and 2 figures.

Style Guidelines

Please refer to these quick style guidelines when preparing your paper, rather than any published articles or a sample copy.

Any spelling style is acceptable so long as it is consistent within the manuscript.

Please use double quotation marks, except where "a quotation is 'within' a quotation". Please note that long quotations should be indented without quotation marks.

Formatting and Templates

Papers may be submitted in Word format. Figures should be saved separately from the text. To assist you in preparing your paper, we provide formatting template(s).

Word templates are available for this journal. Please save the template to your hard drive, ready for use.

If you are not able to use the template via the links (or if you have any other template queries) please contact us here.

References

Please use this reference guide when preparing your paper.

An EndNote output style is also available to assist you.

Taylor & Francis Editing Services

To help you improve your manuscript and prepare it for submission, Taylor & Francis provides a range of editing services. Choose from options such as English Language Editing, which will ensure that your article is free of spelling and grammar errors, Translation, and Artwork Preparation. For more information, including pricing, visit this website.

Checklist: What to Include

- 1. Author details. All authors of a manuscript should include their full name and affiliation on the cover page of the manuscript. Where available, please also include ORCiDs and social media handles (Facebook, Twitter or LinkedIn). One author will need to be identified as the corresponding author, with their email address normally displayed in the article PDF (depending on the journal) and the online article. Authors' affiliations are the affiliations where the research was conducted. If any of the named co-authors moves affiliation during the peer-review process, the new affiliation can be given as a footnote. Please note that no changes to affiliation can be made after your paper is accepted. Read more on authorship.
- 2. Should contain a structured abstract of 200 words. Use the following headings: Background, Aims, Method, Results, Conclusions, Declaration of interest. The declaration of interest should acknowledge all financial support and any financial relationship that may pose a conflict of interest. Acknowledgement of individuals should be confined to those who contributed to the article's intellectual or technical content.
- 3. You can opt to include a **video abstract** with your article. Find out how these can help your work reach a wider audience, and what to think about when filming.
- 4. Between 3 and 8 **keywords**. Read making your article more discoverable, including information on choosing a title and search engine optimization.
- 5. **Funding details.** Please supply all details required by your funding and grant-awarding bodies as follows:

For single agency grants

This work was supported by the [Funding Agency] under Grant [number xxxx]. *For multiple agency grants*

This work was supported by the [Funding Agency #1] under Grant [number xxxx]; [Funding Agency #2] under Grant [number xxxx]; and [Funding Agency #3] under Grant [number xxxx].

- 6. **Disclosure statement.** This is to acknowledge any financial interest or benefit that has arisen from the direct applications of your research. Further guidance on what is a conflict of interest and how to disclose it.
- 7. **Data availability statement.** If there is a data set associated with the paper, please provide information about where the data supporting the results or analyses presented in the paper can be found. Where applicable, this should include the hyperlink, DOI or other persistent identifier associated with the data set(s). Templates are also available to support authors.
- 8. **Data deposition.** If you choose to share or make the data underlying the study open, please deposit your data in a recognized data repository prior to or at the time of submission. You will be asked to provide the DOI, pre-reserved DOI, or other persistent identifier for the data set.
- 9. **Supplemental online material.** Supplemental material can be a video, dataset, fileset, sound file or anything which supports (and is pertinent to) your paper. We publish supplemental material online via Figshare. Find out more about supplemental material and how to submit it with your article.
- 10. **Figures.** Figures should be high quality (1200 dpi for line art, 600 dpi for grayscale and 300 dpi for colour, at the correct size). Figures should be supplied in one of our preferred file formats: EPS, PS, JPEG, GIF, or Microsoft Word (DOC or DOCX). For information relating to other file types, please consult our Submission of electronic artwork document.
- 11. **Tables.** Tables should present new information rather than duplicating what is in the text. Readers should be able to interpret the table without reference to the text. Please supply editable files.
- 12. **Equations.** If you are submitting your manuscript as a Word document, please ensure that equations are editable. More information about mathematical symbols and equations.
- 13. Units. Please use SI units (non-italicized).

Using Third-Party Material in your Paper

You must obtain the necessary permission to reuse third-party material in your article. The use of short extracts of text and some other types of material is usually permitted, on a limited basis, for the purposes of criticism and review without securing formal permission. If you wish to include any material in your paper for which you do not hold copyright, and which is not covered by this informal agreement, you will need to obtain written permission from the copyright owner prior to submission. More information on requesting permission to reproduce work(s) under copyright.

Submitting Your Paper

This journal uses ScholarOne Manuscripts to manage the peer-review process. If you haven't submitted a paper to this journal before, you will need to create an account in ScholarOne. Please read the guidelines above and then submit your paper in the relevant Author Centre, where you will find user guides and a helpdesk.

1. When submitting an Original Article or Research and Evaluation, please include a sentence in the Methods section to confirm that ethical approval has been granted (with the name of the committee and the reference number) and that participants have given consent for their data to be used in the research.

PIP AND MENTAL WELLBEING

2. When submitting a Review, please confirm that your manuscript is a systematic review and include a statement that researchers have followed the PRISMA guidance. Please also confirm whether the review protocol has been published on Prospero and provide a date of registration.

Please note that *Journal of Mental Health* uses CrossrefTM to screen papers for unoriginal material. By submitting your paper to *Journal of Mental Health* you are agreeing to originality checks during the peer-review and production processes.

On acceptance, we recommend that you keep a copy of your Accepted Manuscript. Find out more about sharing your work.

Data Sharing Policy

This journal applies the Taylor & Francis Basic Data Sharing Policy. Authors are encouraged to share or make open the data supporting the results or analyses presented in their paper where this does not violate the protection of human subjects or other valid privacy or security concerns.

Authors are encouraged to deposit the dataset(s) in a recognized data repository that can mint a persistent digital identifier, preferably a digital object identifier (DOI) and recognizes a long-term preservation plan. If you are uncertain about where to deposit your data, please see this information regarding repositories.

Authors are further encouraged to cite any data sets referenced in the article and provide a Data Availability Statement.

At the point of submission, you will be asked if there is a data set associated with the paper. If you reply yes, you will be asked to provide the DOI, pre-registered DOI, hyperlink, or other persistent identifier associated with the data set(s). If you have selected to provide a pre-registered DOI, please be prepared to share the reviewer URL associated with your data deposit, upon request by reviewers.

Where one or multiple data sets are associated with a manuscript, these are not formally peer reviewed as a part of the journal submission process. It is the author's responsibility to ensure the soundness of data. Any errors in the data rest solely with the producers of the data set(s).

Publication Charges

There are no submission fees, publication fees or page charges for this journal.

Colour figures will be reproduced in colour in your online article free of charge. If it is necessary for the figures to be reproduced in colour in the print version, a charge will apply.

Charges for colour figures in print are £300 per figure (\$400 US Dollars; \$500 Australian Dollars; €350). For more than 4 colour figures, figures 5 and above will be charged at £50 per

PIP AND MENTAL WELLBEING

figure (\$75 US Dollars; \$100 Australian Dollars; €65). Depending on your location, these charges may be subject to local taxes.

Copyright Options

Copyright allows you to protect your original material, and stop others from using your work without your permission. Taylor & Francis offers a number of different license and reuse options, including Creative Commons licenses when publishing open access. Read more on publishing agreements.

Complying with Funding Agencies

We will deposit all National Institutes of Health or Wellcome Trust-funded papers into PubMedCentral on behalf of authors, meeting the requirements of their respective open access policies. If this applies to you, please tell our production team when you receive your article proofs, so we can do this for you. Check funders' open access policy mandates here. Find out more about sharing your work.

Open Access

This journal gives authors the option to publish open access via our Open Select publishing program, making it free to access online immediately on publication. Many funders mandate publishing your research open access; you can check open access funder policies and mandates here.

Taylor & Francis Open Select gives you, your institution or funder the option of paying an article publishing charge (APC) to make an article open access. Please contact openaccess@tandf.co.uk if you would like to find out more, or go to our Author Services website.

For more information on license options, embargo periods and APCs for this journal please go here.

My Authored Works

On publication, you will be able to view, download and check your article's metrics (downloads, citations and Altmetric data) via My Authored Works on Taylor & Francis Online. This is where you can access every article you have published with us, as well as your free eprints link, so you can quickly and easily share your work with friends and colleagues.

We are committed to promoting and increasing the visibility of your article. Here are some tips and ideas on how you can work with us to promote your research.

Article Reprints

You will be sent a link to order article reprints via your account in our production system. For enquiries about reprints, please contact the Taylor & Francis Author Services team

at reprints@tandf.co.uk. You can also order print copies of the journal issue in which your article appears.

Queries

Should you have any queries, please visit our Author Services website or contact us here.

Updated 18-05-2018

Appendix 2-B

Initial Codes Identified in Each Participants' Interview

Participant	Initial codes
Robin	worrying, criminalised, lack of empathy, stressful, negative impact on mental health, anxiety, uncertainty, cycle of reassessment, dehumanising, clinical, unfeeling, uncaring, unprofessional assessors, focus is on physical health, feeling judged, cold, unfeeling, lack of emotion, lack of compassion, trapped, stuck
Charlie	financial impact, negative impact on mental health, less anxiety due to not having a face-to-face assessment, focus on physical health, biased against mental health
Bobbie	cycle of reassessments, emotional process, stressful wait, uncertainty, insecurity, negative impact on mental health, treated like a liar, questions not suited to mental health difficulties, mental health team involvement
Jo	lack of knowledge about mental health, insensitive questions, poor organisation of DWP, dehumanising, anxiety, not suitable for mental health, fear of being seen as a liar, guilty, negative impact on mental health, stress, lack of humanity, scrutinised
Daryl	focus on physical difficulties, reduced stress due to no face-to-face assessment, questions not suited mental health, not accessible, fear of reassessment, cycle of reassessments
Jamie	confusing, self-doubt, criminalised, inaccuracies in report, vulnerable, draining, treated like a liar, lack of warmth, negative impact on mental health, suicidal, complex form, fear of losing home, stability, uncertainty, unfair, cruel, negative media portrayal, stigma, negative perception of claimants, withdrawn
Frankie	anxiety, inaccuracies in report, degrading, lack of empathy, questions not suitable for mental health, portrayed as a liar, criminalised, suicidal, financial impact, negative impact on mental health, fear of reassessment, self-doubt
Morgan	DWP poor organisation, stressful, long waits, ashamed, lack of compassion, dehumanising, questions not suited to mental health, degrading, insensitive questions, fears of universal credit, suggested improvements
Rudy	risk, safeguarding, hostile, assessor lack understanding of mental health, worthless, unwanted, burden, stigma, worthless, shame, invalidates mental health, focus on physical health, degraded, cycle of reassessment, fear, suicidal thoughts, not suited to mental health difficulties, traumatic, suicide, targeting vulnerable people, interrogated, criminalised
Stevie	negative expectations, focused on physical health, unsympathetic, questions not suited to mental health, lots of paper work, difficult to write about

Jordan

mental health difficulties, less stress due to not having a fact-to-face assessment, negative portrayal in the media, stigma, feeling like a fraud, stressful

- Taylordesigned to be hard, vulnerable, upsetting, judged, looking for
inconsistencies, discriminated against, made to feel like a liar, negative
impact on mental health, cycle of reassessment, fear of reassessment,
medical evidence, questions not suited to mental health, insensitive,
stressful, designed to take support away.
- *Billie* life threatening, judgement, security, negative impact on mental health, selfharm, lack of respect towards gender diversity, fear of reassessment, support needed to fill in forms, traumatic, questions not suited to mental health, assessors unaware of how to manage mental health difficulties, psychological difficulties in the assessment, suicidal, paranoia, sectioned

negative impact on mental health, anxiety, feeling useless, focus on negative, stressful wait, lack of control, negative impact of the forms, fear of reassessment, medical evidence,

- *Dylan* humiliating, cruel, unsafe, hated, unwanted, mental health professionals need to be involved, medical evidence, suicidal, humiliating, waste of space, reminder of weaknesses, long waits, cycle of reassessments
- *Lee* feeling worthless, ashamed, overwhelming, uncertainty, made to feel like a liar, traumatic, long process, felt stupid, feelings of worthlessness, stress, self-hatred, shame, financial difficulties, exposing, withdrawn, isolated, fear of reassessment, fear of being seen as a liar, fear of been seen as a fraud, scrutinised, judged, vulnerable, traumatic, threat to stability, suicidal
- *Alex* need for mental health professionals to be involved, not suited for mental health, focus on physical health, medical evidence, responsibility, cost, long process, fear, cycle of reassessments, anxiety, stress, long waits, uncertainty, negative impact on mental health, sectioned, lack of support from mental health team

Appendix 2-C

Initial Codes Used to Develop Each Theme

PIP is 'gruelling' throughout: designed to frustrate?	'Treated like a criminal' - A dehumanising, criminalising process	'It's life threatening for some people' –Impact of PIP on mental health;	'It feels like they're trying to cull the weak'- Lacking a sense of belonging and worth in society	'They need to make improvements' – How PIP could be improved.
not suited for mental health, focus on physical health, designed to be hard, traumatic, complex form, confusing, made to feel like a liar, financial difficulties, support needed to fill in forms, cycle of reassessment, reminder of weaknesses, negative impact of the forms, risk, safeguarding	fear of being seen as a liar, felt judged, fear of been seen as a fraud, lack of empathy scrutinised, clinical, unfeeling, uncaring, degrading, cold, unfeeling, lack of emotion judged, vulnerable, exposing, humiliating, unsafe, lack of respect towards gender diversity, hostile, interrogated, criminalised, dehumanised	fear, anxiety, stress, uncertainty, negative impact on mental health, self-doubt sectioned, life threatening, fear of losing home, stability, uncertainty threat to stability, suicidal, paranoia, feeling worthless, ashamed, overwhelming, withdrawn, isolated self- hatred, shame, self-harm, less stress due to not having a	hated, unwanted, waste of space, worthless, designed to take support away, negative portrayal in the media, stigma, hostile, burden, targeting vulnerable people, negative perception of claimants	need for mental health professionals to be involved medical evidence, long waits, not accessible, cancellations by DWP, not suited for mental health, focus on physical health, assessor lack understanding of mental health, DWP poor organisation

fact-to-face assessment

2-56

Section Three: Critical Appraisal

Critical Appraisal

Charlotte Thompson

Trainee Clinical Psychologist

Lancaster University

Word count- 3998

Correspondence to be addressed to: Charlotte Thompson Doctorate in Clinical Psychology Division of Health Research Lancaster University Lancaster LA1 4YG This critical appraisal involves three distinct sections. The first section provides an overview of the thesis findings and the contribution to the existing literature base. The second section explores methodological issues, with focus on the potential for researcher bias and reflections in managing this. I will also reflect on areas that I could have explored further and discuss my hopes for how this research may influence services and policy. In the third section I reflect upon a debate which underlies the clinical recommendations made in the empirical research and literature review - the political, personal and professional intersections of psychology and social justice. This will involve a critical exploration of the role of clinical psychologists in either maintaining the status quo or being a driving force for social change.

Section one

The literature review demonstrated that stigma is a common experience in the day-today lives of individuals' who receive benefits and that this is experienced through several levels, meaning that stigma is entrenched to such an extent that it not only impacts individual wellbeing but also relationships and communities. This literature review drew attention to the process of 'othering'; this has been discussed in several papers regarding benefit claimants experiences, however this literature review acted as a means to pull these papers together and highlight that this is a common phenomenon discussed by participants. This review expanded discussion of stigma from focus on the individual impact to give greater consideration to the wider social reach and impact of stigma, highlighting the way in which stigma can serve to maintain the status quo and justify oppressive policy.

The empirical component to this research highlighted the distressing nature of Personal Independence Payment (PIP) applications and the significant impact PIP can have on mental health, self-esteem and self-worth as well as its potential to be 'life threatening' for some individuals. This finding generated important clinical recommendations regarding risk management in relation to individual mental health and ongoing benefit claims. It also explored the impact that claiming benefits can have on individuals' sense of worth and belonging in society which has received limited attention in previous research. This research drew attention to a consensus that as it currently stands PIP is not a sufficient method of assessing mental health need.

This thesis adds to the current literature base by drawing attention to the distressing, detrimental and damaging impact that welfare reform policies and benefit stigma can have on individuals, society, relationships and communities. This is explored from a psychological perspective, thus the role of clinical psychology in alleviating distress is explicitly considered and important recommendations for clinical practice in light of the findings are made.

Section two

Researcher bias

Yardley (2008) states that researcher bias is inevitable in qualitative research. It was therefore important to remain aware that my experiences, background, theoretical opinions and way of seeing the world could have impacted how I viewed and interpreted data. Yardley (2008) argues that biases can be useful in exposing hidden meanings within data. In addition, I reflected that if I had not witnessed suffering, pain and distress as a result of austerity and welfare reform I would not have developed a bias against these policies and ultimately I would not have pursued this research. Therefore I began to question whether it is not only is impossible to remove bias from qualitative research but if in some instances biases could generate and inspire research.

In acknowledging this it was important to hold biases in consciousness throughout the research process and to be open-minded to the possibility that they may be inaccurate. The use of supervision and reflective logs facilitated this through providing time dedicated to

exploring biases. In addition, the inclusion of a reflexivity statement and an overview of my epistemological stance within the method section of the empirical paper will hopefully allow readers to place the findings within the context of the researcher.

Perhaps the most influential source of bias was in the way that I viewed and related to those who participated. I saw the participants as legitimately in need individuals who were being systematically let down, silenced and denied their rights. I felt that they were being simultaneously victimised and villainised by the media and those in power. I was therefore conscious of my desire to portray my participants as anything other than 'scroungers', 'lazy' or 'undeserving'. I hoped to generate a more compassionate narrative. This alliance with the participants can be understood as embracing 'insider status' Le Gallais (2008) which may have facilitated more open and honest interviews with participants.

Due to these biases the research component of this thesis can be most accurately viewed as a partial representation of the experiences of applying for PIP as it is influenced by the contexts of the participants, the researcher and the research supervisors.

Exploring stigma in more depth

Following the development of themes in the research component, I wondered if I should have explored stigma within the interviews. Stigma was discussed by several participants without it being explicitly inquired about. This implied that stigma was a common experience and may have impacted the wellbeing of participants. In fact, I felt it myself as I deliberated whether or not to disclose my own experience of claiming out-ofwork benefits in my reflexivity statement.

Perhaps the neglect to ask about stigma was due to viewing it as a result of the neoliberal discourse around claimants rather than as directly relevant to the experience of

PIP. In this respect I wonder if my focus at the start of this process was too narrow. I focused on how individuals perceived the experiences of PIP (the paperwork, the assessments, the tribunals etc.) but did not consider how wider contextual issues and narratives might have impacted wellbeing. I wonder also whether this is a reflection of the criticism that clinical psychology can neglect the social determinants of wellbeing in research and in therapy (Harper, 2016). In recognising that stigma may have been experienced by some of the participants and a retrospective desire to explore this further, I made this the focus of the literature review.

Hopes for this research

I hope that this research will draw attention to the impact that claiming benefits can have on mental wellbeing. I hope that if mental health practitioners are aware of this they will: ask about difficulties with ongoing claims in initial assessments, normalise distress as a result of difficulties with claiming benefits, take appropriate steps to safeguard against risk and incorporate their understanding of distress, in response to benefits claims and benefits stigma, into their understanding of the individual. In this respect I hope that practitioners can help to prevent this distress from becoming internalised and clients can be empowered to see the system as the problem as opposed to themselves.

I hope that services might develop in response to increasing understanding that reforms to social policy are leading to distress. Possible developments might include: exploring benefits claims in risk assessments, the development of benefits support groups and allocated time for practitioners to support clients with benefit claims.

Finally, I hope that this research will encourage professionals to use their position to encourage those in power to urgently review the suitability of PIP in assessing the needs of individuals with mental health difficulties. Ideally, this would extend to questioning the ethics of Health and Care Professionals Council (HCPC) and Nursing and Midwifery Council (NMC) registered professionals carrying out assessments for benefits.

Section three: clinical psychology and politics

In both the empirical paper and literature review in this thesis several recommendations were made. These predominantly centred on a need to apply psychological theory beyond the therapy room and work towards addressing issues of social injustice through integrating psychology with policy and politics. Many other researchers have made similar recommendations, and the professional debates and barriers restricting ability to implement these recommendations have received little discussion within this thesis. This is largely due to the limited word-count which would not have enabled the in-depth discussion these recommendations deserve. Thus this section of the thesis explores these in more detail.

I believe that mental health difficulties exist, at the extent to which they do, because social inequalities are tolerated. Mental wellbeing is impacted by a range of social factors, such as housing, employment, poverty, environment, policy, stigma and education (Marmot, 2015). I feel that all of these factors are shaped by politics and the powerful elite, thus I believe that the integration of psychology and politics is logical. If psychology ignores the influence of politics on the context and systems in which our clients live we only scratch the surface in alleviating distress. If we purely focus on thoughts, feelings, behaviours and relationships we reinforce an individualistic understanding of distress and risk blaming people for their circumstances. If psychologists only work within individualised approaches systemic issues are ignored, in which case we contribute to forces of oppression (Gergen & Ness, 2016).

Prilleltensky (2014a) distinguishes between micro, meso and macro-level ways of working. Micro-level work takes place with individuals, meso-level work takes place within families, schools and work places and macro-level work involves communities and wider

3-6

CRITICAL APPRAISAL

society. Currently macro-level of working is relatively unexplored within clinical psychology. Prilleltensky (2014b) also draws a distinction between levels of change – amelioration (targeting the 'symptoms' of the problem rather than the problem itself) and transformation (targeting the conditions which give rise to the problem). Relating this to clinical psychology individual (or micro) interventions can be seen as ameliorative, particularly if distress is routed in social injustice. Smail (2005) encourages understandings of psychological distress to consider the role of 'distal power', referring to the wider contextual influences on mental wellbeing (e.g. economics, politics, culture and ideology). He asserts that, whilst individual therapy may be beneficial for some individuals and for some circumstances, increased focus on tackling issues routed in distal power is a necessity.

Psychological professional bodies also highlight the importance of macro-level work. The British Psychological Society (BPS) code of ethics states that a standard for competence is sensitivity to developments in our social and political contexts (BPS, 2019) and the American Psychological Association (APA) committee on accreditation (APA, 2009) stated that the future of clinical psychology should focus more on advocating and prevention work. In addition, professional groups such as Psychologists for Social Change (PSC) argue that we have an ethical responsibility to speak out about the effect of social injustices and that we should apply psychological theory to policy and political action (PSC, 2015). Finally, The World Health Organisation asserted that a focus on social justice "... may provide an important corrective to what has been a growing overemphasis on individual pathology" (Friedli, 2009, p.V).

Unfortunately, whilst acknowledging a need for more macro/ transformative level interventions the path towards this is currently unclear for clinical and community psychologists (Thompson, 2007). Prilleltensky (2014b) stated that: "we [community psychologists] do mostly ameliorative work, we hope to do transformative work, and in some

3-7

CRITICAL APPRAISAL

instances we even fall prey to co-optation" (p.153) (co-optation refers to the idea that some professionals may inadvertently become aligned with social forces that maintain the statusquo). Targeting intervention in this direction is complex. It raises many concerns, questions and debates and may require clinical psychologists to acquire additional competencies.

Thompson (2007) interviewed trainee clinical psychologists about their thoughts on the relationship between clinical psychology and community psychology and found that the majority positively endorsed the idea that clinical psychologists should tackle socio-political issues. However, they did not see how this could be done practically. Some discussed how issues within the system created barriers to bringing community psychology ideas into clinical psychology practice, they suggested that it may be naïve to think that we can challenge the systems we work within and queried the extent to which a professional group can oppose the Government policy. They also highlighted the pressures in the day-to-day work of a clinical psychologist as a barrier to action, in that long waiting-lists and increases in referrals mean that there is too much work to be done within clinical psychology's traditional remit to allow time for psychologists consider working at macro-levels. Other participants questioned whether clinical psychologists have the power to influence and incite real social change and suggested that this attitude maybe idealistic and unrealistic. Finally, some participants expressed concerns that if clinical psychologists were to become involved in politics that the integrity, objective stance and neutrality of the profession would be threatened. These participants questioned whether it is within our role to become involved in political discussions and if in doing so, we may risk alienating clients and straying from the core purpose of the profession. Some of these barriers were also highlighted by Fleming and Burton (2001) in their article exploring trainee clinical psychologists' reactions to sociopolitical teaching. Feedback suggested that there was a lack of practical techniques outlining how clinical psychologists could work at a macro-level. The authors reflected that the idea of psychologists tackling socio-political issues may have conflicted with trainees' experiences and professional identities and that there may also have been too great a contrast between the teaching materials and placement activities. It is possible that the trainees interviewed in both studies are a reflection of the feelings and understandings of the wider profession. With this in mind it is unlikely that teaching input alone will influence the status of macro-level work within clinical psychology. Thus we need to move beyond teaching new ideas, but consider changing the current way of thinking.

Drawing upon the above literature and my own experiences as a trainee clinical psychologist, I wonder if the two overriding concerns which prevent psychologists becoming involved in macro-level interventions are 'should we do this?' and, if 'yes'- 'how can we do this?'. If we are to consider working at a macro-level we must first critically reflect upon our professional values and biases and consider how they may serve the status quo and perpetuate social inequalities. We must also engage with questions regarding professional integrity, challenge the assumptions which underlie these concerns and openly navigate a path towards consensus. We then must progress from asking 'yes- but, how?' and dedicate real time, resources and effort into answering this question and developing more socially just interventions. I believe that this is firmly located within the remit of a clinical psychologist.

'Should we do this?'

It is important to consider the argument that promoting social change and challenging political structures is a predominantly 'liberal' goal. If psychology pursues this route it may contribute to what some argue is a problematic bias against Conservative viewpoints within the field (Duarte et al., 2015). This has led some to wonder if psychology involvement in socio-political issues could negatively impact the open-minded, neutral and non-judgmental stance of the field and thus damage professional integrity (Thompson, 2007). In addition

Redding (2001) argued that this political bias may threaten the validity of the conclusions drawn within psychology. It has been well documented that both professional and academic psychologists hold significantly more 'liberal' views than other professions (e.g. Tetlock & Mitchell, 2015; Funder, 2015). This has led to some asserting that the findings of psychological research are 'perfectly predictable' based on the dominant political views of the profession (Hatch, 1982).

There are many possible factors which contribute to this lack of political diversity within psychology, discussion of which are beyond the scope of this appraisal. However, it is important that psychologists attempting to work at a macro-level are aware of their biases. On the other hand, it is also worth questioning whether the overrepresentation of liberal opinions in psychology might reflect a collective acknowledgment that some Government policies are incompatible with positive mental wellbeing in the clients psychologists most frequently encounter.

Aside from the issue of showing political bias, others have suggested that focusing on structural oppression and injustice is not the role of a clinical psychologist and may be better suited to those in the fields of sociology, public health, gender or race studies and political activism (Rosenthal, 2016). Yet the extensive literature which provides evidence that oppression, stigma, inequality and social policy can have detrimental impact on a range of adverse consequences related to mental health and psychology (e.g. Hatzenbuehler, Phelan, & Link, 2013; Lewis, Cogburn, & Williams, 2015; Logie & Gadalla, 2009) would suggest that these issues are well within the realm of clinical psychology. In addition the APA states its aim is to *"to advance the creation, communication, and application of psychological knowledge to benefit society and improve people's lives"* (France, 2015, p.1). This suggests that promoting social justice and engaging in socio-political issues should be part of a clinical psychologists work.

Furthermore, Smith (2009) argues "*silence regarding injustice ultimately contributes to its perpetuation*" (p.89). With this in mind, if we accept that social injustices contribute to poor mental health outcomes, I question how we can ethically maintain a stance of neutrality given our core role in alleviating distress. In remaining silent on social and political causes of distress I fear that as a profession we inadvertently engage in what Grimes and McElwain (2008) term "*discrimination by negligence*" (p. 2).

'How can we do this?'

A key idea in how clinical psychologists can achieve macro-level work is by taking ideas from other areas of psychology, namely critical psychology and community psychology. Community psychology emerged in the USA in 1965 at the Swampscott Conference (Rickel, 1987) and during the Civil Rights Movement, Martin Luther King Jr addressed the APA to stress that behavioural scientists not only should, but could support citizens fighting for their fundamental rights - amplifying interest in community psychology. This is still relevant today as we experience economic crisis, austerity, right-wing populism, neoliberal rhetoric and political instability and see the impact of these socio-political changes on mental wellbeing. This idea that behavioural sciences can support those experiencing injustices is the key to community psychology (Cromby et al., 2006).

Community Psychology is well established in the USA, Canada and Australia (Burton, Boyle & Kagan, 2007; Burton, Kagan, Boyle & Harris, 2007; Orford, 2007) yet is comparatively underdeveloped in the UK with the BPS only establishing a community psychology division in 2010. Burton and Kagan (2003) attribute this to differing social policy contexts and a lack of community-based workers in the UK. Therefore one suggestion in how UK based clinical psychologists can work towards more macro-level work may be to draw inspiration from overseas. For example, the American Counseling Association have developed 'social justice counselors' who promote social justice through the empowerment of individuals and communities and active confrontation of injustice and inequality. In addition, the American Counseling Association have introduced placements related to social policy and social injustice into all their doctoral courses (Burnes & Singh, 2010).

Despite community psychology being less established in the UK there are several examples of UK-based psychologists identifying social and political issues which impact mental health and developing macro-level interventions to address these. Notably, Orford (2008) was successful in reframing gambling addiction from a difficulty based on personality (and therefore treated through individual intervention) to understanding gambling as social issue (requiring macro-level intervention). Through campaigning against fixed-odds betting machines and for a review of gambling policies he was able to drive national policy change (Wardle, Griffiths, Orford, Moody & Volberg, 2012). This suggests that one way clinical psychologists can use their expertise to incite social change is through sharing their perspective, challenging individualising narratives and campaigning for policy change.

In this respect psychologists can be activists and adopt the role of 'activistpractitioner' (Williams & Zlotowitz, 2013) through campaigning, raising awareness, lobbying and collective action. There are several examples of clinical psychologists mobilising and driving social change. The development of groups such as PSC and their involvement in community projects is one way in which clinical psychologists are becoming more involved in macro-level work and engaging more with community psychology principles. Clinical psychologists have also campaigned, lobbied and taken part in collective action to raise awareness about the impact of socio-political issues. For example, in 2015 the 'Walk the Talk³' campaign involved clinical psychologists who aimed to raise awareness about the impact of welfare reform, homelessness and food poverty. In addition the 'Beyond the

³ www.walkthetalk2015.org

Therapy Room⁴' conferences discuss the importance of macro-level work and ideas for how this could be implemented. This suggests that disseminating ideas for macro-level work among ourselves, other healthcare workers and policy-makers at conferences may be a step forward. In 2015 the BPS spoke of their commitment to expanding their policy department and increasing their impact on issues of social justice (The Psychologist, 2015). The BPS has also taken a stance against 'gay conversion' therapies, lobbied for greater investment in preventative mental healthcare and pressured the DWP to address failings of Work Capability Assessments (Kinderman, 2017). Furthermore, research exploring the experiences of clinical psychologists involved in macro-level work highlighted that participants had achieved this through putting themselves in positions where they could increase their influence, such as sitting on committees and commissioner meetings, engaging with health boards and increasing involvement with the BPS (Browne, 2017). Thus clinical psychologists could aim to become more involved in macro-level work through seeking out opportunities and roles which would increase their influence.

The examples outlined above point towards a changing viewpoint within the profession and increased recognition that engaging with macro-level interventions is important. They also address many of the concerns regarding whether working at a macro-level is possible by demonstrating how it can be done.

However, in acknowledgement that current commissioning and NHS structures do not always facilitate macro-level work and that this is often completed within the professional's own time it is also useful to consider how we can work to address social inequality in the traditional therapy room setting. Primarily this can be done by asking 'does this individual need therapy or do they need help accessing and applying for benefits/ housing?' and acting accordingly. In this instance it is important to avoid the assumption that support with benefits

⁴ www.psychologyfringe.com

CRITICAL APPRAISAL

applications is 'another professional's job' as this could lead to no one offering support in this area. Watts (2018) has provided a useful summary outlining how professionals can support an individual to make a successful benefits claim. Professionals should encourage an open dialogue regarding the impact of benefit applications on mental wellbeing, in particulardo benefit assessments present a risk to their client? If so, how can the risk be minimised? Furthermore therapists should be mindful to adopt approaches which avoid internalising distress. For example, compassion focused therapy- which encourages self-compassion and has been found to be beneficial in reducing shame, guilt and self-stigma (Gilbert, 2009) or narrative therapy- which focuses on externalising difficulties (White, 2004)). These may be a useful alternative to cognitive behavioural therapy where the onus is on the individual to make behavioural and cognitive changes (this can be difficult for those whose behaviours are restricted by oppressive systems).

Conclusion

Clinical Psychologists (both individually and collectively) need to engage more assertively with threats to welfare, austerity policies, increasing inequality, divisive political rhetoric and humanitarian principles. The core function of clinical psychology is to understand human behaviour and use this understanding to reduce distress. Psychologists are therefore uniquely qualified to offer insight into some of the most pressing issues society faces and understand how these issues may contribute to poor mental wellbeing. Therefore we have a responsibility to contribute our research findings, our theoretical understandings and our values to public, social and political debates. Ethically we have a duty to speak up about social, economic and political issues that impact our clients and to share our expertise with politicians and policy-makers. In conclusion, as Clinical Psychologists we occupy a relatively powerful and privileged professional position. We have a responsibility to use this power as a driving force for change and not allow ourselves to maintain forces of oppression. As writer and equality activist Ijeoma Oluo states: 'when we identify where our privilege intersects with somebody else's oppression, we'll find our opportunities to make real change' (Oluo, 2018).

References

- American Psychological Association. (2009). Guidelines and principles for accreditation of programs in professional psychology. Retrieved from http://www.apa.org/ed/accreditation/about/policies/guidingprinciples.pdf
- Burnes, T. R., & Singh, A. A. (2010). Integrating social justice training into the practicum experience for psychology trainees: Starting earlier. *Training and Education in Professional Psychology*, 4(3), 153. DOI: 10.1037/a0019385
- Burton, M., & Kagan, C. (2003). Community psychology: why this gap in Britain. *History* and Philosophy of Psychology, 4(2), 10-23.
- Burton, M., Boyle, S., & Kagan, C. (2007). Community psychology in Britain.In *International community psychology* (pp. 219-237). Springer, Boston, MA.
- Burton, M., Kagan, C., Boyle, S., & Harris, C. (2007). History of community psychology in the UK. In: International community psychology: history and theories. Palgrave.
 ISBN 0387494995
- British Psychological Society (2019) Code of Ethics and Conduct. *British Psychological Society*. Retrieved from:
 https://www.bps.org.uk/sites/bps.org.uk/files/Policy/Policy%20%20Files/BPS%20Code%20of%20Ethics%20and%20Conduct%20%28Updated%2
 0July%202018%29.pdf
- Browne, N. (2017). *Practice to Policy: Clinical psychologists' experiences of macro-level work* (unpublished thesis, UCL [University College London]).
- Cromby, J., Diamond, B., Kelly, P., Moloney, P., Priest, P., & Smail, D. (2006). Critical and Community Psychology. In *Special issue of Clinical Psychology Forum* (Vol. 163).
- Duarte, J. L., Crawford, J. T., Stern, C., Haidt, J., Jussim, L., & Tetlock, P. E. (2015).
 Political diversity will improve social psychological science. *Behavioral and Brain Sciences*, *38*. 138-145 DOI: 10.1017/S0140525X14000430
- Fleming, I., & Burton, M. (2001). Teaching about the individual and society links on the Manchester clinical psychology training course. *Clinical Psychology*, 6, 28-33.
- France C. (2013) American Psychological Association Division 38 (Health Psychology).In: Gellman M.D., Turner J.R. (eds) Encyclopedia of Behavioral Medicine.Springer, New York
- Friedli, L. (2009) Mental health, resilience and inequalities. World Health Organisation 2009. Retrieved from: http://www.euro.who.int/__data/assets/pdf_file/0012/100821/E92227.pdf
- Funder, D. C. (2015). Towards a de-biased social psychology: the effects of ideological perspective go beyond politics. *Behavioral and Brain Sciences*, 38. 1-58 DOI: 10.1017/S0140525X14001204
- Gergen, K. J., & Ness, O. (2016). Therapeutic practice as social construction. In *The Palgrave handbook of adult mental health* (pp. 502-519). Palgrave Macmillan, London.
- Gilbert, P. (2009). Introducing compassion-focused therapy. Advances in Psychiatric Treatment, 15(3), 199-208. DOI: 10.1192/apt.bp.107/00526

- Grimes, M. E., & McElwain, A. D. (2008). Marriage and family therapy with low-income clients: Professional, ethical, and clinical issues. *Contemporary Family Therapy*, *30*(4), 220-238. DOI: 10.1007/s10591-008-9071-5
- Harper, D. (2016). Beyond individual therapy. *The Psychologist 29*(6), 440-444. Retrieved from: http://roar.uel.ac.uk/5691/1/Beyond%20Therapy.pdf
- Hatch, O. G. (1982). Psychology, society, and politics. American Psychologist, 37, 1031-1037
- Hatzenbuehler, M. L., Phelan, J. C., & Link, B. G. (2013). Stigma as a fundamental cause of population health inequalities. *American Journal of Public Health*, *103*(5), 813-821.
 DOI: 10.2105/AJPH.2012.301069
- Kinderman (2017) 'Psychology is action, not thinking about oneself' *the psychologist*, June 2017 Presidential Address. Retrieved from: https://thepsychologist.bps.org.uk/volume-30/june-2017/psychology-action-not-thinking-about-oneself
- Le Gallais, T. (2008). Wherever I go there I am: reflections on reflexivity and the research stance. *Reflective Practice*, *9*(2), 145-155. DOI: 0.1080/14623940802005475
- Lewis, T. T., Cogburn, C. D., & Williams, D. R. (2015). Self-reported experiences of discrimination and health: scientific advances, ongoing controversies, and emerging issues. *Annual Review of Clinical Psychology*, *11*, 407-440. DOI: 10.1146/annurevclinpsy-032814-112728
- Logie, C., & Gadalla, T. M. (2009). Meta-analysis of health and demographic correlates of stigma towards people living with HIV. *AIDS care*, *21*(6), 742-753.

Marmot, M. (2015). The health gap: the challenge of an unequal world. *The Lancet*, *386*(10011), 2442-2444. DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)00150-6

Oluo, I. (2018). So you want to talk about race. Hachette UK.

- Orford, J. (2007). Problem gambling and other behavioural addictions. In *Drugs and the Future* (pp. 417-438).
- Orford, J. (2008). Community psychology: Challenges, controversies and emerging consensus. John Wiley & Sons.
- Prilleltensky, I. (2014). Justice and human development. *International Journal of Educational Psychology*, *3*(3), 287-305.
- Prilleltensky, I. (2014b). Meaning-making, mattering, and thriving in community psychology: From co-optation to amelioration and transformation. *Psychosocial Intervention*, 23(2), 151-154.
- Redding, R. E. (2001). Sociopolitical diversity in psychology: The case for pluralism. *American Psychologist*, 56(3), 205. DOI: 10.1037/0003-066X.56.3.205
- Rickel, A. U. (1987). The 1965 Swampscott Conference and future topics for community psychology. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, *15*(5), 511-513. DOI:
- Rosenthal, L. (2016). Incorporating intersectionality into psychology: An opportunity to promote social justice and equity. *American Psychologist*, 71(6), 474. DOI: 10.1007/BF00929903
- Smail, D. J. (2005). Power, interest and psychology: Elements of a social materialist understanding of distress. PCCS Books.

- Smith, L. (2009). Enhancing training and practice in the context of poverty. *Training and Education in Professional Psychology*, *3*(2), 84.
- Tetlock, P. E., & Mitchell, G. (2015). Why so few conservatives and should we care? *Society*, *52*(1), 28-34. DOI: 10.1007/s12115-014-9850-6
- The Psychologist (2015) The political animal: A special feature on the eve of the United Kingdom general election. *The psychologist* 28(5) Retrieved from: https://thepsychologist.bps.org.uk/sites/thepsychologist.bps.org.uk/files/files/psy05_ 15web.pdf
- Thompson, M. (2007). Exploring the trainees' view of a socio-political approach within UK clinical psychology. *Journal of community & applied social psychology*, *17*(1), 67-83. DOI: 10.1002/casp.878
- Wardle, H., Griffiths, M. D., Orford, J., Moody, A., & Volberg, R. (2012). Gambling in Britain: A time of change? Health implications from the British Gambling Prevalence Survey 2010. *International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction*, 10(2), 273-277.
- Watts, J. (2018) Supporting Claimants: a practical guide by Jay Watts. *Asylum Magazine*. Retrieved from: http://asylummagazine.org/2018/08/supporting-claimants-apractical-guide-by-jay-watts/
- White, M. (2004). Working with people who are suffering the consequences of multiple trauma: A narrative perspective. *International Journal of Narrative Therapy & Community Work. 2004*(1) 45-76
- Williams, G. A., & Zlotowitz, S. (2013). Using a community psychology approach in your research. *PsyPAG Quarterly*, (86), 21-25.

Yardley, L. (2008). Demonstrating validity in qualitative psychology. *Qualitative psychology: A practical guide to research methods*, 2, 235-251.

Section Four: Ethics application

Ethics Section Ethics Application for Research Paper: 'Experiences of Individuals Claiming

Personal Independence Payment for Mental Health Difficulties'.

Charlotte Thompson

Trainee Clinical Psychologist

Lancaster University

Word count- 4971

Correspondence to be addressed to: Charlotte Thompson Doctorate in Clinical Psychology Division of Health Research Lancaster University Lancaster LA1 4YG

ETHICS APPLICATION

FHMREC Application Form

Highlighted yellow = amendments requested by FHMREC Highlighted green = amendments requested to add an online interview

Faculty of Health and Medicine Research Ethics Committee (FHMREC)

Lancaster University

Application for Ethical Approval for Research

Guidance on completing this form is also available as a word document

Title of Project : Experiences of Individuals' Claiming Perso Health difficulties.	onal Independence Payment for Mental
Name of applicant/researcher: Charlotte Thompson	
ACP ID number (if applicable)*:	Funding source (if applicable)
Grant code (if applicable):	
*If your project has <i>not</i> been costed on ACP, you will also need to complete the Governance Checklist [link].	

Type of study

Involves existing documents/data only, or the evaluation of an existing project with no direct contact with human participants. **Complete sections one**, *two* and four of this form

Includes *direct* involvement by human subjects. **Complete sections one**, *three* and four of this form

SECTION ONE

1. Appointment/position held by applicant and Division within FHM			
2. Contact information for applicant:			
E-mail : c.thompson11@lancaster.ac.uk Telephone : XXXXX (please give a number on which you can be contacted at short notice)			
Address:			
Furness College, Lancaster University, Bailrigg, Lancaster LA1 4YW			
3. Names and appointments of all members of the research team (including degree where applicable)			
Dr Pete Greasley – Research staff member of the Lancaster University Doctorate in Clinical Psychology			
Dr Hayley Higson- Dclinpsy. Clinical Psychologist based at Brookside retirement village (Ormskirk)			

 If this is a student project, please indicate what type of project by marking the relevant box/deleting as appropriate: (please note that UG and taught masters projects should complete FHMREC form UG-tPG, following the procedures set out on the <u>FHMREC website</u>
PG Diploma 🗌 Masters by research 🗌 PhD Thesis 🗌 PhD Pall. Care 🗌
PhD Pub. Health 🗌 PhD Org. Health & Well Being 🗌 PhD Mental Health 🗌 MD 🗌
DClinPsy SRP [[if SRP Service Evaluation, please also indicate here:] DClinPsy Thesis
4. Project supervisor(s), if different from applicant:
5. Appointment held by supervisor(s) and institution(s) where based (if applicable): Pete Greasley- based at Lancaster University
Dr Hayley Higson- Dclinpsy. Clinical Psychologist based at Brookside retirement village (Ormskirk)

SECTION TWO

Complete this section if your project involves existing documents/data only, or the evaluation of an existing project with no direct contact with human participants

1. Anticipated project dates (month and year)

2. Please state the aims and objectives of the project (no more than 150 words, in lay-person's language):

Data Management

For additional guidance on data management, please go to <u>Research Data Management</u> webpage, or email the RDM support email: <u>rdm@lancaster.ac.uk</u>

3. Please describe briefly the data or records to be studied, or the evaluation to be undertaken.

4a. How will any data or records be obtained?

4b. Will you be gathering data from websites, discussion forums and on-line 'chat-rooms' no

4c. If yes, where relevant has permission / agreement been secured from the website moderator? n o

4d. If you are only using those sites that are open access and do not require registration, have you made your intentions clear to other site users? no

4e. If no, please give your reasons

5. What plans are in place for the storage, back-up, security and documentation of data (electronic, digital, paper, etc)? Note who will be responsible for deleting the data at the end of the storage period. Please ensure that your plans comply with the Data Protection Act 1998.

6a. Is the secondary data you will be using in the public domain? n o

6b. If NO, please indicate the original purpose for which the data was collected, and comment on whether consent was gathered for additional later use of the data.

Please answer the following question *only* if you have not completed a Data Management Plan for an external funder

7a. How will you share and preserve the data underpinning your publications for at least 10 years e.g. PURE?

7b. Are there any restrictions on sharing your data?

8. Confidentiality and Anonymity

a. Will you take the necessary steps to assure the anonymity of subjects, including in subsequent publications? yes

b. How will the confidentiality and anonymity of participants who provided the original data be maintained?

9. What are the plans for dissemination of findings from the research?

10. What other ethical considerations (if any), not previously noted on this application, do you think there are in the proposed study? How will these issues be addressed?

SECTION THREE

Complete this section if your project includes *direct* involvement by human subjects

1. Summary of research protocol in lay terms (indicative maximum length 150 words):

Concerns have grown that that the process of applying for personal independence payment (PIP) may be unfairly biased against those with mental health difficulties and that it is an ongoing cause for concern and distress among applicants. Despite this this there is currently no research which attempts to explore this in individuals' claiming due to mental health difficulties. This research aims

to investigate this through interviewing 12-16 individuals who have been through the PIP application process due to a mental health difficulty. These interviews will then be analysed to uncover common themes in individual's experiences.

Step 1: All participants will read the PIS (provided either online, via email or via post).

Step 2: All participants will complete the short screening survey

Step 3: Participants will view the consent form and will be given the option to consent or withdraw from the study (those who do not consent following the survey will have their information deleted)

Step 4: Participants who meet the criteria and filled in the consent form will be contacted via their agreed method of contact to arrange an interview

Step 5: The information (including consent forms and contact details) of those not participating in an interview will be permanently deleted.

Participants who opt to take part in the research via the online survey option will read the participant information sheet and sign the consent form before the survey allows them to answer the questions. They will be presented with a short debrief at the end of the survey reminding them of the researchers contact details.

2. Anticipated project dates (month and year only)

Start date: 01/11/2018 End date 05/19

Data Collection and Management

For additional guidance on data management, please go to <u>Research Data Management</u> webpage, or email the RDM support email: <u>rdm@lancaster.ac.uk</u>

3. Please describe the sample of participants to be studied (including maximum & minimum number, age, gender):

The research will include 12-16 participants who have been through the process of applying for PIP due to a mental health difficulty in the past three years. Individuals will be included regardless of whether their application was successful or not. There will be no restrictions on participant's gender and they will be aged between 18-70 years old. The age range reflects the age restrictions in making a PIP application (16-64) whilst ensuring participants are over the age of 18 and allowing 6 additional years due to the length of time that PIP has been implemented, this means that individuals can take part if they are no longer in receipt of PIP, as long as they have made an application at some point in the past three years. Participants will be restricted to English speaking individuals only due to the limited time and funding.

 Inclusion criteria: age 18-70, individuals who have applied for PIP primarily due to a mental health difficulty. Participants must have made the application within the past 3 years.

 Exclusion criteria: under the age of 18 or over the age of 70. Individuals who did not apply for PIP as a result of a mental health difficulty. Individuals who applied for PIP over 3 years ago will not be included.

Potential participants will fill in a brief survey online which will determine whether they are eligible to take part in the research. If individuals are unable to fill in the survey online (for example if they do not have access to the internet) they will have the options to answer the screening questions over the phone with the researcher, through post or via email.

4. How will participants be recruited and from where? Be as specific as possible. Ensure that you provide the *full versions* of all recruitment materials you intend to use with this application (eg adverts, flyers, posters).

As an initial step to recruit participants I will contact support groups who specialise in offering advice, support and guidance in PIP applications; this will be done via email. I will ask them if they would mind sharing an advertisement of the study along with a link to the screening questionnaire to members of their group. Support groups that will be contacted include:

- Fight back for justice (an independent community interest group based in Bury offering support and advice around PIP, ESA [employment support allowance], DLA and UC [universal credit]).

- The admin of ESA/ DLA/ PIP support and advice public Facebook group

- The admin of ESA, DLA, PIP support/ info group "resources library" Facebook group.

- The personal independence payment help group based in Wales, Pontyclun. Providing specialist support in PIP and ESA.

- The admin of PIP/ ESA assessments advice and support Facebook group

- The admin of DWP DLA PIP, carer allowance benefit information support Facebook group

- The admin of ESA/DLA/ PIP advice and support (UK only) Facebook group

- A1 benefit support- for people with mental health and hidden illnesses- peer support group

Details of the study, including a poster with the aims and brief overview of the inclusion criteria and what will be involved as well as a link to the screening survey will also be posted on social media sites.

If individuals would like to participate they will be asked to fill in a brief survey which will be supplied online through an online survey provider such as qualtrics. If individuals are unable to fill in the survey online they will have the option to answer the screening questions over the phone with the researcher or via email. They will be asked to leave a method of contacting them e.g. phone number, address or email address if they would like to take part in the research.

All those who volunteer and meet the criteria will be included. Once a sufficient number of participants has been reached the online survey will be removed. Participants who do not meet the criteria will be informed that they are unable to take part through whichever method of contact they expressed a preference for.

5. Briefly describe your data collection and analysis methods, and the rationale for their use.

Participants will be interviewed using a semi-structured interview schedule and a series of open ended questions. This will allow the individuals who are participating to tell the story of their experience in a way that explores it at a more personal level than quantitative research or a structured interview would. The data from these interviews will be analysed using a thematic analysis. This will allow for rich, detailed and complex description of the data and patterns across individuals experiences to be identified.

Participants will also be given the option to answer the questions via an online survey. Whilst faceto-face, phone or skype would be the preferred method of communication it is likely that a number of individuals will see this as a barrier to participation due to their mental health difficulties. Individuals who highlight that their mental health difficulties are preventing participation (e.g. social anxiety) will be provided with an electronic link so that they can answer the questions online. This will be provided via Qualtrics.

6. What plan is in place for the storage, back-up, security and documentation of data (electronic, digital, paper, etc.)? Note who will be responsible for deleting the data at the end of the storage period. Please ensure that your plans comply with the Data Protection Act 1998.

Research data will be stored on the university H drive and accessed via the VPN, this is a secure and password protected way to store the data. All identifiable information will be encrypted. Individual documents (e.g. transcripts or recordings) will each be password protected as well. The only exception is the brief period in which the audio recorder will store the interviews before being moved onto an encrypted medium. The data will be transported as quickly as possible and will be deleted from the audio recording device as soon as it has been moved. In the meantime it will be kept in a secure location. Whilst the study is ongoing the data will be stored on the university H drive. The data will be accessed by the researcher via the VPN who will not keep any of the data on a personal laptop when the data is not in use (for example when transcribing or coding). Data will be stored on the H drive until the time when the thesis has been submitted and a pass has been achieved. The information will then be retained on a secure university server for up to 10 years. The research supervisor is data custodian for the research and the data is stored by the research coordinator after it's been submitted for long-term storage (Sarah Heard). The encrypted data with be shared with the research co-ordinator through box. This data will then be stored on a secure area on the university network until it is ready to be destroyed.

7. Will audio or video recording take place?

🔀 audio

video

a. Please confirm that portable devices (laptop, USB drive etc) will be encrypted where they are used for identifiable data. If it is not possible to encrypt your portable devices, please comment on the steps you will take to protect the data.

| no

Any identifiable data such as audio recordings and participant contact details will be stored on encrypted devices (laptops and memory sticks). Audio recordings will be deleted from the audio recording device as soon as they have been moved onto a secure encrypted and password protected laptop or PC. The audio device will be securely stored in the meantime. Contact details for participants will be stored separately from audio recordings and transcripts. Any documents containing identifiable information (e.g screening survey answers and consent forms) will be encrypted. Encrypted transcripts will be stored for 10 years on a secure device at Lancaster University.

b What arrangements have been made for audio/video data storage? At what point in the research will tapes/digital recordings/files be destroyed?

The data, including participant information, signed consent forms, audio recordings and transcribed interviews will be stored on an encrypted device for the duration of the study (until it has been submitted to the university for examination and a pass has been achieved). Following this the transcribed interviews will be kept for up to 10 years on a secure, encrypted Lancaster University server. The data is stored by the research co-ordinator after it's been submitted for long-term storage (Sarah Heard). The encrypted data with be shared with the research co-ordinator through box. This data will then be stored on a secure area on the university network until it is ready to be destroyed.

Please answer the following questions *only* if you have not completed a Data Management Plan for an external funder

8a. How will you share and preserve the data underpinning your publications for at least 10 years e.g. PURE?

Data will be held, managed and preserved on Lancaster University's PURE data repository for 10 years

8b. Are there any restrictions on sharing your data?

Due to the small sample size, even after full anonymization there is a small risk that participants can be identified. Therefore, supporting data will only be shared on request with genuine researchers (for example those with an 'ac.uk' email address). Access will be granted on a case by case basis by the research co-ordinator.

9. Consent

a. Will you take all necessary steps to obtain the voluntary and informed consent of the prospective participant(s) or, in the case of individual(s) not capable of giving informed consent, the permission of a legally authorised representative in accordance with applicable law? Ves

b. Detail the procedure you will use for obtaining consent?

Participants will read the participant information sheet and then fill out the short screening survey. Following this they will then be asked if they provide consent to participate. This way potential participants will know what information they have provided on the online survey and will be able to make a more informed choice about whether or not to consent. Those who do not consent will not have their information saved. Consent will be taken prior to the interview taking place. Participants who do not have access to the online survey will be sent a consent form to either their email address or an address provided (depending on their preference) either through the researchers' university email or post. They will be asked to return the signed consent form, via email or post to the researchers university email or to the university address. Interviews will not take place unless consent is received (either through the online survey, post or via email). Participant's capacity will not be assessed as part of the consent process and capacity will be assumed.

10. What discomfort (including psychological eg distressing or sensitive topics), inconvenience or danger could be caused by participation in the project? Please indicate plans to address these potential risks. State the timescales within which participants may withdraw from the study, noting your reasons.

Participants will be asked questions about their mental health and mental wellbeing in relation to a time when they completed an application form for PIP. Speaking to someone that they have not met before or may be speaking to over the phone about their mental health may be difficult may be a difficult experience for participants. They will be advised at the start of the interview that they can take a break or end the interview at any time. If the researcher feels that the participant is becoming distressed in the interview they will check-in about how they are feeling and remind them that they can take a break if they wish. The interviewer will also draw upon their own clinical skills and clinical supervision which can be accessed through the researcher's field supervisor. Participants will be provided with a participant information sheet which will provide possible sources of support following the interview. Participants will be able to withdraw from the study before or during the interview and up to 2 weeks following their interview. After this time audio recording are likely to have been transcribed and analysis may have began meaning that it would be difficult to extract an individual's data.

11. What potential risks may exist for the researcher(s)? Please indicate plans to address such risks (for example, noting the support available to you; counselling considerations arising from the sensitive or distressing nature of the research/topic; details of the lone worker plan you will follow, and the steps you will take).

Where possible interviews will take place face-to-face, however as this study is aiming to participate nationwide it is unlikely that all participants will be able to attend a face-to-face interview. Therefore to make the research more accessible to a wider participant group and to avoid any unnecessary stress by asking participants to travel to face-to-face interviews some will take place over the phone or via skype. If a participant is having a face-to-face interview the lone working policy will be utilised. The researcher will book a room on campus and let the research supervisor (or another member of the academic or clinical dclinpsy team) know where the interview is taking place and when it has finished. For interviews taking place via phone or skype email addresses and contact numbers provided to participants will be university email addresses and a non-personal phone will be used for the interviews.

12. Whilst we do not generally expect direct benefits to participants as a result of this research, please state here any that result from completion of the study.

There may be no direct benefit to participating in this study. However, people may find it a positive experience to participate in the study due to the opportunity to share their story and experiences. There may be some benefits in terms of any recommendations that might come as a result of the study to mental health services and advice to mental health professionals in working with individuals who are claiming PIP which might benefit others.

13. Details of any incentives/payments (including out-of-pocket expenses) made to participants:

N/A

14. Confidentiality and Anonymity

a. Will you take the necessary steps to assure the anonymity of subjects, including in subsequent publications? yes

b. Please include details of how the confidentiality and anonymity of participants will be ensured, and the limits to confidentiality.

There might be situations in which confidentiality needs to be breached, for example if a participant discusses plans to harm themselves or others. In this situation I would speak to my academic and field supervisors and take any action necessary following these discussions. Participants will be informed of the limits to confidentiality at the start of the interview and if confidentiality needs to be breached they will be informed of who the information is going to and why wherever possible.

Direct quotes from participants will be used in the analysis; however these will be anonymised through the use of a pseudonym allocated to each participant. No identifiable information will be published.

Interviews will not be transcribed or listened to by anyone who is not on the research team.

A professional skype account and a research phone will be used for this research or the universities' Web Ex system would be used. If this is not possible and skype is used participants will be reminded that the internet cannot be guaranteed to be a completely secure means of communication.

If participants opt to participate via the online survey there will be no way to identify them (i.e. they will not provide a contact method or their name) this means that confidentiality cannot be breached in cases of disclosure of safeguarding concerns. The participant info sheet and consent form will be modified to reflect this).

15. If relevant, describe the involvement of your target participant group in the *design and conduct* of your research.

An individual who has been through the process of applying for PIP for a mental health difficulty has been involved in aspects of this project. This included thinking about what questions to ask in the screening survey and in the interview itself and providing advice/ ideas around recruitment and giving feedback on some of the forms used such as the consent form and participant information sheet.

16. What are the plans for dissemination of findings from the research? If you are a student, include here your thesis.

The research data will be seen by the primary researcher, academic supervisor and field supervisor. As a student the submission of the thesis will be a form of dissemination. The research may also be presented at university conferences and events, for example all third year DcClinPsy students will present the results of their thesis to other trainees, staff and members of the Lancaster university public involvement network. Results of the research may be submitted for publication in an academic/professional journal.

17. What particular ethical considerations, not previously noted on this application, do you think there are in the proposed study? Are there any matters about which you wish to seek guidance from the FHMREC?

Participants may feel distressed during the interview through discussion about their mental health. This would be difficult to manage as some of the interviews will take part over the phone; however they would be told that they can take a break or end the interview if needed and would be reminded of this if it seemed appropriate to do so during the study. They would be provided with sources of further support on the participant information sheet.

If participants were recruited through word of mouth e.g. through a friend telling them about the study or through sharing it on social media it may be possible for individuals who know the person to identify some of their quotes if they referred to specific situations. However every effort would be made to ensure that the quotes used do not allow participants to be identified.

SECTION FOUR: signature

Applicant electronic signature:	charlotte thompson	Date	
14/05/2018			
Student applicants: please tick to that they are happy for the appl	, ,	isor has reviewed your application, an al review 🛛	nd
Project Supervisor name (if app 01/05/18	licable): Pete Greasley	Date application discussed	

Submission Guidance

- 1. Submit your FHMREC application <u>by email</u> to Diane Hopkins (<u>d.hopkins@lancaster.ac.uk</u>) as <u>two separate documents:</u>
 - i. FHMREC application form.

Before submitting, ensure all guidance comments are hidden by going into 'Review' in the menu above then choosing *show markup>balloons>show all revisions in line*.

ii. Supporting materials.

Collate the **following materials for your study, if relevant, into a single word document:**

- a. Your full research proposal (background, literature review, methodology/methods, ethical considerations).
- b. Advertising materials (posters, e-mails)
- c. Letters/emails of invitation to participate
- d. Participant information sheets
- e. Consent forms
- f. Questionnaires, surveys, demographic sheets
- g. Interview schedules, interview question guides, focus group scripts
- h. Debriefing sheets, resource lists

Please note that you DO NOT need to submit pre-existing measures or handbooks which support your work, but which cannot be amended following ethical review. These should simply be referred to in your application form.

- 2. Submission deadlines:
 - i. Projects including direct involvement of human subjects [section 3 of the form was completed]. The *electronic* version of your application should be submitted to Diane Hopkins by the committee deadline date. Committee meeting dates and application submission dates are listed on the <u>FHMREC website</u>. Prior to the FHMREC meeting you may be contacted by the lead reviewer for further clarification of your application. Please ensure you are available to attend the committee meeting (either in person or via telephone) on the day that your application is considered, if required to do so.

- ii. The following projects will normally be dealt with via chair's action, and may be submitted at any time. [Section 3 of the form has not been completed, and is not required]. Those involving:
 - a. existing documents/data only;
 - b. the evaluation of an existing project with no direct contact with human participants;
 - c. service evaluations.
- 3. <u>You must submit this application from your Lancaster University email address, and copy</u> your supervisor in to the email in which you submit this application

Research protocol

Title: Exploring the Experiences of Individuals' Claiming Personal Independence Payment for Mental Health difficulties.

Applicant: Charlotte Thompson

Research supervisor: Pete Greasley

Field Supervisor: Hayley Higson

Introduction

Since the coalition Government's Welfare Reform Act in 2012 replaced the Disability Living Allowance (DLA) with Personal Independence Payment (PIP) concerns have grown that PIP is unfairly biased against those with mental health difficulties and that it creates an unfair, discriminatory and potentially harmful process for individuals attempting to access financial support. Various mental health and disability charities, activists and advocacy groups have campaigned against several aspects of the PIP assessment process and assessment criteria (Mind, 2017) arguing that the PIP application process is an ongoing cause for concern and distress among applicants. PIP has received attention within the media and mental health charities which have provided a vast body of anecdotal evidence affirming the significant and often severe impact that PIP applications are having on individuals' wellbeing. Despite this there is currently no research which attempts to explore this impact on individuals' claiming due to mental health difficulties. Given the impact of undertaking a stressful and time consuming application process, the outcome of which presents significant financial and lifestyle implications affecting an individual's well-being, it is important that knowledge around this is extended as much as possible. Therefore this research will explore individuals' experiences of claiming PIP for mental health difficulties. Qualitative interviews, which will allow participants' to tell their story in a way which they choose will be used to generate in-depth data using a personal and human approach.

An independent fact checking charity (Full Fact) have stated that between 2013 and 2016, 22% of individuals claiming DLA for mental health difficulties had their benefits reduced following the introduction of PIP (Full Fact, 2017). A survey by the mental health charity Mind indicated that 90% of individuals' who had been in receipt of out-of-work benefits reported a negative impact on their mental health (Mind, 2017). A large scale survey conducted by the DBC (Disability Benefits Consortium) provided evidence that the PIP process is particularly difficult for individuals with sensory impairments, cognitive difficulties, mental health difficulties and learning difficulties (DBC, 2014). The survey found that many respondents (48%) struggled to complete the form in the time allowed. The majority of respondents highlighted the PIP process as a stressful experience; 73% found the face-to-face interviews stressful and 51% found that it had a negative impact on their mental health. A small number reported finding the PIP process so stressful that it caused them to have suicidal thoughts. These findings are consistent with those of the Welfare Rights Advisors Survey (DBC, 2014) which revealed that 72% of respondents felt that the PIP assessment negatively impacted claimant's well-being. These statistics reflect long-standing concerns around PIP and suggest that the current benefit system is not only failing individuals with mental health difficulties but that it appears to be actively working against them.

It is important that the social origins of distress receive attention. Research into the social determinants of health demonstrate the impact of social inequality on health, including emotional wellbeing (e.g. Marmot, 2010 and Wilkinson and Pickett, 2010). Research has shown that mental health difficulties are linked to low income and socioeconomic status in all developed nations (Melzer, Fryers, & Jenkins, 2004). Furthermore the application of austerity policies has coincided with a significant rise in prescriptions for antidepressant medication

(Spence, Roberts, Ariti, Bardsley, 2014) and increasing GP appointments for mental health difficulties (Insight Research Group, 2012). In the UK and in other European countries that have adopted austerity policies (Greece, Spain and Portugal) the rate of suicides has increased; this is not the case for European countries which have protected their welfare state (e.g. Germany and Iceland) (Karanikolos, 2013 and McKee, Karinokolos, Belcher, Stuckler, 2012).

Social constructs, for example ideas of 'status' and social comparison, can have huge impact on mental wellbeing, through fostering low self-esteem and triggering social emotions such as humiliation and shame (Rodgers and Pilgrim 2005; De Botton, 2004). In fact humiliation has been highlighted as a key experience in those affected by disability benefits changes (We are Spartacus. n.d). This is exacerbated by the current benefits rhetoric which actively blames individuals for their own need by promoting the idea that those who access welfare benefits are 'shirkers' whereas those who work are 'strivers' (George Osborne, Conservative party speech, 2012). The potential impact of this rhetoric is far reaching and thus may be costly on both an individual and a societal level.

It is therefore vital that there is increased recognition and understanding of the psychological cost that government policies, reforms and programs (e.g. changes to disability benefits, bedroom tax, universal credit and cuts to social services and NHS budgets) have on those who access services. Crucially, it is important to recognise that these changes are detrimentally impacting the most vulnerable members of our society and communities. Clinical psychologists occupy a relatively powerful professional position whereby, through access to the theory and research above, there is a professional ethical responsibility to speak up about wider social issues. The British Psychological Society's (BPS) code of ethics states that part of the standard for competence as a clinical psychologist is sensitivity to developments in our social and political context (BPS, 2009). This suggests that there is an

increased need for research into the psychological impact of social issues thus allowing clinical psychologists and others who work in mental health to better support their clients and act as a voice against discriminatory policies.

Aims of the study

The aims of the study are to 1) gain an understanding into individuals' experiences of applying for PIP due to a mental health difficulty by identifying common themes within the dataset and 2) to develop understanding around the impact that PIP applications might have on individuals' mental wellbeing.

Method

A qualitative approach will be adopted to explore participants' experiences in depth and elicit a rich and comprehensive understanding of the processes involved in applying for PIP for individuals' with mental health difficulties and the impact that the processes have on individuals wellbeing. As the overriding function of this research is to explore individuals' experiences, a personal approach (qualitative thematic analysis) was deemed to be the most appropriate research methodology. This research will use thematic analysis to explore common themes within individual's experiences (Clarke and Braun, 2014).

Participants

The research will include 12-16 participants who have been through the process of applying for PIP due to a mental health difficulty in the past three years. Individuals will be included regardless of whether their application was successful or not. There will be no restrictions on participant's gender and they will be aged between 18-70 years old. The age range reflects the age restrictions in making a PIP application (16-64) and allows 6 additional years due to the length of time that PIP has been implemented, this means that individuals can take part if they are no longer in receipt of PIP, as long as they have made an application

at some point in the past three years. It also excludes individuals under the age of 18, due difficulties obtaining informed consent from this population. Participants will be restricted to English speaking individuals only due to the limited time and funding.

- Inclusion criteria: age 18-70, individuals who have applied for PIP primarily due to a mental health difficulty. Participants must have made the application within the past 3 years.
- Exclusion criteria: under the age of 18 or over the age of 70. Individuals who did not apply for PIP due to mental health difficulties (primarily). Individuals who applied for PIP over 3 years ago will not be included.

All potential participants will fill in a brief survey online which will determine whether they are eligible to take part in the research. Prior to this they will read the participant information sheet. At this stage agreeing to continue to the survey after reading the information sheet will act as consent. If individuals are unable to fill in the survey online they will have the option to answer the screening questions over the phone with the researcher or via email, provided that they have signed the consent form and viewed the participant information sheet (arrangements will be made for these to be sent via email or post if required). At the end of the online survey participants will be provided with a consent form, providing the consent form at this stage means that potential participants will know what information they have provided and be able to make an informed decision about whether or not they are happy to share this information and continue to the interview stage of the research.

Recruitment Procedure

Participants will be approached through social media and through making contact with relevant mental health advocacy or support groups e.g. Fight back for justice (an independent community interest group based in Bury offering support and advice around benefits applications). They will be asked to view the participant information sheet. They will be asked to complete a short online survey (or answer the screening questions over the phone with the researcher or via email) which will assess whether they meet the research inclusion criteria. Following this they will be asked to sign the consent form. Any individuals who do not meet the criteria will be sent a short email or letter thanking them for volunteering their time but explaining that they did not meet the study's criteria to participate. Those who do meet the criteria will be contacted to see if they would still like to participate. Following this, an interview will be arranged with the participants, this will take place either face to face, over the phone or over Skype. If individuals live locally and are able to attend an interview at Lancaster University then arrangements can be made for a face to face interview.

Interviews

The interviews will last approximately one hour and will be semi-structured in style. Questions will be centred upon the aims of the study to gain understanding of experience and impact of applying for PIP on mental wellbeing. The specific form of the questions will be ultimately decided between the primary researcher, field supervisor and an expert through experience. Interviews will be recorded using an audio recording device and moved onto an encrypted laptop where they will remain stored whilst they are used for the study.

An option for participants to answer the interview questions via an online survey will also be included. This is in order to make the research more accessible for individuals who find that their mental health difficulties are a barrier to participating.

Ethical considerations

Data protection and storage: Data from the interviews will be stored on an encrypted laptop and deleted from the audio recording device as soon as it is transferred to the laptop. Data will be transcribed within a two week period following the participant's interview; after

this is complete the audio recording will be deleted and only the interview transcript will remain. The transcripts will remain on the laptop and on an encrypted memory stick as back up until the write up of the data is complete and the research has been submitted to the University for marking. After this point the data will be moved from the memory stick onto a secure university system where it will be stored, along with the scanned copies of the consent forms for 10 years. Throughout analysis both the laptop and memory stick will be stored in a secure locked draw in the researchers' home.

Consent and rights to withdraw: The participants will be provided with study information sheets and consent forms prior to participation in the interview. When the forms are returned an interview time will be scheduled. Participants will be informed of their rights to withdraw consent at any time before or during the interview. Following the interview participants will be informed that they have 2 weeks to withdraw consent; after this time data will have been transcribed and analysis may have taken place meaning that it would be difficult to fully extract an individual participant's data.

Confidentiality: To protect participants rights to confidentiality participants will be allocated a pseudonym which will be used in the write up of the data. No identifiable information will be used or published. All data will be stored on a secure, password protected and encrypted device at all times.

Proposed analysis

The interviews will be transcribed and analysed using thematic analysis (Clarke and Braun, 2014). Thematic analysis will be used because the aim of this project is to explore any common themes 7 across experiences among to gain a better understanding of the impact of making a PIP application on mental wellbeing. The primary researcher will develop initial codes following familiarisation with the data recordings, then search for themes. The researcher will then identify themes within the data, these will be reviewed with the researchers field and academic supervisors. These will then be compared with those identified by the primary researcher, this will involve discussion about the themes identified, and the themes will then be refined and expanded. Practical issues Cost: there are no cost issues anticipated, the researcher will use an audio recording device provided by the university and participants will not be paid to participate.

Timescale

- June-October 2018: ethics application
- October-December 2018: recruitment and interviews, intro and method write up
- December 2018: data collection complete
- February 2019: Analysis complete
- March- April 2019: write up results and discussion and submit draft
- May 2019: Submit thesis

References

British Psychological Society (2009). Code of Ethics and Conduct. Leicester: British

Psychological Society

De Botton. A. (2004). Status Anxiety: Written by Alain de Botton

- DWP (2016) PIP overview: https://www.gov.uk/pip/overview
- DBC (2014) Independent Review of Personal Independence Payment (PIP) Response from the Disability Benefits Consortium (DBC)
- DBC (2014) Year 5 Independent Review of the Work Capability Assessment Response from the Disability Benefits Consortium (DBC)

- Clarke, V., & Braun, V. (2014). Thematic analysis. In Encyclopedia of critical psychology (pp. 1947- 1952). Springer New York.
- Full Fact (2017) Are people with mental health conditions now receiving higher disability benefit payments? https://fullfact.org/economy/are-people-mental-health-conditionsnow-receivinghigher-disability-benefit-payments/ George Osborne, Conservative Party Conference Speech, 2012.
- Insight Research Group. (2012). The austerity Britain report; The impact of the recession on the UK's health, according to GPs. London: Insight Research Group.
- Karanikolos, M., Mladovsky, P., Cylus, J., Thomson, S., Basu, S., Stuckler, d., Mackenbach,
 d. J. (2013). Financial crisis, austerity, and health in Europe, The Lancet, 3, 382, 3912.
- Marmot, M. (2010). Fair society healthy lives. London: The Marmot Review. 9
- McKee, M., Karinokolos, M., Belcher, P., Stuckler, d. (2012). Austerity: a failed experiment on the people of Europe, Clinical Medicine, 12, 4, 346-350.
- Melzer, d., Fryers, T., & Jenkins, R. (2004). Social Inequalities and the distribution of the Common Mental disorders. Hove: Psychology Press
- Mind (2017) People with mental health problems made more unwell by benefits system. https://www.mind.org.uk/news-campaigns/news/people-with-mental-healthproblems-mademore-unwell-by-benefits-system/
- Rodgers. A., & Pilgrim. D., (2005) A Sociology of Mental Health and Illness. Open
 University Press Spence, R. Roberts, A. Ariti, C., Bardsley, M. (2014). Focus On:
 Antidepressant prescribing. Trends in the prescribing of antidepressants in primary
 care. London: Quality Watch.

- We are Spartacus. The People's Review of the Work Capability Assessment. London: We Are Spartacus.
- Wilkinson, R., Pickett, K. (2010). The spirit level: Why equality is better for everyone. London: Penguin

Participant Information Sheet

Exploring the Experiences of Individuals' Claiming Personal Independence Payment for Mental Health difficulties

My name is Charlotte Thompson and I am conducting this research as a trainee on the Doctorate in Clinical Psychology programme at Lancaster University, Lancaster, United Kingdom.

What is the study about?

The purpose of this study is to explore the experiences of people who have applied for personal independence payments (PIP) within the last 3 years due to a mental health difficulty.

Why have I been approached?

You have been approached because the study requires information from people who have applied for PIP within the last 3 years due to a mental health difficulty.

Do I have to take part?

No. It's completely up to you to decide whether or not you take part.

What will I be asked to do if I take part?

If you decide you would like to take part, you would be asked to arrange a time to meet with the researcher either face-to-face or via skype. During this meeting you will be asked questions about your experiences of applying for PIP and about any impact the process might have had on you and your mental wellbeing. It is important to note that interviews which take place via skype cannot be guaranteed to be wholly secure.

If you are unable to participate via face-to-face interview, phone or skype but would like to share your experiences please get in touch with the researcher (see contact details below). We will be able to discuss an alternative way for you to participate.

Will my data be Identifiable?

The information you provide is confidential. The data collected for this study will be stored securely and only the researchers conducting this study will have access to this data:

- Audio recordings will be destroyed and deleted once the project has been submitted for publication/examined
- All files containing identifiable information will be encrypted (that is no-one other than the researcher will be able to access them) and the computer used to view the data will be password protected.
- The typed version of your interview will be made anonymous by removing any identifying information including your name. Anonymised quotations from your interview may be used in the reports or publications from the study, so your name will not be attached to them.

• All your personal data will be confidential and will be kept separately from your interview responses.

There are some limits to confidentiality: if what is said in the interview makes me think that you, or someone else, is at significant risk of harm, I will have to break confidentiality and speak to a member of staff about this. If possible, I will tell you if I have to do this. (The underlined sentence will be removed in the online survey option as there will be no method to breach confidentiality)

For further information about how Lancaster University processes personal data for research purposes and your data rights please visit our webpage: www.lancaster.ac.uk/research/data-protection.

What will happen to the results?

The results will be summarised and reported in a thesis and may be submitted for publication in an academic or professional journal.

Are there any risks?

The researcher will ask a series of questions around your mental wellbeing at the time of applying for PIP. This may be experienced as distressing. The researcher will use their clinical skills to attempt to minimise distress. However, if you experience any distress during or following participation you are encouraged to inform the researcher and/ or contact the resources provided at the end of this sheet.

Are there any benefits to taking part?

Although you may find participating interesting, there are no direct benefits in taking part.

Who has reviewed the project?

This study has been reviewed and approved by the Faculty of Health and Medicine Research Ethics Committee at Lancaster University.

Where can I obtain further information about the study if I need it?

If you have any questions about the study, please contact the main researcher:

Charlotte Thompson at c.thompson11@lancaster.ac.uk or on ***

Or,

Dr Pete Greasley at p.greasley@lancaster.ac.uk or 44 (0)1524 593535

Or

Dr Hayley Higson at ...

Complaints

If you wish to make a complaint or raise concerns about any aspect of this study and do not want to speak to the researcher, you can contact:

Dr Bill Sellwood Tel: (01524) 593998 Title; Email: b.sellwood@lancaster.ac.uk Division of Clinical Psychology Lancaster University Lancaster LA1 4YG

If you wish to speak to someone outside of the Clinical Psychology Doctorate Programme, you may also contact:

Professor Roger Pickup Tel: +44 (0)1524 593746 Associate Dean for Research Email: r.pickup@lancaster.ac.uk Faculty of Health and Medicine (Division of Biomedical and Life Sciences) Lancaster University Lancaster LA1 4YG

Thank you for taking the time to read this information sheet.

Resources in the event of distress

Should you feel distressed either as a result of taking part, or in the future, the following resources may be of assistance.

SANEline:

- SANEline is a national out-of-hours mental health helpline offering specialist emotional support, guidance and information to anyone affected by mental illness, including family, friends and carers. They are open every day of the year from 4.30pm to 10.30pm on 0300 304 7000.

Samaritans:

- Samaritans are open 24 hours a day, 365 days a year, to listen to anything that is upsetting you, including intrusive thoughts and difficult thoughts of suicide and self-harm. Their national freephone number is 116 123, or you can email jo@samaritans.org.

CALM:

If you're a man experiencing distressing thoughts and feelings, the Campaign Against Living Miserably (CALM) is there to support you. They're open from 5pm-midnight, 365 days a year. Their national number is 0800 58 58 58, and they also have a webchat service if you're not comfortable talking on the phone

The Silver Line:

- If you're an older person (over the age of 55), the Silver Line is there 24 hours a day, 365 days a year to provide information, support and friendship. You can call them from anywhere in the UK on 0800 4 70 80 90 (freephone).

The NHS:

- This page provides advice and information about a range of mental health difficulties. www.nhs.uk/livewell/mentalhealth/Pages/Mentalhealthhome.aspx

Money advice:

- This website contains information about what you can do if you are experiencing difficulties with PIP, for example what you can do if you disagree with a decision that has been made regarding your benefits.

www.moneyadviceservice.org.uk

The citizens advice bureaux:

- The citizen's advice bureaux is a registered charity (charity number 279057) where you can get advice online, by phone or in person. This includes advice on benefits and tax credits if you are working or unemployed, sick or disabled, a parent, a young person, an older person or a veteran. There is also information about council tax and housing costs, national insurance, payment of benefits and problems with benefits.

www.citizensadvice.org.uk

Screening survey

Are you aged between 16 -70? Yes/No

Have you applied for Personal independence Payment (PIP) during the last 3 years? Yes/No

Was the reason you were unable to work, and therefore made a PIP application, primarily due to a mental health difficulty? Yes/No

Are you interested in taking part in a research study that hopes to explore individual's experiences of applying for PIP due to a mental health difficulty and the impact that the process has on mental wellbeing? Yes/No

In order for the research to contact you could you please provide some contact information (you only need to provide your preferred method of contact):

Phone number:

Email address:

Address:

Do you give consent for the researcher to contact you via your preferred method of contact to discuss your participation in the research? Yes/No

Consent Form

Study Title: Exploring the Experiences of Individuals' Claiming Personal Independence Payment for Mental Health difficulties.

We are asking if you would like to take part in a research project exploring the experiences of individuals who have applied for personal independence payments (PIP) within the last 3 years due to a mental health difficulty.

Before you consent to participating in the study we ask that you read the participant information sheet and mark each box below with your initials if you agree.

If you have any questions or queries before signing the consent form please speak to the principal investigator, Charlotte Thompson.

1. I confirm that I have read the information sheet and fully understand what is expected

of me within this study

- **2.** I confirm that I have had the opportunity to ask any questions and to have them answered.
- 3. I understand that my interview will be audio recorded and then made into an
 - anonymised written transcript. _____ This statement will be reoved for the online

option

- **4.** I understand that audio recordings * (changed to *data for online version) will be kept until the research project has been examined.
- 5. I understand that my participation is voluntary and that I am free to withdraw at any time without giving any reason. I understand that as I am participating online it will not be possible to withdraw after the data is submitted (online version)
- 6. I understand that once my data have been anonymised and incorporated into themes it might not be possible for it to be withdrawn, though every attempt will be made to extract my data, up to the point of publication.
- 7. I understand that the information from my interview will be pooled with other participants' responses, anonymised and may be published.

- **8.** I consent to information and quotations from my interview being used in reports, conferences and training events.
- **9.** I understand that the researcher will discuss data with their supervisor as needed.

10. I understand that any information I give will remain confidential and anonymous unless it is thought that there is a risk of harm to myself or others, in which case the principal investigator will need to share this information with their research supervisor. This statement will not be included in the online version as it will not be possible to breach confidentiality.

- 11. I consent to Lancaster University keeping written transcriptions of the interview for
 - 10 years after the study has finished.
- **12.** I consent to take part in the above study.

Please initial each statement

Name of Participant_____ Date

Name of Researcher ______Date _____Date

By signing this consent form you confirm that:

- You have read the information sheet and understand what is expected of you within this study
- You confirm that you understand that any responses/information you give will remain anonymous
- Your participation is voluntary
- You consent for the information you provide to be discussed with my supervisor at Lancaster University

• You consent to Lancaster University keeping the anonymised data for a period of 10 years after the study has finished

Interview Schedule

The interview will begin with an open question, after which various prompts may be used to obtain specific information relating to the aims of the study.

- Open introductory Question:

Can you tell me about your experience of applying for PIP?

Prompts

- Support

Did you receive any support when applying for PIP? If so, from who?

If you're under the care of a mental health team what was there involvement in supporting you with your PIP application?

- Process

How did the process of applying for PIP make you feel?

Were there any parts of the process that you found particularly stressful?

Were there any parts of the process which you felt were not stressful?

- Impact on mental health

Do you feel that the process of applying for PIP impacted your mental health in any way? How?

How would you feel if for some reason you had to apply for PIP again?

- Views about changes/improvements to the process

What changes would you like to see to the PIP application process?

Do you feel like you were treated fairly throughout the process? If so, why? If not, why not?

Do you feel like the PIP application process is a good way of assessing the needs of people with mental health difficulties?

How do you think the process of applying for PIP could be changed to better support people with mental health difficulties?

How do you think that mental health services or mental health professionals could be involved in supporting people with PIP applications?

Recruitment poster

Experiences of Claiming Personal Independence Payment (PIP) for Mental Health difficulties

Looking for participants aged 16-70 who have applied for PIP in the last 3 years due to a mental health difficulty.

My name is Charlotte Thompson. I am researching the experiences of people who have applied for PIP due to mental health difficulties as part of my study at Lancaster University Doctorate in Clinical Psychology. I am hoping to explore what the PIP application is like for people with mental health difficulties and what (if any) impact the application process has on mental wellbeing.

<u>What will I have to do?</u> If you are interested in participating then you will need to fill out a quick online survey to assess whether you meet the studies criteria or not (see below). If you do meet the criteria the researcher will get in touch to arrange an interview. This will take part either over the phone, face-to-face or on skype and will last approximately 40 minutes to an hour. The Researcher will ask you questions about your experience of applying for PIP and your mental wellbeing throughout the process.

If you are interested in participating please fill out the online survey at *insert web address*. Alternatively you can contact the researcher on <u>c.thompson11@lancaster.ac.uk</u> or by phone on *add research phone number*if you would prefer to answer the questions by phone, post or email or if you have any questions about participating.

FHMREC Approval Letter 05/10/18



Applicant: Charlotte Thompson Supervisors: Pete Greasley and Hayley Higson Department: Health Research FHMREC Reference: FHMREC17096

05 October 2018

Dear Charlotte

Re: Experiences of Individuals' Claiming Personal Independence Payment for Mental Health difficulties.

Thank you for submitting your research ethics application for the above project for review by the Faculty of Health and Medicine Research Ethics Committee (FHMREC). The application was recommended for approval by FHMREC, and on behalf of the Chair of the Committee, I can confirm that approval has been granted for this research project.

As principal investigator your responsibilities include:

- ensuring that (where applicable) all the necessary legal and regulatory requirements in order to conduct the research are met, and the necessary licenses and approvals have been obtained;
- reporting any ethics-related issues that occur during the course of the research or arising from the research to the Research Ethics Officer at the email address below (e.g. unforeseen ethical issues, complaints about the conduct of the research, adverse reactions such as extreme distress);
- submitting details of proposed substantive amendments to the protocol to the Research Ethics Officer for approval.

Please contact me if you have any queries or require further information.

Tel:- 01542 593987 Email:- fhmresearchsupport@lancaster.ac.uk

Yours sincerely,

R.F. Case

Becky Case Research Ethics Officer, Secretary to FHMREC.

FHMREC Approval of Requested Ammendments 23/10/18



Applicant: Charlotte Thompson Supervisor: Pete Greasley and Hayley Higson Department: Health Research FHMREC Reference: FHMREC18016

23 October 2018

Dear Charlotte

Re: Experiences of Individuals' Claiming Personal Independence Payment for Mental Health difficulties

Thank you for submitting your research ethics amendment application for the above project for review by the Faculty of Health and Medicine Research Ethics Committee (FHMREC). The application was recommended for approval by FHMREC, and on behalf of the Chair of the Committee, I can confirm that approval has been granted for the amendment to this research project.

As principal investigator your responsibilities include:

- ensuring that (where applicable) all the necessary legal and regulatory requirements in order to conduct the research are met, and the necessary licenses and approvals have been obtained;
- reporting any ethics-related issues that occur during the course of the research or arising from the research to the Research Ethics Officer at the email address below (e.g. unforeseen ethical issues, complaints about the conduct of the research, adverse reactions such as extreme distress);
- submitting details of proposed substantive amendments to the protocol to the Research Ethics Officer for approval.

Please contact me if you have any queries or require further information.

Tel:- 01542 593987 Email:- fhmresearchsupport@lancaster.ac.uk

Yours sincerely,

R.F. Case

Becky Case Research Ethics Officer, Secretary to FHMREC.